

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

8-7-2024

Nigerian Brewery Industry Leaders' Perceptions of Emotional Intelligence as a Strategy to Improve Employee Job Satisfaction and Organizational Performance

FUNSO AYENI Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Human Potential

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Funso Ayeni

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Danetra Quarterman, Committee Chairperson, Management Faculty Dr. Kimberly Anthony, Committee Member, Management Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2024

Abstract

Nigerian Brewery Industry Leaders' Perceptions of Emotional Intelligence as a Strategy to Improve Employee Job Satisfaction and Organizational Performance

by

Funso Ayeni

MSc, University of Salford, 2017

MBA, Ladoke Akintola University of Technology, Ogbomosho, 2014 PGD, Federal University of Technology Akure, 2007

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Management

Walden University

August 2024

Abstract

Employee job dissatisfaction and turnover rates increase when organizational leaders and managers have low emotional intelligence (EI). Nigerian business leaders have not placed significant importance on EI skills which has resulted in higher turnover and worse business performance. The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. Goleman's emotional competencies model and Herzberg's two-factor theory provided the conceptual framework. The research questions focused on understanding Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills. Purposive sampling was used to identify 10 leaders from the Nigerian brewing industry to participate in the study. Data sources included semistructured interviews, field notes, and public documents. Thematic analysis of the collected data highlighted several strategies that participants perceived as enhancing employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. These were recognizing employees, communicating effectively, maintaining an open door policy, setting clear goals and objectives, encouraging team bonding and collaboration, providing opportunities for employee growth, valuing employees' opinions and contributions, and embracing and promoting diversity and inclusivity. The study's implications for positive social change include providing numerous perspectives on EI utilization strategies for leaders to build a positive working atmosphere and enhance employee job satisfaction. The study may inspire leaders to place greater emphasis on EI skills to create more emotionally savvy cultures and improve overall organizational effectiveness.

Nigerian Brewery Industry Leaders' Perceptions of Emotional Intelligence as a Strategy to Improve Employee Job Satisfaction and Organizational Performance

by

Funso Ayeni

MSc, University of Salford, 2017

MBA, Ladoke Akintola University of Technology, Ogbomosho, 2014 PGD, Federal University of Technology Akure, 2007

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Management

Walden University

August 2024

Dedication

I would like to dedicate this special honor to my late mother, Chief Mrs. Victoria Yewande Ayeni, the Eyero of Ilamo Ekiti, who understood the value of education, and tirelessly worked to provide me and my brothers with the wherewithal to pursue our education to the university level. She sadly passed away while I was pursuing my PhD. Eyero will forever be missed for her high level of emotional intelligence and dedication to humanity.

Acknowledgments

This academic journey could not have been possible without many individuals who provided encouragement, scholarly guidance, excellent care, and support. I appreciate Dr. Danetra Quarterman, committee chairperson, Dr. Kimberly Anthony, committee member, and Dr. Kachgal Tara, who served as university research reviewer. They have helped me reach this point in my academic progress. Thank you all for providing high-quality guidance throughout the journey.

I want to give Dr. Idowu Ezekiel Olorunfemi special recognition for his outstanding assistance throughout the journey. Thank you for always being willing to assess and provide a professional touch whenever the need arises.

Special thanks to my entire family, most especially my darling wife, Mrs. Funmilayo Ayeni for her patience and care for our lovely children and our foundation especially when the rigor of the academic journey did not allow me to pay attention to the team.

I want to thank my coursemates, especially Mrs. Oluwakemi Adetona for the support provided towards the completion of my academic pursuit at Walden. I would like to express my sincere gratitude to Dr. Abayomi Abidakun, Miss Akupulou Dorcas Chimdinma, and Mr Emmanuel Oriakhi for providing the necessary academic push, and motivation from the beginning of the program till the end. You are indeed wonderful!

List of Tablesv
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study 1
Background of the Study2
Problem Statement
Purpose of the Study
Research Question
Conceptual Framework
Nature of the Study
Definitions12
Assumptions
Scope and Delimitations14
Limitations14
Significance of the Study15
Significance to Practice
Significance to Theory16
Significance to Social Change16
Summary and Transition17
Chapter 2: Literature Review
Literature Search Strategy
Conceptual Framework
Literature Review

Table of Contents

Emotional Intelligence	
The Nigerian Perspective on Emotional Intelligence	
Emotional Intelligence and Leadership Effectiveness	
Job Satisfaction	42
Organizational Performance	52
Summary and Conclusions	58
Chapter 3: Research Method	60
Research Design and Rationale	60
Role of the Researcher	63
Methodology	65
Participant Selection Logic	66
Instrumentation	69
Instrumentation Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection	
	71
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection	71
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection	71 73 75
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection Data Analysis Plan Issues of Trustworthiness	71 73 75 76
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection Data Analysis Plan Issues of Trustworthiness Credibility	71 73 75 76 77
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection Data Analysis Plan Issues of Trustworthiness Credibility Transferability	71 73 75 76 76 77 78
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection Data Analysis Plan Issues of Trustworthiness Credibility Transferability Dependability	71 73 75 76 76 77 78
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection Data Analysis Plan Issues of Trustworthiness Credibility Transferability Dependability Confirmability	71 73 75 76 76 76 76 78 78

Research Setting	32
Demographics	33
Data Collection	34
Data Analysis	36
Evidence of Trustworthiness	39
Credibility	39
Transferability9) 0
Dependability9	90
Confirmability9	90
Study Results) 1
Organizing Theme 1: Perception of Emotional Intelligence9	92
Organizing Theme 2: Job Satisfaction and Positive Workplace	
Environment10)9
Organizing Theme 3: Leadership Success and Organizational performance 12	21
Summary	
	25
Summary 12	25 28
Summary	25 28 28
Summary	25 28 28 28
Summary	25 28 28 29 33
Summary 12 Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations 12 Interpretation of Findings 12 Overarching Research Question 12 Limitations of the Study 13	25 28 28 29 33 34

Implications for Theory	137
Implications for Practice	138
Conclusions	139
References	141
Appendix A: Participant Invitation Letter	176
Appendix B: Interview Questions	178
Appendix C: Interview Protocol and Guide	179
Appendix D: Potential Themes for Each Interview Question	

List of Tables

Table 1. Participant Demographics	844
Table 2. Themes and Number and Percentage of Contributing Participants	92

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Emotional intelligence (EI), defined as a person's ability to recognize, identify, control, process, and express their emotions and emotional information, as well as effectively and compassionately manage interpersonal interactions with others, can help top managers and other leaders more effectively fulfill their leadership obligations, as well as increase team and member harmony and collaboration (Gao et al., 2023; Kitsios et al., 2022; Wilderom et al., 2015). Emotionally intelligent leaders are needed in teams and organizations to manage anxiety, communicate effectively, empathize with others, overcome challenges, resolve issues, diffuse tensions (Drigas & Papoutsi, 2018), and improve employee job satisfaction (Miao et al., 2016). One of the crucial factors preventing an organization from accomplishing its goals and decreasing its level of performance is the failure of leaders to transform the work environment to manage organizational processes, foster collaborative behavior, and boost employee job satisfaction (Abayomi & Rahim, 2020). Job satisfaction has been shown to impact employees' attitudes and behaviors concerning their efficiency and productivity (Lan & Trinh, 2021).

EI, which is an indicator of leadership effectiveness, has been shown to play a significant role in improving employee job satisfaction (De Simone et al., 2018; Miao et al., 2016). For this reason, a thorough understanding of how leaders use EI to enhance employee job satisfaction is critical. In this research, I explored how Nigerian brewing industry leaders can utilize EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. The Nigerian brewing industry, due to its enormous potential,

is increasingly appealing and attracting the interest of international corporations (Haukur, 2017). Nigerian brewing industry leaders' leveraging of EI could result in exceptional results for enhanced organizational effectiveness. The study may contribute to positive social change by providing top managers and other leaders with a complete understanding of the motivation and hygiene factors required to motivate team building, collaborative efforts, and the implementation of developmental programs.

In Chapter 1, I provide an overview of the study I performed. The chapter begins with a discussion of the importance of EI for increasing employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. I then present the research problem, purpose, and research question. The nature of the study is discussed, and succinct definitions of key concepts or constructs are provided. I subsequently consider the assumptions, scope and delimitations, and limitations of the research. The chapter concludes with a discussion of the study's significance and a transition to Chapter 2.

Background of the Study

Organizations in modern dynamic business environments rely heavily on effective leadership to effectively manage their human and material resources to achieve the organization's goals and objectives (Suleman et al., 2020). Effective leadership is critical in enhancing exceptional organizational performance by creating a healthy, inspiring, and convenient business environment and promoting excellent interpersonal relationships among employees (Suleman et al., 2020). According to Akparep et al. (2019), the leadership style used can significantly impact an organization's goals as well as the performance of its employees. Effective leaders have strong communication skills, are always optimistic, think in new ways, and are emotionally aware and stable (Supramaniam & Singaravelloo, 2021). As a result, effective leadership in improving organizational performance and effectiveness is important. However, business failures due to the modern world's increasing complexity and unpredictability have increased the need for adaptable and dynamic leadership skills for effective workforce management (Abidakun & Ganiyu, 2020).

According to studies, leadership effectiveness is a function of EI (Miao et al., 2016). Numerous researchers have found a substantial link between EI and leadership behavioral styles (Foster & Roche, 2014). According to Salovey and Mayer (1990), EI is the perception, utilization, comprehension, and regulation of emotions about oneself and others. EI has grown in importance and is increasingly recognized in social psychology (Suleman et al., 2020). EI, a key personal trait for effective leadership, is essential for both leader success and organizational performance (Apore & Asamoah, 2019; Tuncdogan et al., 2017). EI is an important characteristic used by leaders in establishing their company's vision and mission and serving as a role model for their employees (Cavaness et al., 2020).

EI comprises four components: perceiving emotion, reasoning with emotion, understanding emotions, and managing emotions (Drigas & Papoutsi, 2018; Mayer et al., 2003). Organizational leaders and managers with higher EI qualities exhibit more ethical behavior, which promotes productive workplaces (Supramaniam & Singaravelloo, 2021). This is because highly emotionally intelligent leaders understand and control their own emotions as well as the emotions of others to positively influence their organizational social climate and subordinates' job satisfaction, resulting in excellent organizational performance (Dong et al., 2022; Miao et al., 2017, 2018).

Emotionally unintelligent leaders may contribute to several unpleasant and unpalatable dilemmas for companies and employees, negatively impacting organizational overall performance (Suleman et al., 2020). Nigeria's manufacturing sector is a growing commercial sector that has witnessed rapid globalization and greater competition among organizations in the last few years (Onaolapo & Adeyinka. 2020). Leaders of brewing firms in Nigeria are striving to boost their output and efficiency in the face of harsh operating environments, increased competition, low consumer spending capacity, and inefficient performance planning systems, which has created a great deal of unpredictability for the industry and resulted in a shortage of enthusiastic and dedicated employees who are essential for accomplishing the organization's established targets (Nzewi et al., 2018). This heightened competitiveness and challenging businesses environment has resulted in long work hours, stress, employee unhappiness, and significant turnover in many firms, necessitating the need for highly emotionally intelligent and socially conscious leadership (Oyeleye et al., 2019). These evolving challenges have also made it imperative for leaders and managers of brewing firms to seek ways to implement sound and dynamic long-term organizational strategies and enhance employee job satisfaction (Akindele, 2021; Nzewi et al., 2018; Ofoegbu, 2022; Oyeleye et al., 2019). According to Udod et al. (2020), employees' feelings of empowerment and satisfaction in the workplace are dependent on their perceptions of leaders' behavior and attitudes, which are outcomes of their EI. As such, this research

could provide a comprehensive understanding of leaders' EI and the job experiences of employees (Cleland, 2017) in the Nigerian production and manufacturing industries.

Several researchers have investigated leadership EI and self-awareness in organizations, as well as the effects these important constructs have on employee job satisfaction and motivation, as well as overall organizational performance and effectiveness (Miao et al., 2018). Udod et al. (2020) provided a framework for evaluating the impact of leaders' attitudes and behaviors on employee work experiences. Employee feelings of empowerment in the workplace, according to Udod et al.'s results, are highly dependent on their perceptions of leaders' behavior and attitudes, which are a product of their EI. Likewise, Apore and Asamoah (2019) reported that highly emotionally intelligent leaders are more likely to demonstrate transformational leadership characteristics, which results in improved organizational performance and follower satisfaction. Suleman et al. (2020) also demonstrated a moderately positive relationship between EI and job satisfaction.

Winton (2022) extended the importance of EI by stating that both follower and leader EI contribute to followers' job satisfaction at work, emphasizing the potential importance of EI congruence between a leader and a follower. Drigas and Papoutsi (2018) emphasized the importance of emotions, general intelligence, and EI at the individual, organizational, and societal levels in ways that promote positive social change. Leaders require more than just typical managerial skills; they also require well-honed and focused EI that is task- and relationship-oriented (Tognazzo et al., 2017). As such, top leaders should be taught the application of specific EI-behavioral competencies, particularly those related to task and relationship management (Tognazzo et al., 2017). Because of the potential value of EI, further research into its application in improving employee job satisfaction and organizational effectiveness in the Nigerian brewery industry is required.

The findings from the relevant literature (Anichebe & Igwe, 2020; Ishola-Esan, 2019; Miao et al., 2016; Mohammad et al., 2018; Oyeleye et al., 2019) have made a significant contribution to the concepts of EI and its components, but these studies are not without limitations, and there are still areas that have not been explored. Miao et al. (2016) reported a lack of studies on the influence of EI on job satisfaction at high levels, such as team level and organizational level, and thus suggested future studies on leaders' EI on satisfaction at high levels, with a special emphasis on the EI construct in the field of entrepreneurship. According to Mohammad et al. (2018), more research is still needed to fully understand the factors that may influence the development of EI and job satisfaction. Few qualitative studies have been undertaken to examine the influence of leaders' EI on employee job satisfaction and organizational performance, according to my review of the literature. In this study, I built on previous literature by exploring Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance.

Problem Statement

Employee job dissatisfaction and turnover rates increase when organizational leaders and managers have low EI (Apore & Asamoah, 2019; Luncheon, 2021). Organizational leaders' ineffective management and administration of human and material resources in the face of increased work pressure and demands have consistently hampered employee job satisfaction and organizational performance in the Nigerian business environment (Igweh et al., 2017; Nwosu et al., 2019; Oyeleye et al., 2019; Tarurhor et al., 2022). Nwosu et al. (2019) found that 54.1% of employees in selected public organizations in Southern Nigeria were dissatisfied with their jobs. As such, employee job satisfaction is a growing source of concern in the Nigerian labor market (Akinwale & George, 2020; Rasak et al., 2020).

EI is a hallmark of leadership effectiveness (Miao et al., 2016; Suleman et al., 2020). Studies have been conducted on EI and its effect on employee job satisfaction and organizational performance (Dong et al., 2022; Miao et al., 2018). Oyeleye et al. (2019) conducted a quantitative study to assess the connection between EI and job satisfaction among nursing professionals in selected hospitals in the Jos metropolis. Likewise, Onabote (2021) conducted a quantitative correlational study to investigate the relationship between EI and leadership performance at four different manufacturing organizations in Lagos State. However, in the paradigm of qualitative research, there have been limited exploratory and explanatory studies on the influence of a leader's EI on employee job satisfaction (Udod et al., 2020). The social problem is that Nigerians and those in leadership positions have not placed significant importance on EI skills to improve general organizational effectiveness (Anichebe & Igwe, 2020; Ishola-Esan, 2019; Oyeleye et al., 2019). The specific research problem that I addressed in this study is that most Nigerian brewing industry leaders have not effectively applied EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. The intent was to provide an in-depth description and analysis of the influence of leader EI on employee job satisfaction and overall organizational performance. Employees who are satisfied with their jobs exhibit positive emotions, which are reflected in their positive organizational behaviors and attitudes (Lan & Trinh, 2021). The study adds to the body of knowledge about leaders' EI and its impact on creating a positive work environment for employees, as well as improving overall organizational performance and effectiveness in the Nigerian brewing industry.

Research Question

What are the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance?

Conceptual Framework

The concepts and theories that grounded this study were Goleman's (1998) model of emotional competencies and Herzberg et al.'s (1959) two-factor theory of job satisfaction. EI is defined in Goleman's model of emotional competencies as the ability to understand one's own and other people's feelings and emotions, motivate oneself, and control one's emotions for the benefit of oneself and the relationships in one's life. Goleman's model of EI comprises four main constructs, which are self-awareness, selfmanagement, social awareness, and relationship management (See also Udod et al., 2020). According to the Salovey and Mayer (1990) model, knowledge gained from individuals' perceptions of how emotions work and how to manage them helps them think more clearly and make better decisions. According to the two-factor theory, two types of factors—motivation and hygiene—are responsible for employee job satisfaction and dissatisfaction (Koncar et al., 2021). Job satisfaction is defined as an individual's feelings and thoughts, behaviors, and attitudes toward their job (Buragohain & Hazarika, 2015).

Goleman's (1998) model of emotional competencies and Herzberg et al.'s (1959) two-factor theory of job satisfaction relate to the nature of this study because of the substantial link between EI and leadership behavioral styles (Foster & Roche, 2014). According to the two-factor theory, motivational factors are crucial for boosting employees' job satisfaction and commitment because they are based on the idea that people are constantly seeking ways to improve themselves, whereas hygiene factors are focused on the circumstances of the workplace environment (Herzberg 1966; Zhang et al., 2020). Motivators, according to the theory, are required to ensure satisfaction, while hygiene factors are required to avert dissatisfaction (Herzberg 1966). Highly emotionally intelligent leaders are essential in organizations to provide solutions to various organizational challenges that may emerge and to provide a competitive advantage (Dong et al., 2022; Sonmez Cakir & Adiguzel, 2020). Using Goleman's (1998) model of emotional competencies for this study enabled understanding and engagement of leaders' EI in fostering a positive work environment for employees, as well as improved overall organizational performance and effectiveness.

According to Serrat (2017), emotionally intelligent leaders can recognize their emotions and those of others, regulate themselves, motivate themselves and others, and develop the competency and social skills necessary to motivate followers to complete duties and tasks to accomplish organizational goals. Thus, the capacity of leaders to recognize their emotions and those of others, and understand how to use emotions to create more agreeable interpersonal and professional relationships with others, motivate others, and create a positive workplace is very critical in decision-making and actualizing tasks. In this regard, Goleman's (1998) model of EI was appropriate to use as part of the conceptual framework for this qualitative case study research. Employees who are satisfied with their jobs are more productive, which improves overall organizational performance (Lan & Trinh, 2021). Leadership behaviors are a collection of an effective leader's attributes and deeds necessary to effectively influence, motivate, and direct a group of people.

Nature of the Study

I conducted a qualitative single-case study to address the research question in this study. A case study was appropriate for this study because this design facilitates a thorough analysis of a complex phenomenon or issue in a practical setting (Mehdipour et al., 2022; Yin, 2018). A qualitative case study is a research methodology that aids in exploring a phenomenon within a specific setting using numerous sources of data, and it does so via a range of lenses to show multiple sides of the phenomenon (Rashid et al., 2019). A qualitative approach can elicit an in-depth understanding of a subject in its native environment or produce fresh research concepts (Maxwell, 2019). A qualitative

case study was appropriate because I explored leaders' EI and how it influences employee satisfaction with their jobs. This approach enabled research participants to describe their experiences of the phenomenon under study. I explored the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. For this reason, an approach that allowed for an in-depth exploration and understanding of the concept by involving participants with significant organizational leadership experiences was critical. The research participants were leaders or top managers working in brewing firms in Southwestern region of Nigeria.

Semistructured, one-on-one interviews and publicly available documents from the company repository were the data sources for the study. Semistructured interviews combine preset questions (as in structured interviews) with open-ended exploration (as in unstructured interviews; Wilson, 2014). A semistructured interview is very effective in gathering rich and in-depth information during an interview (Patten & Newhart, 2017). I asked predetermined interview questions (IQs) during the qualitative, semistructured interviews to direct the interview process. In addition, public information from the organization's historical data repository that was pertinent to the topic was analyzed to obtain more data and information to further establish the credibility of this study.

In qualitative case study research, interviews, archival documents, and observation are possible data types and sources. For this case study research, I employed a variety of data sources, including qualitative semistructured interviews, field notes, documents, and archival data. I used purposive sampling techniques to recruit participants (see Udod et al., 2020). I selected and interviewed participants from the brewing companies that matched the selection criteria. Purposive sampling techniques involve selecting participants who have the characteristics needed in the sample (Udod et al., 2020). Primary inclusion criteria included professional knowledge and experience of working in the Nigerian brewing industry and a minimum of 5 years of regular multinational workplace experience. Participants were required to meet the inclusion criteria of regular workplace experience; answering the study's research question required sufficient experience of the effects of leaders' EI in a multinational workplace.

The analysis of the qualitative data I collected entailed coding, categorization of codes, and the development of themes (see Yin, 2018). After data assembly, manual data evaluation using inductive coding was carried out in Microsoft Excel. This was followed by NVivo coding to initially code the data, utilizing the exact phrases of the research participants. The initial coding condensed the transcripts into single words or phrases taken directly from the transcripts of the interviews. Next was the grouping of the codes into categories. Pattern coding was used to identify and categorize patterns in the code. Finally, the codes and categories were examined for the emergence of themes and further interpretation of the information.

Definitions

Following are definitions of the key terms employed in this study:

Effective leadership: A type of leadership that entails using the appropriate combination of leadership, management, and entrepreneurship skills at the appropriate

time and place to accomplish the goals established for the company as well as to inspire and support employee development (Weinfurter, 2013).

Emotional intelligence (EI): A person's ability to be aware of their own emotions as well as the emotions of others, to direct and manage one's emotions, and to accurately react to the emotions of others (Meyer et al. 2008; Miao et al., 2018).

Employee job satisfaction: The state of contentment and positive feelings and thoughts, behaviors, and attitudes toward one's job (Buragohain & Hazarika, 2015; Miao et al., 2016).

Organizational performance: A measure of the effectiveness and efficiency of an organization (Okpara & Edwin, 2015).

Self-awareness: The ability to monitor one's feelings and emotions as well as those of others, distinguish between them, and make decisions based on this knowledge (Salovey & Mayer, 1990).

Assumptions

According to Shungu et al. (2014), assumptions are suppositions that researchers include in their studies but cannot be subjected to verifications. They are unproven ideas, beliefs, or statements that researchers assume and use to guide their studies (Kirkwood & Price, 2013). The study's basic assumptions were that the research participants were knowledgeable about and understood EI and that they were open to discussing how they used the construct in their various management roles in their various companies. Another assumption was that the responses gathered from research participants through semistructured interviews were unbiased and truthful and that they accurately represented participants' experiences of utilizing EI components to improve employee job satisfaction, thus providing sufficient and reliable data. Also, I assumed that the sample size was sufficient to provide reliable data and that the IQs were relevant to the study.

Scope and Delimitations

This qualitative case study research was limited to leaders in the Nigerian brewery industry. My focus was solely on leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI and how it affects their subordinates' job satisfaction. The geographical area of the participants, Southwestern region of Nigeria, also limited the scope of the study. The study's data sources were semistructured interviews and archives from the company. The participants were chosen using purposeful sampling. To analyze the data, I used content analysis.

The delimitations of the study include the selected participants, the research design chosen, and the IQs asked. I designed the IQs for leaders and managers with at least 5 years of experience and knowledge of employee job satisfaction. Thus, the participants were purposefully sampled based on the chosen criteria. The primary inclusion criteria were professional knowledge and experience of working in the Nigerian brewery industry and a minimum of 5 years of regular multinational workplace experience.

Limitations

According to Brutus et al. (2013), study limitations are constraints over which the researcher has no grip and which may have a possible impact on the research's findings. The possible flaws, imperfections, or drawbacks of a study are referred to as its "limitations" (Theofanidis & Fountouki, 2019). One major limitation of case studies is the inability to generalize case study findings (Luncheon, 2021). The participants for the study were solely from the Nigerian brewing industry. This may have limitations relating to transferability to other sectors owing to varying organizational cultures and management procedures. Participants' responses, research bias, and a lack of literature on EI and employee job satisfaction are potential limitations of the study. Furthermore, the respondents' answers to the questions may not have been truthful, and the participants may not be a true representation of the Nigerian population. I used annual reports on leader performance indicators from the partner organizations; however, if the partner organizations did not provide adequate archival information or repository records, the research may be constrained.

Significance of the Study

This study is timely because it engages with two critical concepts in social and organizational psychology: EI and job satisfaction. The brewing industry in Nigeria is one of the manufacturing sector's fastest-growing subsectors, accounting for approximately 28% of manufacturing value added and directly employing more than 50,000 people as of 2009 (Ali & Iwuchukwu, 2015). Indirectly, the industry employed approximately half a million individuals, which included firms that offered additional or supplementary services as of 2009 (Ali & Iwuchukwu, 2015). Emotionally intelligent leaders must be able to provide thoughtful and inspirational leadership to achieve needed organizational strategy and exceptional organizational performance. I explored how Nigerian brewing industry leaders can utilize EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance.

Significance to Practice

The findings of this study have the potential to influence positive social change by providing useful information that could improve the EI skills and capabilities of leaders and stakeholders in other fields and organizations, assisting them in developing more emotionally intelligent cultures and socially responsible organizations (see Miao et al., 2017). The findings of this study could assist leaders and managers in implementing sound and flexible organizational approaches for improving employee job satisfaction in Nigeria (Akindele, 2021; Nzewi et al., 2018). This study's findings may compel Nigerians and those in positions of leadership to engage in deeper conversations about EI, which is critical in decision-making and task completion.

Significance to Theory

Previous research on EI and employee job satisfaction has contributed to the literature. However, the current body of research lacks qualitative information on the effect of leadership EI on employee job satisfaction in the Nigerian brewing industry (Anichebe & Igwe, 2020; Ishola-Esan, 2019; Oyeleye et al., 2019). The study's findings might contribute to the research on EI by providing insight on its influence in the workplace and the potential to contribute to more agreeable interpersonal and professional relationships between leaders and their subordinates.

Significance to Social Change

Emotionally intelligent leaders foster a vibrant working organizational culture and an ideal workplace climate in which they can add value to their employees while instilling in them an emotionally intelligent and socially responsible attitude (Dong et al., 2022), motivating and inspiring them to take action to positively affect the consumers, other people in their communities and society at large. This research could contribute to positive social change in Nigeria by establishing a community or culture that places a high value on EI as it relates to leadership. The study's findings may aid the promotion of positive social change by providing leaders and executives with a better grasp of employee satisfaction and dissatisfaction factors to implement team building and development programs. Implications for positive social change include the prospect of improving leadership selection, development, and training, which could boost employee job satisfaction, customer relations, and organizational performance, as well as foster a more emotionally intelligent population.

Summary and Transition

Leadership behavior is considered by some researchers to be particularly important in achieving organizational goals and in evoking performance among subordinates. Several studies have emphasized the significance of the connection between leadership, leadership styles, and EI. EI has been well demonstrated to be an underlying element connected with leader behavioral styles. In this study, I explored leaders' EI and how it affects employee job satisfaction. Chapter 2 includes a review of relevant and recent literature. In Chapter 3, I address the study design and data collection method, provide detailed information about the interview protocols, and describe the coding and data analysis used in the study.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

EI is the ability of a person to use emotion and intelligence to address challenges/difficulties and make decisions (Kitsios et al., 2022). EI can also be defined as an individual's competence, skills, precise evaluation, and effective handling of his senses about other people and groups (Suleman et al., 2020). Effective and successful leaders in different sectors and organizations are expected to manage situations effectively, quickly create an atmosphere of trust and understanding, inspire employees, and achieve organizational targets and set objectives (Arinze, 2011; Suleman et al., 2020). A leader's EI has an enormous impact on the organization's psychological well-being, and a leader's emotions have a significant impact on how their followers behave (Winton, 2022). Highly emotionally intelligent leaders can leverage interpersonal conversations and interactions to boost job satisfaction (Winton, 2022). As a result, leaders can use their EI to support their subordinates in any situation, fostering an environment that increases employee job satisfaction and organizational effectiveness.

The purpose of this qualitative study is to explore the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. The specific research problem that this study will address is that most Nigerian brewing industry leaders have not effectively applied EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. Anichebe and Igwe (2020), Ishola-Esan (2019), and Oyeleye et al. (2019) noted that Nigerians and those in leadership positions did not place enough emphasis on EI skills to enhance organizational performance. As a result of the study's findings, Nigerians and those in

leadership positions may be encouraged to engage in more in-depth discussions about EI, which is crucial in making decisions and completing tasks. This chapter contains an introduction, a literature search strategy, a conceptual framework, and a thorough literature review on leader EI and employee job satisfaction.

Literature Search Strategy

The Walden University library was primarily used to locate articles for this study. The appropriate keywords selected include emotional intelligence, elements of emotional intelligence, emotions, Goleman's model of emotional competencies, leadership emotional intelligence, leadership effectiveness, leadership behavioral patterns, employee Job Satisfaction, Organizational Performance, and social change. The databases consulted consist of ScienceDirect, ABI/INFORM Collection, Academic Search Complete, Taylor and Francis Online, SAGE Journals, SAGE Knowledge, SAGE Research Methods Online, and ScholarWorks. The search criteria are critical in choosing articles for a literature review based on the project's research question. These will include certain selection and exclusion criteria.

I take great care in linking concepts together using the Boolean terms AND, OR, and NOT in my searches. For instance, I use AND to find articles that use both concepts such as emotional intelligence AND job satisfaction. I use OR to find either the keyword or the synonym, for example, organizational performance OR firm performance. Because the AND Boolean word is automatically added between the search box and the Walden library search, it is advisable to use the OR phrase in most circumstances. After inputting the search terms, the limiters were used to limit the article search to Peer Reviewed Scholarly Journals only published within the last 5 years. The publication, subject, and databases were appropriately selected using the advanced search. Publications from Nigeria's brewing industry and official organization websites were further consulted to review the literature.

Conceptual Framework

The central idea of this qualitative case study was how a leader's EI influenced subordinate job satisfaction and, thus, organizational performance. The study's main conceptual foundation is Goleman's (1998) model of emotional competencies. Goleman (1998) defines EI as an individual's ability to recognize one's own and other people's feelings, to motivate oneself, and to successfully control one's emotions to achieve the best outcomes for oneself and one's relationships. Goleman's (1998) model presents a set of competencies and skills that includes five core elements of EI: self-awareness, selfregulation, social skills, motivation, and empathy. Self-awareness is the ability to monitor one's feelings and emotions and recognize how they impact others; self-regulation is the ability to control unanticipated or negative feelings or signals through keeping an optimistic mindset even when things do not go according to expectation; social skills entail the ability of an individual to get along with people under a variety of circumstances, develop relationships, and foster a positive work environment; Motivation is defined as the ability to priorities achieving set goals and improving oneself over immediate gains or incentives; and empathy includes the capacity to comprehend the emotions of others and respond appropriately (Goleman, 1995).

Based on findings from research studies on emotion, intelligence, psychology, and cognition, Salovey and Mayer (1990) proposed that certain individuals may be more intelligent in terms of emotions than others. Salovey and Mayer (1990) drew attention to people's ability to provide solutions to emotional issues such as being able to recognize other people's emotions through their facial expressions, comprehend what is meant by emotional words, and regulate emotions, among other things, which they jointly claimed indicated that people possess a broader emotional reasoning skill dubbed "emotional intelligence." Mayer and Salovey (1997) categorized EI into four areas. Mayer and Salovey's (1997) four-branch model of EI comprised four components which include perception, regulation of emotions, effective use of emotions, and ability to manage emotions. The Bar-On (1997) model consists of 15 interconnected emotional and social competencies. Bar-On (1997) defined EI as the emotional, personal, social, and survival components of intelligence. The elements in the Bar-On model play crucial roles in comprehending ourselves and others, expressing ourselves easily, and handling everyday challenges (Drigas & Papoutsi, 2018). Drigas and Papoutsi (2018) propose a nine-layer pyramid of EI essential for an individual's continued growth and evolution to the next stages of EI in their new layered model.

EI provides leaders with insight into the dynamics of interpersonal relationships and, as a result, the ability to improve relationships (Cavaness et al., 2020). EI capacity and expertise assist leaders and managers in increasing subordinate job satisfaction and creating a positive work environment, thereby improving organizational effectiveness. Jha and Bhattacharya (2021) investigated the effects of a leader's EI and servant leader traits on subordinates' job satisfaction and found that the creation of an engaging atmosphere for their employees increases the assets' work productivity. Srivastava et al. (2021) showed that self-emotion appraisal, others' emotional appraisal, use of emotion, and regulation of emotion had a significant association with job satisfaction. Motlhanke and Naong (2021) demonstrated a significant impact of managers' EI on organizational work commitment, employee job satisfaction, task-oriented behavior, and teamwork. The study provides empirical evidence of the beneficial effect of leaders' EI on organizational behaviors, demonstrating that EI is an element of organizational work commitment, job satisfaction, task-oriented behavior, and teamwork. Many job-related constraints and problems, according to Blaik et al. (2020), necessitate the manifestation of critical EI skills and traits; thus, a better in-depth understanding of how leaders and managers can develop, nurture, and apply EI skills is critical.

According to Cekmecelioglu et al. (2012), job satisfaction is the contentment that people get from their work and the enjoyment that comes from the results. Herzberg et al.'s (1959, 2010) two-factor theory of job satisfaction is a well-known theory that guided this study. Herzberg's two-factor theory, also known as the motivator-hygiene theory, proposes two employee motivating factors: job satisfaction and job dissatisfaction. Herzberg claims that there are two factors: Motivators and Hygiene factors. The Herzberg motivators that lead to job satisfaction include meaningful work, advancement, personal development and growth, sense of achievement, and recognition while the Hygiene factors that lead to job dissatisfaction include organizational policies and practices, salary, job securities, working conditions, relationship with supervisor, and interpersonal relationships. Several studies have been conducted on the effectiveness of these factors in motivating employees. Alshmemri et al. (2017) confirmed the two-factor theory by emphasizing the importance of motivators over hygiene factors in job satisfaction. Job dissatisfaction was reported by Alrawahi et al. (2020) and was attributed to a lack of hygiene factors and some of the Hertzberg theory-based motivators. Alrawahi et al. (2020) emphasized the importance of addressing these factors to improve motivation and job satisfaction. Because job satisfaction is a key concept in my research, Herzberg's dual-factor theory is very applicable.

Literature Review

To better understand the main concepts of my study, such as EI, employee job satisfaction, and organizational performance, a thorough review of recent literature was carried out. Promoting EI qualities to increase organizational effectiveness remains challenging in Nigeria (Anichebe & Igwe; 2020, Ishola-Esan, 2019; Oyeleye et al., 2019). According to Tuncdogan et al. (2017) and Apore and Asamoah (2019), EI is critical for leader success and organizational effectiveness. Understanding the importance of organizational leaders' EI in increasing employee job satisfaction is a critical component of this research. Job satisfaction, according to studies, is an essential measure of employee efficacy and efficiency, which is critical to the effective operation of any firm (Inayat & Jahanzeb Khan, 2021). However, in the Nigerian labor market, employee job satisfaction is becoming a major source of contention (Rasak et al., 2020). Thus, this qualitative study aims to explore the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance.

Emotional Intelligence

Thorndike's concept of social intelligence in 1920 is credited with the first inquiry into EI (See Drigas & Papoutsi, 2018). Later, Howard Gardner proposed the notion of multiple intelligence in 1983, expanding on the theory of intelligence by claiming that intelligence has eight forms and emphasizing the significance of interpersonal and intrapersonal skills (Drigas & Papoutsi, 2018; Gardner, 1983). However, in 1990, Salovey and Mayer proposed a novel intelligence, which resulted in the emergence of EI. Salovey and Mayer defined EI as the ability to accurately perceive, evaluate, and express emotions; integrate emotions with intellectual and mental processes; comprehend emotions and emotion information and their implications across various scenarios; and skillfully manage emotions to foster both emotional and intellectual development (Salovey & Mayer, 1990, p. 10). Unlike previous intelligence theories that saw emotion as an opponent of reasoning, Salovey and Mayer contended that, with proper guidance, emotion could inspire advantageous results (Salovey & Mayer, 1990). Mayer and Salovey (1997) characterized EI into four areas or branches. The four-branched model entails perceiving emotions, facilitating thought with emotions, understanding emotions, and managing emotions (Mayer & Salovey, 1997; Mayer et al., 2003). Salovey and Mayer's research paved the way for additional EI research, and many other researchers have since joined the intellectual debate on EI, thereby contributing to EI research (Zeidner et al., 2011).

Goleman (1995) broadened the concept to include general social competence and highlighted the importance of EI in achieving a successful life. The five components of EI cover personal and social competence that are further categorized into broader domains and include self-awareness, self-regulation, self-motivation, empathy, and social skills (Goleman, 1998, 2004; Issah, 2018). According to Baron (1997), EI is the ability to relate to and comprehend others while adjusting and dealing with one's environment to become more adept at addressing environmental needs. EI is a significant aspect of a person's character, influencing areas such as social behavior (interactions with and influence on others), general well-being (emotional, psychological, and social well-being), and productivity at work (Brackett et al., 2011). Goleman emphasized the significance of EI in achieving success at work. According to Goleman (1997), EI influences 90% of success factors while intelligence quotient determines the remaining 10%. Several research investigations have been conducted to investigate the effects of various components of EI on organizational processes and employee behaviors (Srivastava et al., 2021). According to research, EI, a key personality characteristic for successful managerial behavior, is critical for leader success and organizational effectiveness (Apore & Asamoah, 2019; Miao et al., 2016; Tuncdogan et al., 2017). EI is critical in assisting leaders to properly function in their roles to effectively inspire their employees to accomplish their duties and commitments for increased organizational productivity and efficiency, as well as their personal growth (Suleman et al., 2020). This potential of EI has created the need to explore how Nigerian brewing industry leaders can utilize EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance.

Components of Emotional Intelligence

EI is a set of skills and abilities for detecting, assessing, evaluating, and regulating one's own emotions and the emotions of others and groups of people (Serrat, 2017). Goleman (1995, p. 34) defines EI as the ability and skill to motivate oneself, regulate one's mood and control urges, persevere when frustrated, keep anxiety from impeding one's capacity to reason, and have feelings of empathy. EI gives people an edge in managing their emotions, enabling them to engage in highly successful endeavors and create deep and profound connections with others (Abass, 2020). The five components of EI encompass the required skill sets by individuals to be effective and successful in their endeavors and include self-awareness, self-regulation, self-motivation, social awareness (empathy), and social skills (Goleman, 2004; Issah, 2018; Serrat, 2017).

Self-Awareness. Self-awareness is the ability to monitor one's feelings and emotions and those of others, distinguish between them, and make decisions based on this knowledge (Salovey & Mayer, 1990). Self-awareness is a personal characteristic that describes one's understanding of one's emotions, how others perceive them, and their impact on others (Butler et al., 2014). Self-awareness is associated with EI and mindfulness, but they are not synonymous (Hernandez et al., 2015; Richards et al., 2010). How the mind receives and responds to experience is a manifestation of self-awareness with awareness of these activities (Ninivaggi, 2020). Highly self-aware people have better working and coexisting relationships with others (Feize, 2020; Urdang, 2010). Self-aware individuals have better levels of organizational commitment, work motivation, and job satisfaction, as well as more successful managers and leaders than those who are not (Moshavi et al., 2003). Research in the past has begun examining many ways in which knowing oneself can result in successfully leading teams in challenging environments and managing others in the workplace (Hernandez et al., 2015). Selfawareness can predict leadership effectiveness and other important individual and organizational outcomes (Carden et al., 2021). Self-awareness is critical to both leaders' success and overall organizational success, as well as subordinate success and satisfaction (Muenjohn, 2011; Sosik & Megerian, 1999). Highly self-aware leaders are more aware of their emotions and their impact on others (George, 2000). They can also use this emotional awareness to develop and outline collective goals and objectives, create audience-specific messages, and become more flexible problem solvers and less rigid decision-makers (George, 2000).

Traditional theory holds that self-awareness has internal and external (social) components (Hernandez et al., 2015; Sutin & Robins, 2008). Duval and Wicklund's (1972) self-awareness theory distinguished between subjective (externally directed view) and objective (internally directed view) self-awareness. The internal components concern one's ability to notice and reflect on one's internal state, whereas the external components concern one's awareness of other people's perceptions, which increases the likelihood of adhering to social norms and engaging in socially acceptable behaviors (Hernandez et al., 2015). Objective self-awareness leads people to evaluate their behaviors concerning personal standards (Duval et al., 2001). The self-awareness theory asserts that individuals who are more aware of how others perceive them are better at incorporating feedback from others into their self-evaluations and, ultimately, their behavior (Moshavi et al., 2003). According to the quote of Lao-Tzu, "It is wisdom to know others; It is enlightenment to know one's self" (Tekleab et al., 2007, p. 185). Leaders in all capacities must be conscious/aware of how their actions/ behaviors affect the people they lead.

Butler et al. (2014) investigated whether there is a link between self-awareness and perceptions of leadership effectiveness in hospitality leaders and whether cultural conditions (e.g., uncertainty avoidance, performance orientation, and in-group collectivism) influence the relationship. The study assumes that hospitality leaders may require self-awareness to be successful in their leadership roles in an industry that frequently involves cross-cultural interactions. The study emphasized the importance of self-awareness for perceived effective leadership, as self-awareness resulted in higher opinions about leader effectiveness in all but one of the cultural situations, even when an initial focus on the quality of the leader's job relationships with others was considered. The findings showed that self-awareness can predict leadership effectiveness and other important individual and organizational outcomes.

Feize (2020) conducted a study to examine the individual experiences of social work educators as regards their self-awareness. The study's premise is that individual experiences of social work educators may influence how they teach and train students in social work about self-awareness. The author used a qualitative narrative approach to explore the research participants' experiences. Data were collected through in-depth interviews with 35 social work educators from 27 colleges and universities across the United States. According to the findings, as participants observed their behaviors in their surroundings and their connection to other people's behaviors, their awareness and self-

knowledge improved. The outcomes can assist social work educators in increasing their self-awareness by developing a concentrated mindfulness of both internal and environmental stimuli and helping their students to do the same.

Self-Regulation. Self-regulation is an aspect of EI that involves the ability of people to express their emotions appropriately. Self-regulation is the ability to control turbulent and distracting impulses or emotional states (Issah, 2018). According to Bandura (1991), self-regulation entails the ability of individuals to inspire and control their behavior to achieve desired outcomes. Self-regulation refers to a person's capacity to direct and regulate their behavior to accomplish their desired goals (Bandura, 1991). Individuals with self-regulation skills have the following competence; self-control, trustworthiness, conscientiousness, adaptability, and innovativeness (Serrat, 2017). Serrat (2017) expands on the characteristics of individuals with self-regulation competence.

Siregar et al. (2018) conducted a study of 150 students in elementary schools from Meuraxa districts in Banda Aceh, Indonesia. The study investigated the relationship between self-regulation, EI, and character-building in fourth-grade students. According to the study's findings, there are positive relationships between self-regulation, EI, and character development. The study emphasized the importance of self-regulation and EI skills in the educational sector.

Motivation. Intrinsic motivation is the desire to act and work for reasons other than monetary gain, status, or reward (Goleman, 1987; Issah, 2018). The element of motivation includes a strong achievement drive that persists in the face of failure, commitment, initiative, and optimism (Issah, 2018; Serrat, 2017). Arias et al. (2022)

claim that motivation is a multifaceted process created by biological, cultural, social, cognitive, and learning components. Ryan and Deci's (2000) model describes intrinsic motivation as situations in which an individual finds an action captivating and fulfilling in and of itself rather than as a result of a consequence such as obtaining a reward or incentive. Motivation is essential to the effectiveness of organizations and their employees (Vandercammen et al., 2014). Employee motivation increases job satisfaction, engagement, and commitment to duties (Grant, 2008; Vandercammen et al., 2014). Leadership has an enormous effect on the intrinsic motivation of organizational employees (Wuisang et al., 2020). According to Wuisang et al. (2020), leaders should encourage subordinates' intrinsic motivation by attending to their daily organizational and management needs by meeting subordinates' independence and self-sufficiency, expertise, and interpersonal interaction needs.

Research by van der Burgt et al. (2020) investigated the factors influencing the situational and contextual motivation of medical specialists and the connection between situational and contextual motivation. The study's findings showed that the tasks and organizational procedures that interfere with providing care to patients or lower the standard of care are the primary factors that negatively affect motivation. The study showed that daily motivation positively correlated with an idealized and encouraging working atmosphere. Organizational culture, a significant environmental variable, has an impact on intrinsic motivation, according to Nguyen (2019).

Empathy. Empathy is the ability to comprehend others' feelings and what they imply, as well as the ability to convey these feelings to others (Di Lorenzo et al., 2019).

Empathy, according to Di Lorenzo et al. (2019), is a multidimensional concept and a relationship process that includes cognitive, behavioral, affective, and moral dimensions. Empathetic people are sensitive to emotional signals and have excellent listening skills (Serrat, 2017). Individuals with this competence are sensitive, comprehend other people's points of view, and assist others based on their knowledge of their desires and emotions (Serrat, 2017). Empathy has also been found to promote communication and is a quality professionally necessary for all professionals who deal with and interact with people (Sergey et al., 2019). Empathy can have a substantial effect on job dedication and satisfaction with work and has been found to play a crucial role in preventing physical and emotional workload exhaustion (Yue et al., 2022).

Yue et al. (2022) investigated the mechanism and effect of empathy on burnout, job satisfaction, and commitment in medical personnel. The study also looked into the role of job satisfaction and job commitment in mediating the relationship between empathy and burnout in medical staff. The study's premise is that there is an increasing concern about burnout among healthcare professionals worldwide, and empathy has been described and reported in the literature to alleviate burnout. According to the study's findings, increasing empathy and job commitment reduces burnout. Their findings, however, revealed a positive connection between job satisfaction and burnout. Yue et al. (2022) emphasized the importance of improving employees' job commitment and empathic skills by creating a conducive working atmosphere, providing training to improve staff skills and technical competence, and establishing useful collaborative relationships among staff. Also, empathy has been shown to have a positive impact on employee well-being (Raina, 2022). As a result, leaders and managers are expected to demonstrate significant empathic skills and the ability to demonstrate a positive attitude, support, and concern for their subordinates at work. Raina (2022) looked into leaders' and top executives' ability to use empathy in managing employees' health and well-being to maintain job motivation and engagement during a global epidemic for valuable performance. This qualitative study interviewed seven (7) C-suite executives from various industrial sectors around the world. According to the findings, compassionate empathic conduct has an encouraging effect on employee mental well-being, motivation, and thus outcomes during a period of crisis. Empathy, a critical leadership skill, is a key component of leadership effectiveness and smooth organizational performance, according to the study.

Social Skills. The ability to use one's awareness of others to help others develop their skills, abilities, and/or competence and shape their conduct and behaviors is referred to as social skills (Goleman, 2000; Sokn et al., 2019). Elements of social skills include the ability to successfully bring about change, persuasiveness, teamwork, and leadership abilities (Issah, 2018). Leaders who possess and demonstrate other aspects of EI like selfawareness, self-regulation, motivation, and empathy are inevitably socially skilled (Goleman, 2004; Issah, 2018). Leaders and individuals with social skills are adept at establishing positive and mutually beneficial connections, managing relationships, establishing networks, communicating effectively, and reaching mutual agreements (Issah, 2018). As a result, leaders and individuals who are emotionally intelligent can use their social skills to establish and sustain relationships, as well as inspire change toward the attainment of their organization's targets (Issah, 2018).

Li et al. (2023) researched to investigate how social skills affect the performance of financial analysts. The authors examined the effect of social skills on analysts' earnings forecast accuracy and analysts' stock recommendation profitability. The findings showed that analysts who are more socially skilled produce earnings forecasts with greater accuracy.

Models of Emotional Intelligence

The early theory of EI can be traced to Salovey and Mayer (1990). Since then, there has been significant empirical research on EI (Gutiérrez-Cobo et al., 2017). Since 1990, several EI models have been developed. The most notable of these models are the three major models of EI developed by Bar-On (2004); Goleman (1998), and Mayer-Salovey (1990).

Mayer–Salovey Model. EI was defined by Salovey and Mayer (1990) as the ability to comprehend one's own and other people's feelings and emotions, to distinguish and accurately assess the various emotions, and to apply the feelings and emotions for effective decision-making. Mayer and Salovey (1997) later developed and categorized the ability model of EI into four areas. They named the model the "four-branch ability model" with the four branches being (a) perceiving emotions, (b) facilitating thought using emotions, (c) understanding emotions, and (d) managing emotions.

Perceiving emotions involves an individual's ability to accurately identify emotions through facial expressions, voice tone, posture, and/or pictures/artwork (Chaidi & Drigas, 2022; Fiori & Vesely-Maillefer, 2018; Mayer et al., 2000). This branch of the ability model entails being able to identify and express emotions in one's own physical states, feelings, and thoughts, as well as being aware, receptive, and sensitive to the emotional information of others (Fiori & Vesely-Maillefer, 2018; Papadogiannis et al., 2009).

Facilitating thoughts using emotions, the second branch of the ability model investigates a person's capacity to use emotions to impact and facilitate the application of conscious mental and thought processes (Mayer et al., 2016; Papadogiannis et al., 2009) and to cogitate on the mental and thought processes (Chaidi & Drigas, 2022). This branch requires the ability to mobilize the appropriate emotions and feelings to assist in certain cognitive activities such as reasoning, problem-solving, and decision-making (Fiori & Vesely-Maillefer, 2018; Papadogiannis et al., 2009). According to Fiori and Vesely-Maillefer (2018), people who are skilled in using their emotions can select cognitive activities that are more suited to their current emotional state and can also alter their state of mind to better align with and adapt to a specific situation.

Understanding emotions refers to a more subtle comprehension of one's own emotions including complex emotional information, an individual's ability to comprehend the way emotions fluctuate over time, which emotions are proper in various scenarios, and the connections between emotions (Drigas & Papoutsi, 2018; Fiori & Vesely-Maillefer, 2018; Mayer et al., 2016). A person with improved emotional comprehension has a large repertoire of emotions, which aids understanding of the intricate relationships between feelings and emotions and enables precise characterization of various feelings (Papadogiannis et al., 2009).

Managing emotions is the ability to regulate and control one's emotions, as well as the emotions of others, with the intent to achieve the intended results (Fiori & Vesely-Maillefer, 2018; Mayer et al., 2016). Managing emotions requires the ability to regulate one's emotions and express them appropriately in a given situation (Chaidi & Drigas, 2022; Papadogiannis et al., 2009). People who can manage their emotions can keep a pleasant attitude in a difficult scenario or control their excitement when a crucial decision has to be taken (Fiori & Vesely-Maillefer, 2018). The ability to swiftly recover from anger or motivate and encourage a person before beginning an important endeavor demonstrates a high degree of management of emotions (Fiori & Vesely-Maillefer, 2018; Papadogiannis et al., 2009).

Goleman's Emotional Competence Model. Goleman (1995) drew considerable focus on the concept of EI from the general public, organizations of professionals, and the scientific community. EI, according to Goleman (1998), is the ability to detect our emotions and the emotions of others, to inspire ourselves, and to effectively manage and regulate our emotions for successful personal growth and interpersonal relationships. According to Goleman (1995), it is in the best interests of individuals to accept emotions as an inevitable component of their daily existence to be able to make effective decisions and live an excellent life. Goleman emotional competence model posited that EI involves five (5) clusters which include Self Awareness, Self-Regulation, Motivation, Empathy, and Social Skills (Goleman, 1995). The five clusters are broken down further into twenty-five (25) competencies (Drigas & Papoutsi, 2018).

In 1998, Goleman introduced the EI-based performance theory to work environments (Goleman, 1998). The model was based on several performance indicators discovered by multiple investigators in a variety of organizations. Effective and exceptional employees in organizations are considered to possess the competencies (Odukoya et al., 2020). The previous five-dimensional model had to be revisited in light of Goleman's subsequent research on social and EI, which resulted in the consolidation of the original five competencies into four: self-awareness, social awareness, selfmanagement, and relationship management (Odukoya et al., 2020). The first two components (self-awareness and social awareness) deal with emotion recognition, while the remaining two aspects (self-management and relationship management) are associated with emotion regulation (Cherniss, 2004). There are about 20 "competencies" associated with the four fundamental EI dimensions. Self-awareness encompasses competencies such as emotional self-awareness, self-confidence, and accurate selfassessment. Under social awareness, there are competencies such as empathy, service orientation, and organizational awareness. Self-management includes competencies such as self-control, reliability (trustworthiness), conscientiousness, adaptability, achievement motivation (achievement drive), and initiative. Finally, under relationship management, we have competencies such as the development of others, influence, communication, conflict management, inspired leadership, teamwork and cooperation (collaboration),

change catalyst, and create links (build bonds) (Chaidi & Drigas, 2022; Odukoya et al., 2020).

Bar-On's Model. The Bar-On model of emotional-social intelligence is a competency-based model that has also received wide recognition. This model of EI is regarded as a mixed model, similar to Goleman's model of emotional competencies. A mixed model of EI entails the combination of mental capacity with personality traits (Bru-Luna et al., 2021). People can gradually improve their EI through training, instructions, and therapy, according to Bar-On (2004). Bar-On proposed a broader concept called emotional-social intelligence (ESI), which he defined as a set of interconnected intrapersonal (emotional) and interpersonal (social) abilities and competencies, skills, and facilitators that determine and influence how well we can comprehend and express ourselves, comprehend and interact with others, and adapt to and cope with daily environmental demands, challenges, and stressors (Bar-On, 2006; Bru-Luna et al., 2021; Drigas & Papoutsi, 2018). The ESI model consists of five (5) main components which include intrapersonal skills, interpersonal skills, adaptation skills, stress management skills, and general mood (Bru-Luna et al., 2021). Intrapersonal skills comprise the following competencies; self-regard, emotional self-awareness, assertiveness, independence, and self-actualization. Under interpersonal skills, we have competencies such as empathy, social responsibility, and interpersonal relationship. Competencies about adaptation skills include reality testing, flexibility, and problemsolving while stress management skills comprise competencies such as stress tolerance,

and impulsivity control. Finally, competencies of general mood are optimism and happiness (Bar-On, 2006).

The Nigerian Perspective on Emotional Intelligence

EI is gaining traction among Nigerian academics and professionals as calls for its incorporation into a wide range of sectors of the Nigerian economy grow. Nigeria's everchanging and demanding society, workplace, and organizations, including the government, have made effective EI skills necessary for the average Nigerian (Ugoani, 2015). According to Makama et al. (2019), a lack of EI among Nigerians has resulted in detrimental behaviors. The EI construct is crucial for effective understanding, control, regulation, and expression of our emotions and mental processes, which is required for harmonious relationships, overall well-being, and enhanced productivity and effectiveness (Ugoani, 2023). Studies on EI have been conducted in various sectors in Nigeria including the banking industry (Adekiya et al., 2021; Ehigie et al., 2023), the health sector (Oyewunmi, 2018), and the education sector (Babajide & Amosu, 2019; Chukwunonso et al., 2022; Tsagem & Bello, 2022).

Ehigie et al. (2023) emphasized the importance of EI and proper communication on teamwork effectiveness among employees in the Nigerian banking sector. The research hypothesis is that EI and organizational communication predict teamwork effectiveness. Employing a quantitative cross-sectional approach, the researchers collected data from a sample of 230 bank employees using a well-structured questionnaire. According to the findings of this study, others' emotion appraisal, actual use of emotion, and regulation of emotion dimensions of EI alongside effective organizational communication significantly predicted teamwork effectiveness. The researchers emphasized how the integration of EI and effective communication could improve team interaction and effectiveness in Nigeria's banking industry. As a result, the banking industry should make regular EI and effective communication training a priority for the employees.

Chukwunonso et al. (2022) investigated whether the EI of employees in Anambra State, Nigeria, was associated with their performance. The researchers specifically investigated the impact of two elements of EI, self-control and empathy, on employees' creativity and commitment in secondary education institutions in Anambra State, Nigeria. The findings of the study showed a statistically significant effect of self-control and empathy on employees' creativity and commitment. The authors concluded that EI influences secondary school teachers' performance in Anambra State. The study's findings are consistent with the work of Obiekwe and Ogbo (2020), who investigated the association between EI and the administrative performance of principals in Anambra State secondary schools that are publicly funded. The correlation between principals' EI and administrative performance was both significant and moderately positive, according to Obiekwe and Ogbo (2020). The authors, therefore, recommended routine EI training for school administrators. In another study, Williams and Ikpa (2020) emphasized the impact of empathy, self-control, and self-consciousness on the dedication, inventiveness, and problem-solving skills of teachers in Cross River state, and thus suggested that EI competencies in teachers be developed and enhanced through regular training programs. Babajide and Amosu (2019) added that EI is important for senior secondary school

students' academic excellence in physics and thus recommended training to help students, teachers, and school administrators develop EI.

Similar to educational institutions, findings of positive outcomes as a result of the effects of EI have been reported in the medical field. Oyewunmi (2018) studied the correlation between EI and diversity management skills among managers in the healthcare industry in Nigeria's Southwestern region. The study's findings revealed that EI is positively and significantly related to diversity management competence.

Emotional Intelligence and Leadership Effectiveness

Emotions are extremely important in leadership (Apore & Asamoah, 2019). Leaders' emotions can have a significant impact on their subordinates, whether consciously or unconsciously (Wan et al., 2022). As a result, in today's increasingly complicated, constantly evolving, and intensely competitive environment, leaders must be able to control and handle their emotions appropriately (Apore & Asamoah, 2019). EI is a person's capacity to identify and monitor both their own and other people's emotions, express what they're feeling appropriately, understand other people's emotions and what they mean, and convey these feelings to others (Lee et al., 2022a). EI is a hallmark of leadership effectiveness (Miao et al., 2016; Suleman et al., 2020). Effective leaders are critical to any organization's ability to effectively handle its personnel and assets as well as accomplish its goals (Suleman et al., 2020).

Emotionally intelligent leaders can exert control over turbulent and distracting impulses or emotional states (Issah, 2018). According to Udod et al. (2020), the ability of leaders and managers to interact with, comprehend, and connect with individuals and

teams in the workplace has become more essential as organizational responses in unstable, challenging circumstances have become less effective. Emotionally intelligent leaders foster a positive and adaptable work environment in which employees can be imaginative and innovative while giving their all to the organization (Apore & Asamoah, 2019). Successful leaders have a strong sense of self-worth and confidence, are aware of their emotions, shortcomings, and strengths, and are capable of achieving the objectives of the organization (Suleman et al., 2020). As a result, effective leaders are critical components of an organization, playing a significant role in promoting staff wellness and the effectiveness of the organization (Suleman et al., 2020).

Researchers have examined the impact of EI on the effectiveness of leaders. Shaaban (2018) looked into the effect of EI on effective leadership in Egypt's military production factories. The study's findings revealed a significant relationship between EI and leadership abilities. The correlation between EI dimensions and competencies in leadership was found to be similar for managers who were future military production factory leaders. Pathan (2023) demonstrated the significant impact of EI on leadership effectiveness through the analysis of existing research and literature. Highly emotionally intelligent leaders, according to Pathan (2023), have better stress management techniques, effective communication skills, the ability to inspire their teams, and team-building abilities. Pathan (2023) suggests ways for businesses to foster the development of their leaders' EI. Aquino et al. (2021) investigated whether EI correlates with student-leader leadership efficacy at Laguna State Polytechnic University-San Pablo City Campus. Aquino et al. (2021) discovered that EI had a significant and positive relationship with the leadership efficacy of the research participants, indicating that highly emotionally intelligent student leaders have high leadership efficacy. Saha et al. (2022) presented the most recent review of research on EI and leadership, concluding that EI is a vital leadership competence that can be nurtured and utilized to enhance leadership effectiveness.

Job Satisfaction

Job satisfaction is an essential notion in the field of organizational psychology and one of the most investigated factors in organizational and management studies (Bauer, 2023; Ćulibrk et al., 2018). Job satisfaction is defined as an individual's feelings and thoughts, behaviors, and attitudes toward their job (Buragohain & Hazarika, 2015). Barnett (2017) and Weiss and Merlo (2015) labeled job satisfaction as an all-around evaluative assessment of one's job, which could either be a positive or negative evaluation, while Locke (1968, 1976) and Permana et al. (2021) defined job satisfaction as a pleasant and positive emotion derived from a person's assessment of their job experiences. According to Fithriyana et al. (2022) and Tnay et al. (2013), environmental and psychological factors influence an individual's display of job satisfaction. According to Onyebuenyi (2016), three elements of job satisfaction are emotion, situation, and cognition. Various academics have defined the concept based on their perspectives. In any case, job satisfaction is critical to the effectiveness of any organization, and as a result, more emphasis is being placed on this critical concept today.

Employee job satisfaction, according to Bhardwaj et al. (2021), is influenced by a variety of factors such as working hours, working conditions, salary/payment, workplace

design (autonomy, motivation, and choice of job and recognition), promotion, demographic characteristics (sex, age, education, and experience), supervision (relationship between employees and leaders/supervisors), and stress. Badriyah et al. (2015) indicated that salary, promotion, supervision, and contingent rewards have a significant impact on employee satisfaction. Employee effectiveness and efficiency are critical to any organization's effective functioning and are key determinants of organizational effectiveness (Inayat & Jahanzeb Khan, 2021). According to Lan and Trinh (2021), employees who are satisfied with their jobs are more productive, which improves overall organizational performance (Lan & Trinh, 2021).

Job Satisfaction Among Nigerian Employees

Positive job behavior has been reported to be an immediate consequence of satisfaction with work in the Nigerian workplace (Akinwale & George, 2020). As a result, it is critical for management and organizational executives to foster a rewarding atmosphere of work for their employees, because employee job satisfaction has a significant effect on organizational effectiveness (Hong et al., 2013). Job satisfaction has long been a source of dispute between workers throughout Nigeria's industrial sectors (Akinwale & George, 2020). Employee job satisfaction is a growing source of concern in the Nigerian labor market (Rasak et al., 2020). The Nigerian labor laws are excellent; however, the question of how many organizations and establishments adhere to the conditions for workers outlined in the laws governing labor remains unanswered (Nwosu et al., 2019). According to Nwosu et al. (2019), a great deal of government organizations are not mindful of the concept of job satisfaction and the impact of employee job satisfaction on performance. According to studies, job satisfaction among medical personnel in southern Nigeria is declining (Bello et al., 2022). A recent study conducted in teaching hospitals in southern Nigeria showed that satisfaction with work among medical personnel in that region has decreased by about 20% (Bello et al., 2019; 2020). According to Nzewi et al. (2018), harsh operating environments, increased competition, low consumer spending capacity, and inefficient performance planning systems have resulted in a shortage of enthusiastic and dedicated employees in the Nigerian brewing industry. According to other research, wages, and salaries play a significant role in determining how satisfied employees are at their jobs (Fapohunda, 2012). A lack of motivation, low wages and subsequent strikes, excessive workload, challenging managers or colleagues, and workplace burnout, according to Obiora and Iwuoha (2013), all contribute to worker stress and, as a result, an absence of employee job satisfaction.

Sonna and Onyekachukwu (2020) investigated whether the ethical climate of selected manufacturing companies in Anambra state correlates to job satisfaction. The study emphasizes the impact of leaders' and managers' ethical behavior on employee satisfaction with work. According to the study, employees in manufacturing organizations where unethical behavior is prevalent are less satisfied with their jobs. The main practical implication of the study is that leaders and managers can improve employee job satisfaction by promoting ethical behavior and environment, professional climate, and sound organizational policy. Woko et al. (2018) equally discovered that organizational climate has a positive and significant impact on employee job satisfaction in the local manufacturing sector in Port Harcourt, Rivers State, Nigeria.

Adekanmbi et al. (2020) investigated the relationship between job satisfaction and employee productivity in a sample of manufacturing companies in Oyo State, Nigeria. Adekanmbi et al. employed a quantitative survey research approach, with data collected using a self-administered questionnaire from 250 workers from carefully selected manufacturing factories sampled in Oyo State, Nigeria. According to Adekanmbi et al. (2020), higher levels of job satisfaction can lead to higher levels of productivity among workers in the manufacturing industry, and vice versa. The study emphasized the importance of increasing employee job satisfaction as a means to increase employee productivity.

In the health industry, studies have been conducted to investigate the relationship between job satisfaction and the work environment, as well as the relationship between job satisfaction and psychological health among medical professionals in Nigerian university hospitals. Bello et al. (2021) reported job low satisfaction among health professionals in Lagos State Teaching Hospital, Nigeria, and also discovered a negative correlation between job satisfaction and mental illness/psychiatric morbidity of medical workers in the Teaching Hospital. Another study by Akinwale and George (2020) discovered that support from administrators and managers, autonomy and responsibility, pay/salary, supervision and working conditions, recognition, achievement, development, and elevation all have a positive impact on nurses' job satisfaction. Salary was the single most important factor determining how satisfied nurses were with their jobs (Akinwale & George, 2020).

Herzberg's Two-Factor Theory and Job Satisfaction

Herzberg's central question in developing the two-factor theory was the question of what people want from their jobs. This question was designed to elicit information about what motivates employees, such as higher pay, security, a positive working environment with colleagues, opportunities for development and advancement, or something else entirely. Herzberg et al.'s (1957) thorough literature review on job attitudes and satisfaction led to the development of the motivation-hygiene theory. Herzberg et al. (1959) proposed the two-factor theory in their publication titled The Motivation to Work. The study discovered some distinctions between the factors which could make employees satisfied with their jobs and those that could make them dissatisfied (Herzberg et al., 1959; Zhang et al., 2020). These factors were divided into two categories: hygiene factors and motivation factors (Herzberg et al., 1959; Koncar et al., 2021), considered to be factors that influence employees' attitudes toward their jobs and their performance at work (Siruri et al., 2021). Motivational factors are those that are important for increasing employees' job satisfaction and commitment, and they are based on the belief that humans are always looking for ways of bettering themselves (Herzberg 1966, 2017; Koncar et al., 2021; Zhang et al., 2020). Motivational factors or motivators/ satisfiers include the work itself, comparable degrees of authority and responsibility, assisting individual development and interest in the job, providing career and work advancement and progression, recognition, achievements, and promotion (Alrawahi et al., 2020; Koncar et al., 2021; Rai et al., 2021; Zhang et al., 2020). According to Alrawahi et al. (2020), hygiene-related factors (dissatisfiers) influence only dissatisfaction levels.

Employee motivation isn't enhanced by hygiene factors; they are only provided to keep employees from being dissatisfied with their work (Herzberg et al., 1959; Herzberg, 1968; Lee et al., 2022b; Zhang et al., 2020). The factors of hygiene are centered on the workplace's environment conditions and include such factors as company policies and administration, interpersonal communication, relationships with colleagues and superiors, working environment and conditions, pay (salaries), benefits, technical supervision, status, and job security (Herzberg, 1959; Koncar et al., 2021; Lee et al., 2022b; Rai et al., 2021; Sonnenschein et al., 2022; Zhang et al., 2020).

Several studies have used Herzberg's two-factor theory as a framework for various professions with varying outcomes and findings. Lee et al. (2022b) used the twofactor model as a framework for their research into factors influencing job satisfaction of both past and present employees of nine industries in South Korea. The study looked at how promotion opportunities/possibilities, welfare and salary, work-life balance, corporate culture, and management satisfaction affect employees' overall job satisfaction. According to Lee et al. (2022b), motivation and hygiene factors have an advantageous effect on job satisfaction across all nine industries. Another study adopting the theory is Thant and Chang's (2020) study. Thant and Chang's (2020) research looks at the factors that influence job satisfaction and dissatisfaction among public employees in Myanmar. The authors employed a qualitative approach and in-depth face-to-face interviews to identify motivators and hygiene factors among public employees in the Education and Training Department. The study's findings highlighted the significance of motivational and hygiene factors on job satisfaction and dissatisfaction. The study showed that interpersonal relationships, personal life factors, work itself, and recognition all played significant roles in job satisfaction and working conditions, interpersonal relations, personal life factors, technical supervision, and recognition all have an impact on how dissatisfied public employees are with their jobs.

Koncar et al. (2022) applied Herzberg's two-factor theory to online employer reviews and concluded that hygiene factors are more important to reviewers than motivation factors. Alrawahi et al. (2020) investigated the motivational factors determining job satisfaction among medical laboratory professionals in Oman employing Herzberg's two-factor theory. A mixed method approach and focus group was used in selecting main hospitals in Oman and data analysis was conducted using directed content analysis. Job dissatisfaction was reported by Alrawahi et al. (2020) and was attributed to a lack of hygiene factors (health and safety, heavy workload, salary/pay, promotion, recognition, and organizational policies) and some of the Hertzberg theory-based motivators (relationships with colleagues and leaders, and career advancement). Alrawahi et al. (2020) emphasized the importance of addressing these factors as a means to improve motivation and job satisfaction.

Leader Emotional Intelligence and Employee Job Satisfaction

According to reports, the actions and behaviors of an organization's managers and leaders have a significant impact on how well their employees meet expectations and achieve organizational goals (Udod et al., 2020). Organizational leaders are tasked with leading and effectively communicating with their subordinates in the workplace, and as such, their conduct and demeanor in carrying out this important duty are critical (Udod et

al., 2020). The establishment of a healthy organization is a means by which organizations can improve employees' physical and mental well-being (Di Fabio, 2017; Gong et al., 2020). According to studies, supportive leadership is required for the development of a healthy organization because leaders play an important role in that development (Panneerselvam & Raya, 2013). There is an association between leadership quality and organizational well-being, safety climate, and performance. Leaders are responsible for cultivating positive relationships with their employees, which encourages them to have positive attitudes and constructive mindsets toward their jobs (Panneerselvam & Raya, 2013; Udod et al., 2020). Leadership style in an organization is one of the factors that play a significant role in enhancing or retarding the interest and commitment of the individuals in the organization (Bhargavi & Yaseen, 2016). Emotionally intelligent leaders understand feelings, regulate and manage their emotions and resources, thoroughly comprehend others, and connect and collaborate successfully with other people to achieve favorable results (Udod et al., 2020). Leaders with high EI can cultivate a positive work environment and propagate happy moods through the transmission of emotions, thus boosting subordinates' positive mindset and satisfaction (Miao et al., 2016). Employee job satisfaction is an important factor in their overall well-being (Mérida-López et al., 2019). Numerous have reported positive associations between EI and job satisfaction (Gong et al., 2020; Miao et al., 2016, 2017; Udod et al., 2020).

Miao et al. (2016) conducted a meta-analysis of the literature on how leaders' EI is connected to subordinates' job satisfaction. Second, the study examined the relationship between leaders' EI and subordinates' EI, as well as the mediating and moderating effects of subordinates' EI and cultural dimensions in the association between leaders' EI and subordinates' job satisfaction. Also, the article investigated the moderating effect of EI measurement type, leader hierarchical level, and firm type in the link between leaders' EI and subordinates' job satisfaction. The meta-analysis is extremely valuable because of the evident importance and centrality of the concepts of job attitudes and job satisfaction in organizational psychology. Two of the five purposes of the meta-analysis centered on the leaders' EI and its (a) validity in forecasting subordinates' job satisfaction and (b) relation to subordinates' EI. The third purpose addressed EI measurement type, leader hierarchical level, firm type, and national culture as potential moderators of the relationship between leaders' EI and employees' job satisfaction. The fourth purpose was on how cultural dimensions moderate the association between leaders' EI and subordinates' job satisfaction. Finally, the study utilized several theories including the "affective events theory (AET), emotional contagion theory, and the multilevel model of emotion and leadership to explain how leaders' EI impacts subordinates' job satisfaction" (p. 14).

Miao et al. (2016) conducted a comprehensive literature search to locate relevant studies. The information databases that were searched include Google, EBSCOhost, Google Scholar, ABI/INFORM, JSTOR, PsycNET, ProQuest Dissertations and Theses, and Social Science Citation Index. In addition, management and psychological publications and conference proceedings were searched. The authors also contacted experts in the field of EI for manuscripts that have not been published, correlation matrices, and original data. The authors filtered the discovered articles using acceptable criteria and coded the numerous concepts utilized in the meta-analysis using appropriate methodologies. Appropriate statistical approaches were used to aggregate and analyze the results, as well as psychometric meta-analysis. The meta-analysis discovered a positive link between leaders' EI and their subordinates' job satisfaction. The results of the meta-analysis found that ability EI, self-report EI, and mixed EI had significant incremental validity in the prediction of subordinates' job satisfaction over and above cognitive ability and the big five personality traits. Subordinates' EI positively correlated with leaders' EI.

Udod et al. (2020) researched how employees perceive leaders' behavior in this article to better understand the effects of these perceptions on employee work experiences. The study is based on the idea that leaders' attitudes and behaviors are critical in increasing employee motivation and thus achieving organizational goals. The authors combined theoretical and empirical research through the concepts of organizational theory, social psychological theory, and emotional intelligent leadership theory. The authors employed a qualitative descriptive approach, comprehensively and thoroughly interviewing 5 people, all of whom are middle managers working in various departments of a non-profit organization, to learn about their work-related perceptions of leader behavior concerning their perceived empowerment in their current work circumstances. Employee feelings of empowerment in the workplace, according to the report's results, are highly dependent on their perceptions of leaders' behavior and attitudes, which are a product of their EI. The main limitation is that the interviews involved only 5 mid-level managers- a small sample size and also belonging to a non-profit organization. Udod et al. (2020) focused only on one organization based in rural Western Canada; thereby, limiting the generalizability of the findings of the study. Nevertheless, Udod et al. (2020)'s

research provided a framework for evaluating the impact of leaders' attitudes and behaviors on employee work experiences. The study is a valuable resource for potential leaders in any organization looking to transform their elements of EI into relevant leadership behaviors that will benefit employee motivation as well as overall organizational performance and effectiveness.

Veshne and Munshi (2020) examined the effect of leaders' EI on employee engagement to improve organizational performance. The findings of the study showed a significant association between EI and employee engagement dimensions. The article highlights the importance of emotionally intelligent leaders in increasing employee engagement and productivity for improved organizational performance. Hourani et al. (2020a) highlighted how EI skills support school administrators in carrying out their duties and commitments and help to resolve many workplace difficulties and also made suggestions for enhancing EI that encapsulate competent performance standards.

Organizational Performance

The performance of an organization is a measure of its effectiveness and efficiency (Okpara & Edwin, 2015). Organizational performance is a dimension of organizational effectiveness (Hamann & Schiemann, 2021). According to Hamann and Schiemann (2021), organizational performances are the economic outcomes (efficiency of production, distribution, and consumption of products and services within an organization) of the interaction between an organization's characteristics, measures, and surroundings. A better understanding of the determinants that influence organizational performance is critical in today's highly competitive business settings (Jensen et al., 2020). Organizational performance is the whole structure of the organization's manufacturing operations (Alhashedi et al., 2021). Organizational performance is defined as the capacity of a company to be creative, innovative, productive, efficient, effective, competitive, and profitable (Chong & Law, 2016; Alhashedi et al., 2021).

Leadership and Organizational Performances

Leadership is widely regarded as a crucial factor influencing organizational performance. However, the impact of leadership on organizational performance is a complex process that is dependent on several elements. As a result, there are numerous issues that leaders must handle carefully and seriously, as they have a detrimental impact on organizational performance. Given the foregoing, it is clear that the role of a company's executives and leaders is not only to provide the necessary manpower with competence and specialization, but also to carry out a variety of important tasks and responsibilities such as strategic planning, employee involvement, performance evaluation of employees, and occupational safety.

Zamin and Hussin (2021) evaluated the effect of leadership styles and work climate on job performance, mediated by organizational commitment. Their research assumes that a positive exchange relationship between organizations, organizational leaders, and organizational employees is critical in developing appropriate working environments to achieve individual and organizational goals. In the study, the authors used a quantitative and cross-sectional research design. A stratified random sampling approach and survey methods using standardized questionnaires were used to sample and gather data from 413 lecturers at public universities in Pakistan. They conclude that leadership styles and work climate have a strong and positive effect on job performance. Organizational commitment also serves as a positive mediator in the relationship between leadership styles, work climate, and job performance. According to the article, adopting proper leadership styles, work climate, and organizational commitment will result in improved job performance. Improved job performance will result in more skilled human resources, which will serve as the cornerstone for development across all industries.

In another study, Jensen et al. (2020) examined the association between CEO transformational leadership style and firm financial performance using only secondary data. They argue that in today's fast-paced business contexts, a greater knowledge of the elements that drive firm performance is critical. A mixed method approach was used in selecting 42 companies from the largest, publicly listed U.S. and European firms from 16 various industries. The authors claimed that qualitative data on CEO leadership had to be quantified. Based on the identified data sources, CEOs' leadership styles were profiled using directed content analysis. The result shows that inspirational motivation and intellectual stimulation were found to be positively correlated with all business performance indicators. Individualized consideration is positively related to returns on assets. According to the authors, CEOs who clearly articulate their companies' vision and demonstrate a strong commitment to this vision and the execution of company goals have a beneficial impact on firm performance. This article explains the effects of transformational leadership on firm performance in the situation of intellectual stimulation and inspirational motivation. The study discovered a link between transformational leadership style and corporate success. The findings suggest that leaders

who value their followers as individuals with unique needs, ambitions, and aspirations may have a positive impact on firm performance.

Li (2018) investigated how leadership succession influences organizational performance. The author created a framework for evaluating the impact of leadership transition on organizational performance. The author identified factors crucial to organizational performance and so contributes significantly to the development of strategies to sustain organizational performance after succession. This article will be a great source of information for potential leaders in any organization to choose the strategy that best fits the circumstances of the organization with an intent to achieve positive results.

Leadership Emotional Intelligence and Organizational Strategy and Performance

In today's highly competitive corporate environments, an organization's ability to remain competitive and maintain its competitive advantage is dependent on how well leaders and supervisors can inspire and motivate their employees to use their skills to further the organization's overall goals (Lee et al., 2022a). Effective leaders are in constant demand in today's dynamic organizational settings, as firms seek individuals who can guide their firms and implement the dynamic vision in line with the uncertainty of the business environment, as well as serve as role models for their subordinates. EI has become a critical component of how today's leaders deal with the complexities of business challenges (Pastor, 2014). Leaders who consider this kind of intelligence have a significant competitive advantage. Emotionally intelligent managers make a momentous contribution and impact the implementation of successful management in the

organizations they lead (Alreshidi, 2022). Lee et al. (2022a) studied the impact that leader EI, both transformational and transactional leadership types, organizational commitment, and trust have on job performance. The study's findings revealed that leader EI is significantly and positively correlated with trust in supervisors, which has an indirect positive influence on job performance by raising motivation among workers.

Tognazzo et al. (2017) investigated if the EI-related competence of top leaders of small and medium-sized Italian companies is correlated with performance determinants and whether these competencies affect company profitability when the organization is conceptualized as a filter. The study's premise is that understanding the processes that underpin the influence of human actions on corporate results may be the key to effective leadership and long-term performance. Tognazzo et al. (2017) used event-based experimental/field designs, daily diary studies, experience-sampling methods, qualitative studies, and critical incident techniques as the data-collection techniques of Ninety-four active Italian leaders located in northeast Italy. Similarly, for EI-behavioral competence, the authors used behavioral event interviews, subject matter expert judgments for firm orientation, and objective financial data for firm financial performance. The findings of this study suggest that, when the organization is viewed as a filter, top leaders' people management EI competencies emerge as the most common distinctive abilities that characterize firms that are highly oriented toward efficiency, human resources, and adaptability to the external environment. According to the findings, task-oriented and relationship-oriented behaviors have an impact on company performance. The findings of the study by Tognazzo et al. (2017) highlight the relationship between EI-behavioral

abilities and business success. According to the study, leaders require more than just typical managerial skills; they also require well-honed and focused EI that is task- and relationship-oriented. Finally, the findings of this study imply that top leaders should be taught the application of specific EI-behavioral competencies, particularly those related to task and relationship management.

Grobler and du Plessis (2016) investigated the requisite leader behavioral competencies, to link behavioral outcomes to sustainable organizational performance. Their research is based on the premise that clarifying the contextual leader behaviors required for long-term organizational performance will enable strategic organizational alignment and considerably improve long-term organizational success. The authors used a qualitative technique with a constructivist grounded theory research philosophy in a case study research design with multiple sub-cases. The researchers examined historical documents, records, as well as data acquired from interviews with top executives at a high-performing multinational South African organization to collect and assess evidence of requisite leader behaviors for long-term organizational performance. According to the study's findings, establishing a strong organizational structure of true decentralization, along with an organizational philosophy of simplicity molds and drives leader behavior and organizational performance. The authors of this study present a framework for assessing the influence of leader behavior on continued excellent organizational performance, which will be valuable. Their findings and conclusions highlight the link between leader behavior and long-term organizational effectiveness, as well as the necessary leader behavioral competencies.

Summary and Conclusions

In this section, I conducted a review of the current literature on leader EI and its impact on employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. I presented the literature search strategy and current information on EI, components, and models of EI, EI from a Nigerian perspective, the integration of EI and leadership effectiveness, job satisfaction, and organizational performances, and the link between leader EI and employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. Several studies have quantitatively examined the impact of EI on job satisfaction in health care, banking, and other industries. However, there have been few exploratory and explanatory studies on the impact of a leader's EI on employee job satisfaction in the qualitative research paradigm (Udod et al., 2020).

Nigerians and those in positions of leadership have not placed significant emphasis on EI skills in an endeavor to improve overall organizational effectiveness (Anichebe & Igwe, 2020; Ishola-Esan, 2019; Oyeleye et al., 2019). Low emotionally intelligent and troubled leaders may contribute to a variety of unpleasant and unpalatable dilemmas for the company and its employees, which harms organizational overall performance (Suleman et al., 2020). The research could provide a comprehensive understanding of the concept of interest and setting and the work experiences of employees (Cleland, 2017) in the Nigerian production and manufacturing industries. Integrating leaders' EI in improving employee job satisfaction could result in exceptional results for enhanced organizational effectiveness. In Chapter 3, I describe the qualitative exploratory case study approach I used to answer the overarching research question and achieve the study's purpose. Chapter 3 includes information on the research design and rationale, the role of the researcher, and the methodology. The data collection and analysis are described and substantiated.

Chapter 3: Research Method

The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. This study contributed to the body of knowledge about leaders' EI and its impact on creating a positive work environment for employees, as well as improved overall organizational performance and effectiveness in the brewing industry in Nigeria. The qualitative case study research method is most appropriate for the study because the study intends to provide an in-depth exploration and analysis of leaders' perceptions of using EI to influence employee job satisfaction and organizational effectiveness in the Nigerian brewery industry. A qualitative case study facilitates a thorough analysis of a complex phenomenon or issue in a real and practical setting (Mehdipour et al., 2022; Yin, 2018). Research participants are leaders who are working in the Nigerian brewing industry and have a minimum of 5 years of regular multinational workplace experience. In this chapter, I describe the role of the researcher and presents the research methodology including the selection of participants, data sources and data collection instruments, data analysis procedures, and criteria for ensuring the trustworthiness of the qualitative research.

Research Design and Rationale

Dodgson (2020) elaborates on the right question as the one that needs to be answered, thereby expanding our depth of knowledge. The right research question shouldn't be a question that the body of existing knowledge has thoroughly and sufficiently answered, rendering further research unnecessary and pointless, or a question that is vaguely phrased that answers to studies on such question are at best obscure or at the very least useless (Dodgson, 2020). Consistent with the study's purpose, rationale, justification, and problem statement, the following is the overarching research question that guided the study: What are the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying emotional in EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance?

This study was qualitative in nature. The single-case study methodology is appropriate and appropriate for studies that seek to comprehend the occurrence of a particular phenomenon (Priya, 2021; Yin, 2018). A single-case study was used to investigate a unique or unusual study, yielding illuminating insights (Priya, 2021). The qualitative single-case study design was used in the study to explore the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. The qualitative single-case study design allowed for an in-depth examination of leaders' EI within the framework of Nigeria's multinational brewing industry. A qualitative case study aids in exploring a phenomenon within a specific setting using numerous sources of data, and a qualitative case study does so via a range of lenses to show multiple sides of the phenomenon (Rashid et al., 2019). A qualitative case study is a research methodology that aids in exploring a phenomenon within a specific setting using numerous sources of data, and it does so via a range of lenses to show multiple sides of the phenomenon (Rashid et al., 2019). The qualitative case study is useful when researchers attempt to build on individuals' qualitative experiences to reaffirm or describe new knowledge, even from a

small sample size or few number of cases (Hourani et al., 2020a). The qualitative case study places a strong emphasis on learning from the perspectives of those being studied and uncovering new insights and understandings, therefore qualitative case study has the best opportunity of dramatically expanding our knowledge (Hourani et al., 2020b). Additionally, case study research is excellent at helping researchers comprehend complicated issues and can deepen or strengthen what is already known as a result of prior research (Denzin & Lincoln, 2003). The qualitative single-case study enables the indepth exploration of the leaders' EI within the context of Nigeria's multinational brewing industry.

Other qualitative research approaches, such as ethnography, grounded theory, narrative research, and phenomenology study are not suitable for this study. The various qualitative approaches vary in terms of their disciplinary origins, research focuses, units of analysis, and data analysis methods (Creswell, 2013). For example, the narrative delves into the study's participants' individual experiences and stories (Clandinin & Connelly, 2000). Narrative research examines how stories are relayed to comprehend how respondents perceive and interpret situations, On the other hand, phenomenological research examines a phenomenon or occasion by explaining and interpreting participants' lived experiences (Alhazmi & Kaufmann, 2022). Phenomenological investigations are based on a common experience's similarity or substance (Creswell, 2005; Patton, 2015, Ravitch & Carl, 2021). The fact that phenomenology distills stories down to fundamental lessons or universal realities (Patton, 2015) limits its application in this study. Also, phenomenology study only involves interviews while in case study research, multiple

means of data collection are utilized to provide an in-depth and detailed exploration and description of the phenomenon of interest (Creswell, 2013). The grounded theory approach focuses on gathering specific data and information about the subject of interest and creating theories in a way that applies a specific set of details or concepts to produce an overarching idea (Ravitch & Carl, 2021). Grounded theorists investigate how the pattern of behaviors in a social group affects their interaction (Ravitch & Carl, 2021). Ethnographers integrate themselves into communities or organizations to learn about their cultures. To spur interactions and relationships between people that change cultural and social institutions, researchers and participants work together in action research to connect theory to practice (Lewis, 2015).

Role of the Researcher

In qualitative studies, the investigator is an important research instrument (Ravitch & Carl, 2021). In qualitative research, the researcher is the primary instrument responsible for both data collection and interpretation (Paton, 2015; Rubin & Rubin, 2012). A researcher's role can range from complete observer to complete participant, giving the researcher the ability to act as both a participant and an observer (Creswell & Poth, 2018). For this qualitative case study, my role will be that of a participant-observer which is not uncommon in case studies according to Morgan et al. (2017). A researcher's primary purpose when functioning as both an observer and a participant is to get a greater knowledge of situations as they unfold, which ought to offer insight into the structures, processes, and behaviors of research participants (Abma & Stake, 2014). My responsibilities include recruiting and interviewing research participants, observing and taking field notes for the interviews, recording the interview, transcribing the participant's responses, gathering information from the interview, coding and evaluating my observations, field notes, and video transcripts, and finally analyzing the collected data and providing practical implications.

It is my primary duty as a researcher to minimize all forms of prejudice as much as possible. A researcher must act against any personal or professional factor that may lead to bias. The research participants for this study will be leaders/top managers working in brewing companies in the Southwestern region of Nigeria. My responsibilities include ensuring that no personal or professional relationships exist between the research participants and myself.

Researchers doing qualitative studies should consider any personal biases they may have regarding their lived experiences, area expertise, and perspectives. In a qualitative study, the researcher must ensure that there is no prejudice/bias towards the research participants and that all of the participants' points of view are considered. To address any bias, a researcher must assure the research participants that their responses and opinions will be kept confidential and private. Conflicts of interest should also be avoided by remaining open to new perspectives and remaining unprejudiced. Bracketing permits researchers to remain neutral (Matua & Van Der Wal, 2015). Qualitative researchers utilize bracketing and reflexivity to mitigate the potentially harmful consequences of researcher bias (Rodham et al., 2015).

Biases, according to Creswell and Poth (2018), can be efficiently addressed through the use of reflexivity. It is critical to manage prejudices in qualitative research. Analytic memos are quick write-ups or notes prepared during the data collection, coding, or data analysis stages of a qualitative study to immerse the researcher in the data, participants, phenomena of interest, or process under inquiry (Saldaña, 2021). Reflexivity can be established through the evaluation of analytical memos and transcripts to arrive at an objective decision through rigorous examination of the processes in a holistic manner. The researcher and interviewer should be conscious of the interview process's confidentiality and the self-awareness that must be exhibited. The researcher should take notes and reflect during and after each interview and be aware of the process's confidentiality as well as the self-awareness that must be demonstrated (Roberts, 2020).

Methodology

A qualitative case study approach was used to explore in depth the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. A case study empirically investigates a phenomenon in its natural context (Priya, 2021; Yin, 2009). A case study is a thorough assessment of a phenomenon, program, event, activity, process, or group of people that incorporates a variety of data collection methodologies (Priya, 2021).

I conducted semistructured, qualitative interviews featuring open-ended IQs to collect information about the phenomena in the study. Semi-structured interviews of the selected participants were conducted to comprehensively explore the chosen phenomena. In qualitative research, interviews are used to fully comprehend a concept in the social framework by investigating interviewees' knowledge, experiences, orientations, and perspectives (Döringer, 2020; Flick, 2018). In qualitative research, interviews are used to interact with participants and establish connections to answer research questions (Rubin & Rubin, 2012). In addition, information from the organization's historical data repository was collected and analyzed. Documents from the organization that are pertinent to the topic were analyzed to obtain more data and information that will further establish the study's credibility.

After transcribing the audio recordings, I undertook data analysis. The analysis of the collected data involved coding, categorizing, and developing themes. Analysis of data in qualitative research entailed organizing and examining data to discover patterns, themes, and associations, and then making interpretations and developing theories (Jeong & Othman, 2016). Manual coding was employed and NVivo 12 data analysis software was also used to deconstruct, reassemble, code, analyze, and create themes (Wilk et al., 2019).

Participant Selection Logic

The target audience was organization leaders in Nigeria's brewing industry who were well-versed in EI. A purposive sampling strategy was utilized in identifying and selecting a group of participants who have knowledge and experience with the phenomenon and are best suited for interview (Cresswell & Plano Clark, 2011). The purposive sampling strategy involves identifying and selecting participants that have the characteristics needed in the sample (Nikolopoulou, 2022). In qualitative research, identifying and selecting information-rich cases relating to the phenomenon of interest is widely done through a purposeful sampling strategy (Palinkas et al., 2013).

The professional knowledge and experience of working in the context of the brewing industry in Nigeria and having a minimum of 5 years of regular multinational workplace experience were the primary inclusion criteria. The study's sample population included current top executives with extensive expertise and knowledge of their organizations' operations, as well as those responsible for the creation and execution of organizational strategies to drive organizational promotion and growth. Another reason that these leaders were chosen is that these leaders' actions have a regular impact on the professional life and regular activities of their subordinates because they are responsible for providing inspirational leadership to deliver the business's vision for their organizations. In summary, the specific inclusion criteria include being an adult of 18 years of age or older (male or female), having a minimum of 5 years of work experience in a leadership capacity in the Nigerian brewing industry, expertise and knowledge of the organization's operations, and prior experience in EI in a leadership capacity. As a result, participants who matched the aforementioned inclusion criteria were deemed appropriate to avoid participants who are inexperienced with the implications of leaders' EI in a multinational workplace. Exclusion criteria were leaders who had not experienced the phenomenon of interest. Information about the participants was acquired through my work experience and professional network (LinkedIn), having worked in various managerial capacities in the sector with 17 years of overall experience in the sales and marketing section.

Sample sizes in qualitative studies are subject to data saturation. In qualitative research, saturation occurs when the amount of data collected by a researcher, the number

of research participants interviewed, and the number of documents or observations produce no new information or a phenomenon that cannot be explained (Burkholder et al., 2020). However, a good starting point is to have 5 participants (Ugwuanyi, 2021). This study had a sample size of 10 leaders who met the inclusion criteria. In qualitative research, a sample size of 8 to 15 participants is normally recommended to obtain meaningful data but there is a tendency for the number of participants to vary widely both within and outside of the range (Lopez & Whitehead, 2013). According to Creswell (2007), 3 to 5 participants are recommended for a case study, 10 participants for a phenomenological study, and 15–20 participants for a grounded theory study. Following the selection of the sample size, leaders and senior managers who met the criteria for selection will be interviewed. Individual semistructured interviews will be conducted to collect qualitative data. A variety of data sources, including qualitative semistructured interviews, field notes, documents, and archival data were employed in the case study research.

The study's participants were drawn from the brewing industry in the Southwestern part of Nigeria. Email was used to contact the potential participants. An invitation letter (see Appendix A) was sent, requesting permission to attend the interview and participate in the research process. Once the invitee had decided to participate in the study, the participant was informed of the interview modality, date, and time. The interview protocol was sent to the participants who volunteered to participate in the study.

Instrumentation

Research instruments are the terms used to describe the needed tools used in qualitative research for collecting research data (Ravitch & Carl, 2021). In the case study approach, multiple data sources were employed for gathering data. Data obtained from many sources is complementary and helps confirm the data's credibility (Yin, 2017). This study utilized three data sources: a semistructured interview, publicly available documents, and reflective notes. The researcher is an important instrument for gathering data in a qualitative study (Burkholder et al., 2016). The primary research instrument in this study was in-person interviews (using semistructured interviews). A semistructured interview instrument was used to guide data collection. In qualitative research, interviews are used to fully comprehend a concept in the social framework by investigating interviewees' knowledge, experiences, orientations, and perspectives (Döringer, 2020; Flick, 2018;). Individual interviews are one-on-one conversations in which the researcher explores the participants' full points of view, behaviors, nonverbal cues, thoughts and feelings, experiences, ideologies, and motivations for their decisions (Gill et al., 2008).

Qualitative interviews enabled the comparison of a wide range of individuals' experiences, resulting in comprehensive and rich perspectives and experiences about a specific phenomenon or subject matter (Ravitch & Carl, 2021). There are three forms of qualitative interviews: structured interviews, semistructured interviews, and unstructured interviews (Wilson, 2014). Semi-structured interviews are ones in which respondents are asked sufficiently open-ended questions to allow them to respond (Jamshed, 2014). Semistructured interviews (as in structured interviews) with openended exploration (as in unstructured interviews; Wilson, 2014). The primary purpose of a semistructured interview is to gather systematic information on a set of significant issues while also giving room for further exploration if a new topic surfaces (Wilson, 2014). Semi-structured interviews are used by researchers to investigate or explore a phenomenon, topic, or issue that has some prior knowledge (Wilson, 2014). Appendix B contains the semistructured IQs for this study. The semistructured interview is reported to be very effective in gathering rich and in-depth information during an interview (Creswell & Poth, 2018; Patten & Newhart, 2017). Interviewers who use the semistructured interview style typically adhere to a document known as an interview guide or interview schedule (Jamshed, 2014; Wilson, 2014).

I used an interview guide (see Appendix C) during the qualitative semistructured interview to direct the interview process. The interview guide entails the introduction, the list of questions and issues that are central to achieving the goal of the interview, and the concluding statement. As such, the interview guide serves as the master plan (a comprehensive plan of action) for the interviewer. The instrument was developed following the study's purpose and based on the conceptual framework derived from earlier, similar research initiatives (Maxwell, 2013; Tolley et al., 2016).

Documents from the organization that are pertinent to the topic were analyzed to obtain more data and information that further established the study's credibility. The official web pages of the associated organizations were also searched to obtain published reports. The secondary data expanded the study's overall information's extent. Document study or documentary analysis, on the other hand, entails the researcher reviewing a previously written document, such as a report, newspapers, speeches, meeting and interview transcripts, guidelines and policy documents, novels, internet posts and blogs, diary entries, letters, and virtually anything else in worded formats (Busetto et al., 2020; Rubin & Rubin, 2012). Document study provides abundant and rich sources of a phenomenon and history which is of utmost importance in providing a comprehensive understanding of the complexities of the subject matter or phenomenon (data triangulation) being investigated (Ravitch & Carl, 2021). As such, the validity of the data can be assured as a result of the data triangulation inherent in such a method (Carter et al., 2014).

Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection

The study was conducted using semistructured in-person interviews, published organizational documents, and field notes. The prospective research participants were leaders from the brewing industry in the Southwestern region of Nigeria. Data collection commenced after approval from Walden University's Institutional Review Board (IRB) was granted. The appointment procedure began with an email invitation to potential participants (together with the IRB approval form) informing them about the study and requesting their willingness to participate in the interview. Participants responded by stating whether or not they wish to engage in the interview. Following the indication to voluntarily engage in the interview, a second email was sent out sent including the IRB consent form, interview schedule, and set of questions, to which participants answered by accepting and so providing the "I consent" response. Upon IRB approval, an invitation was extended to the interviewees to organize an interview with them. Participants were able to choose the time, date, and venue of the interview at their discretion. The semistructured in-person interview was conducted with brewing industry leaders in Nigeria. The interview guide guided the interview procedure. The interview began with introductory words from the interview guide. Following this, simple questions about the interviewee were asked. Following that, key open-ended questions about the concept were listed. Each participant's interview was audio-recorded and lasted between 20 and 40 min on average. Field notes were taken at the point of contact with participants. I was responsible for the collection and recording of the data.

Before interviewing the selected participants, every effort was made to ensure that all electronic and telecommunication devices were fully operational. The recording devices were also double-checked to be perfectly functional before the actual interview. A good interview must begin with a proper introduction. The researchers/interviewers introduced themself, and all necessary procedures were clearly outlined. All necessary modalities, such as the concept and duration of the interview, note-taking and recording, the voluntary nature of the interview, the right of the participants to confidentiality and the right to opt-out at any point during the interview, and anonymity in the case of publication or conference presentation, were conveyed to the interviewee (Rubin & Rubin, 2012). The interviewer kept the interview as conversational as possible and was adaptable enough to include the three types of questions involved in responsive interviewing (main questions, probes, and follow-up questions) (Rubin & Rubin, 2012). During the interview process, listening is crucial. Active and careful listening to the responses is vital in a qualitative interview (Lavee & Itzchakov, 2021). Paying attention to details and carefully listening to what interviewees say established rapport (Lune & Berg, 2016), triggering additional probing and follow-up questions prompted by their responses until an in-depth understanding of the interviewee's experiences and perspectives was obtained (Rubin & Rubin, 2012).

Efforts were made to guarantee the interview guide's credibility and the rigor of its content. The interview sessions were recorded using an audio recorder. This was done to record and capture the exact words of the research participants for verbatim transcription and detailed analysis. Otter voice-to-text transcription software was also used to transcribe the audio recording to verbatim transcripts for data analysis. The audio recording was compared to the interview transcripts to ensure accuracy. The interview transcripts were emailed to the research participants so that the data could be verified as an accurate representation of their answers to the IQs (see Appendix B), and any necessary changes could be made. During the interview, field notes were taken and saved for comparison and triangulation with the audio recordings and transcribed data to provide extra information (Fusch et al., 2018).

Data Analysis Plan

In qualitative research, data analysis is a critical step. The analysis of qualitative study raw data entailed a series of steps designed to provide concise and persuasive responses to the research question (Rubin & Rubin, 2012). The process of moving inductively from coded units to broader depictions that include categories and themes includes finding and marking relevant text excerpts, sorting the results into subgroups, summarizing the results to form a complete picture of the concepts, integrating them to

form theories, and generalizing the results (Rubin & Rubin, 2012). The analysis of qualitative data entailed coding, categorization of codes, and the development of themes (Yin, 2018). The interview transcript, archived data, and field notes were examined and analyzed to answer the study question. Thematic content analysis was used in this study to interpret the responses of the research participants (Braun & Clarke, 2012).

After data assembly, manual data evaluation using inductive coding was done in Microsoft Excel and Word. This was accompanied by NVivo 12 coding, which used the research participants' native language to obtain codes, categories, and themes for further analysis. This was done to condense the transcripts into single words or phrases that were taken directly from the transcripts of the interviews. The next was the grouping of the codes into categories. Pattern coding was used to identify and categorize patterns in the code. Finally, the codes and categories were examined for the emergence of themes and further interpretation of the information.

The first stage in qualitative data analysis was coding. Coding is an essential component of qualitative research because coding involves the ways and manners of finding, organizing, defining, and evaluating the subject matter of the data you are analyzing (Ravitch & Carl, 2021; Rubin & Rubin, 2012). Coding involves labeling the content of a text or capturing the core of a data set. After gathering all of the data in the form of transcripts, the data analysis commenced using open coding. The transcript excerpts were indicated. The data were separated into discrete sections, and coded. Interesting statements were highlighted. The initial coding processes in which sentences that are useful in understanding and bringing meaning from the data are selected and

marked are referred to as first-cycle coding (Ravitch & Carl, 2021). Following this first phase of coding, the second cycle of coding, which involved drawing relations between the codes was carried out. This is a more specific type of coding in which codes with similar characteristics are grouped.

The second stage of the analysis was grouping codes into categories. Categories are groups of codes of similar types of data. Categorizing entails grouping codes based on their linkages, frequency of occurrence, and underlying meanings (Saldaña, 2021). In this stage, codes were organized and grouped into categories, and colors were used to distinguish the categories in MS Excel.

The final stage was theme development. Themes are summary or concluding comments that explain the causes of a subject matter, the meaning of a subject matter, and the interviewee's perceptions of the subject matter (Rubin & Rubin, 2012). Similarities and relationships between the categories were carefully identified to link them all together under one overarching category (theme development). These categories were thoroughly studied to generate themes. The emergent themes in the study were then be examined and evaluated for coherence and overlapping. The themes were refined and utilized in addressing the research questions. Further investigation was carried out to detect associations, commonalities, and differences. Finally, a detailed write-up in response to the research question was completed.

Issues of Trustworthiness

Trustworthiness in qualitative research refers to a qualitative researcher's level of confidence in the data collection sources and methods used (Burkholder et al., 2020).

Quality, authenticity, and truthfulness were characteristics used to indicate the trustworthiness of findings from qualitative research (Cypress, 2017). The trustworthiness of a qualitative study can be regarded as a standard for judging the quality of a qualitative research design (Cypress, 2017). When research limitations and their explanations are openly discussed, the trustworthiness of qualitative research grows (Ravitch & Carl, 2021). Four criteria for ensuring the trustworthiness of qualitative research are credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability (Guba, 1981; Shenton, 2004).

Credibility

Credibility refers to how well the findings match reality and reflect the participants' experiences (Stahl & King, 2020; Treharne & Riggs, 2015). Credibility in qualitative research can be ensured through engagement, observation, and triangulation processes (Stahl & King, 2020). The process of comparing results from multiple data collection methods or information sources to establish consistent and identifiable patterns is known as triangulation (Stahl & King, 2020). Triangulation can be conducted in various contexts. Triangulation could be in terms of methodology, data, researcher, theory, or the environment (Stahl & King, 2020). To establish credibility, researchers frequently create memos and conduct thorough analysis evaluations by team members and peer debriefing and probing with other academics (Treharne & Riggs, 2015; Udod et al., 2020). Another activity that ensures the credibility of the findings is prolonged interaction with the participants (Treharne & Riggs, 2015). Member checking and peer review are also commonly used to ensure the credibility of qualitative research (Nowell et al., 2017).

In this study, multiple data collection strategies were employed to ensure the trustworthiness and credibility of the research findings. The themes developed from the various sources were compared to demonstrate consistency, hence assessing the research's credibility (Ravitch & Carl, 2021). The transcribed interview data were emailed to the research participant so that the data could be checked for accuracy and any necessary edits could be made. During the data collecting and analysis processes, memos were prepared, and rich and thorough reports on the findings' codes, categories, and themes were supplied (Rubin & Rubin, 2012).

Transferability

Transferability is being able to apply the findings of qualitative research in other settings, contexts, or groups (Stenfors et al., 2020). Rich, thick, and detailed descriptions of the conditions or contexts in which the study was conducted and how they affected the outcomes and applications to other settings are needed to ensure that the findings are transferrable (Stahl & King, 2020; Stenfors et al., 2020; Treharne & Riggs, 2015). It is the researcher's responsibility to offer a detailed thick description of the research setting so that others can determine whether the same conclusions apply to a different context (Anney, 2014; Burkholder et al., 2020). A rich and extensive description of the data based on the interviewee's experiences was supplied to ensure that the findings are transferrable so that readers in various situations can relate.

Dependability

Dependability means that similar findings and results from other researchers' studies will be reported (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). Dependability speaks to the stability of the findings and outcomes. The collected data must show consistency in the depiction of the research participants' experiences throughout the research procedure (Ravitch & Carl, 2021) to show that the findings are dependable. Throughout the data collection, analysis, and reporting phases, acceptable professionalism was demonstrated. Detailed explanations and documentation of the research method were provided (Johnson et al., 2020). The coding techniques, as well as theme development and representation, were thoroughly defined and double-checked to ensure efficiency.

Confirmability

Confirmability refers to the effort made to ensure that the research findings are true and accurate reflections of the participants' responses and are free of the investigators' biases, interests, or perceptions (Treharne & Riggs, 2015). To establish dependability and confirmability, interviews should be transcribed in the same words or quotes as they were originally used, and step-by-step outlines and audit trail of the research from the start of the study to the emergence of new themes should be created (Udod et al., 2020). Another outside researcher was enlisted to probe the research processes and confirm the accuracy of the results. An expert was enlisted to debrief the interview transcripts.

Ethical Procedures

The study topics, the study tool, the publication of qualitative research findings, and the reporting of the eventual and final results can all pose ethical issues in qualitative studies (Dongre & Sankaran, 2016). Some qualitative research topics, particularly those in health and psychology, are sensitive and may cause emotional distress and anxiety issues to research participants (Richards & Schwartz, 2002). To research sensitive topics, the researcher must be professional and cautious when probing the participants further. The research participants should be made fully aware of the nature of the study, and their consent should be obtained (Dongre & Sankaran, 2016). Informed consent is something that is required as a prior condition for all qualitative research that involves recognizable research participants, and it is an essential component of research ethics (Richards & Schwartz, 2002). The study tool should be designed in such a way that it does not divulge participants' personal information. Ethical dilemmas may arise when balancing the release of sensitive data with privacy safeguards (Dongre & Sankaran, 2016). By all means, the researcher should avoid disclosing personal information about the participants. The researcher may change the tone, use a pseudonym, and follow all ethical procedures to protect the participants' confidentiality and privacy, as well as to protect them from stigma and harm (Dongre & Sankaran, 2016; Newman et al., 2021; Richards & Schwartz, 2002).

It is my primary duty as a researcher to minimize all forms of prejudice as much as possible. A researcher must act against any personal or professional factor that may lead to bias. The researcher must have no bias against the participant. All of the participant's points of view will be taken into consideration. The interviewee will be guaranteed that their responses and opinions will be kept private and confidential. The purpose of the interview will be thoroughly explained to the participants, and a connection with individuals taking part in the study will be built to foster understanding and trust. Establishing rapport, informing participants of their roles as volunteers, and obtaining their approval and permission are effective ways to overcome the problems given by interviews as a method of gathering data in qualitative research (Abah, 2021). Regardless of the level of intimacy and cordiality between the investigator and the participant, the research must avoid ethical quandaries that may arise as a result of this level of relationship, and as such, the researcher must respect the privacy of the research participants, establish truthful and transparent conversations, and avoid misconstruing the participants' responses (Sanjari et al., 2014). The researcher must stay open to new ideas and unprejudiced. The researcher must maintain neutrality while keeping awareness of their own opinions as respondents provided opinions during the interviews. Bracketing permits researchers to remain neutral (Matua & Van Der Wal, 2015). Qualitative researchers utilize bracketing and reflexivity to mitigate the potentially harmful consequences of researcher bias (Rodham et al., 2015).

The information submitted by respondents will be securely stored in passwordprotected devices to avoid unauthorized access. The data will be erased after 5 years after the study is completed. The chosen participants will not be from my organization, and there will be no professional or personal ties between them and myself.

Summary

The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. A case study was used to empirically investigate the phenomenon of interest in its natural context. This chapter included a detailed explanation of the study's research design and rationale, the methodology, selection, and recruitment of participants, instrumentation, data collection, data analysis, issues of trustworthiness, and ethical procedures. In Chapter 4, I discuss participant demographics and characteristics as well data collection and analysis. I also present evidence of trustworthiness and the study results.

Chapter 4: Results

The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. An exploration of the influence of leaders' EI on employees' job satisfaction provides valuable information for manufacturing and production industries executives who are responsible for delivering exceptional results through inspirational and thoughtful leadership. Integrating leaders' EI in improving employee job satisfaction could result in exceptional results for enhanced organizational effectiveness. The central research question that guided the study to achieve the study's purpose was: What are the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance? In response to the research questions, a semistructured interview, with 10 IQs, was conducted to gather information from the respondents. Triangulation of the participants' responses was done with the content from my reflective field notes, reflective journals, public records, and documents from the organizations. In this chapter, I discuss the study's purpose and research question, the research settings, participant demographics, data collection, data analysis procedures, and the study results structured by themes that emerged from the analysis of the interview transcripts from the in-depth face-to-face interviews with the leaders of the Nigerian brewing industry.

Research Setting

The research was conducted in the Southwestern region of Nigeria, where the organizations' headquarters are located. The choice of the sample population was based

on the following criteria: an adult of 18 years of age or older (male or female), having a minimum of 5 years of work experience in a leadership capacity in the Nigerian brewing industry, expertise and knowledge of the organization's operations, and prior experience in EI in a leadership capacity. Information about the potential participants was acquired through the potential participants' professional network (LinkedIn) and the researcher's direct network. 14 potential research volunteers were screened for this study. Individuals who did not meet the inclusion criteria, such as not having at least 5 years of leadership experience in the Nigerian brewing business, were eliminated and not invited to an interview. Ten participants were selected for the study using a purposeful sampling technique for in-depth data collection. The interviews were carried out in January 2024. Face-to-face interactions with participants were facilitated, employing IQs and protocols approved by the IRB (approval no. 01-02-24-1121121).

Demographics

Ten leaders from Nigeria's brewing industry participated in this study. Each participant was assigned a pseudonym ranging from P01 to P10 to ensure confidentiality of the study. All of the study's participants said they had 5 to 20 years of industry leadership experience. Table 1 illustrates the participants' demographic data, including gender, years of experience, and positions within their respective organizations. There were 10 participants, seven men and three women, all of whom were leaders in different companies in the Nigerian brewing industry.

Table 1

Participant	Gender	Experience (years)	Position	
P1	Male	5	Facility manager	
P2	Male	8	Sales manager	
P3	Male	14	Regional head of division	
P4	Female	12	Marketing and innovations director	
P5	Female	12	Head of commercial strategy and innovation	
P6	Male	20	Divisional operation and performance manager	
P7	Male	7	System lead	
P8	Male	9	Sales manager	
Р9	Female	7	Sales manager	
P10	Male	8	Divisional customer marketing and activation manager	

Participant Demographics

Data Collection

I collected data for the study by conducting semistructured, in-person interviews; gathering public organizational documents (e.g., annual report, sustainability report, etc.); and taking reflective field notes. The study participants were recruited using the following procedure. Invitations were emailed to potential participants, explaining the study and asking for their voluntary participation. Interested individuals received a consent form outlining the study's purpose, procedures, and voluntary nature, along with potential risks and benefits. Participants consenting to the study confirmed their agreement with an "I consent" statement. The day, time, and location of each participant's interview were scheduled. Participants were sent the list of IQs. The interviews were carried out in January 2024 using IRB-approved IQs and interview protocol as a guideline (see Appendix C). The interview guide provided a detailed introduction to the main point of the interview as well as an appropriate closing remark.

The research participants were made aware of the essential modalities, such as the topic and length of the interview, note-taking and recording, and anonymity. Ten openended IQs were employed to elicit answers from participants. The questions were sufficiently open-ended to provoke detailed and honest responses from the interviewees. The interviews lasted between 20 and 40 min. The interviews were recorded with a mobile audio recording device after obtaining permission from the interviewees. Before the interview, the devices used for recording were double-checked to ensure that they were fully functional. The 10 participants provided sufficient data to achieve data saturation, as the amount of data obtained yielded no new information after the seventh participant.

Otter.ai transcription software was utilized to convert the audio recording to verbatim transcripts right after each interview, which were saved as a MS Word file for subsequent data analysis. The accuracy of the transcribed data was confirmed by repeatedly listening to the audio recording and comparing it to the interview transcripts. Some words in the transcript data were misspelled, and some were transcribed as inaudible, requiring correction by listening to the audio recordings. The usage of transcription services and subsequent transcript rectification enables a more in-depth understanding of the participants' responses. Electronic passwords were used to protect the transcribed data. Each participant received an email with a prepared transcript of their interview 2 weeks following data collection, which they may review and modify as needed. This was required to ensure the legitimacy of the transcribed material. The participants did not react to the emails, which was seen as no modification required. No unusual circumstances took place during the data gathering.

Publicly available organizational documents related to the research topic which corroborated some of the responses of the research participants were employed as secondary data sources. Publicly available organizational documents are another source of valuable information for qualitative research. Likewise, reflective field notes were observed and taken for each interview. The observations, field notes, and video transcripts were then coded and evaluated. The reflective field notes detailed my observations and reflections on the study's participants' attitudes, nonverbal gestures/expressions, emotional responses, and experiences, all of which are important in discussing and interpreting the study's results and findings.

Data Analysis

In qualitative research, data analysis is a critical step. Data analysis entails coding, categorization of codes, and the development of themes (Yin, 2018) using the thematic analysis method. Thematic analysis can be used for a range of reasons, such as identifying, evaluating, categorizing, labeling, and reporting data themes (Nowell et al., 2017). A thorough thematic analysis can give reliable and meaningful results (Nowell et al., 2017). Initially, the interview data were transcribed. The transcription of the interview was the first step in the interview process. The interview transcripts were thoroughly examined and compared with the audio-recorded interviews to ascertain the accuracy of the transcription process. This enabled familiarity with the data from transcripts and field

notes while also capturing preliminary points to determine how responses answered the study question through the numerous questions asked during interviews.

The data analysis technique presented in Chapter 3 comprises organizing and analyzing data to identify patterns, themes, and relationships before drawing interpretations and developing theories (Jeong & Othman, 2016). The steps involve the coding, categorizing, and emergence of themes. Manual approach and automatic analysis using qualitative data analysis software (NVivo 12) were utilized in the data analysis plan. The NVivo software was initially employed to classify, sort, and investigate similarities in the data (Lochmiller, 2021). After data assembly, manual data evaluation using inductive coding was done in MS Excel and MS Word. The interview data (participant answers) were copied and pasted into an MS Excel spreadsheet and a Microsoft Word table. Informative sentences that were especially relevant to the research and IQs were highlighted in each participant's response. In MS Excel, tabs were created for each IQ across all participants. Each participant's responses to each IQ were color-coded. Following that, codes were constructed and applied to extract excerpts from the interview transcript. The concepts produced from the interviewee's responses were identified by analyzing the actual words or phrases used by the participant as well as the interviewer's memos. The initial coding processes involved selecting and marking sentences that are useful in understanding and drawing meaning from the data. The codes were organized and assigned to categories. The categories were subsequently merged into themes that addressed the primary research question. This was accomplished by identifying similarities and relationships among the categories in order to group them

together under a single overarching category (theme development). These categories were thoroughly researched to produce themes, which are summary or concluding comments that explain the causes of a subject matter, its meaning, and the respondent's perspectives on the subject (Rubin & Rubin, 2012). The emerging theme in the study is then examined and evaluated for coherence and overlap. The themes are refined and applied to the research question, yielding a comprehensive understanding of Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. Based on the overarching research question and the conceptual framework of the study, I identified three organizing themes and 17 subthemes from the thematic analysis, as follows:

- Organizing Theme 1: Perception of EI (basic themes of self-awareness, selfregulation, motivation, empathy, social skills, and EI training for leaders),
- Organizing Theme 2: Job Satisfaction and Positive Workplace Environment (basic themes of recognition and motivation, effective communication and regular feedback, clear goals and objectives, open door policy, team bonding, and collective efforts, employee growth and development, workplace diversity and inclusivity, and valuing employees' opinions and contributions), and
- Organizing Theme 3: Leadership Success and Organizational Performance (basic themes of employee job satisfaction, employee engagement and turnover, and team and organizational performances).

Evidence of Trustworthiness

Trustworthiness in qualitative research is a method for assessing the quality of a qualitative investigation (Riazi et al., 2023). Making a significant contribution to academic, policy, business, and program evaluation settings requires high-quality research (Burkholder et al., 2020). Making sure that the phenomenon, process, and topic of the research are accurately portrayed by specific components or indicators is a key component of ensuring quality of research (Burkholder et al., 2020). As a result, qualitative research must be carried out in a way that ensures data collection and analysis are accurate, consistent with established standards, and comprehensive. This can be accomplished by structuring, documenting, and disseminating the methods of analysis in sufficient details for the reader to assess the process's credibility (Nowell et al., 2017).

Credibility

Credibility in qualitative research is an important factor in ensuring the rigor and quality of qualitative studies since it addresses the appropriateness of the researcher's interpretation and presentation of the respondents' points of view (Nowell et al., 2017). Furthermore, to establish credibility, memos were written and the analysis was thoroughly assessed. The transcribed interviews were emailed to the research participants so that they could double-check the accuracy of the transcription and make any required revisions. Triangulation was performed by comparing interview data to document analysis information to establish consistent and identifiable patterns (Stahl & King, 2020).

Transferability

This study is a qualitative case study of Nigeria's brewing industry. However, the study produced rich, comprehensive, and extensive descriptions of the phenomenon of interest as well as study outcomes, allowing the study findings to be applied to different industrial settings and scenarios. The research setting was described in detail so that other researchers could assess whether the study findings and conclusions were applicable to an entirely different setting (Burkholder et al., 2020).

Dependability

Dependability in qualitative research is equal to the validity of quantitative research. Professionalism was maintained throughout the data collecting, processing, and reporting phases. Detailed explanations and documentation of the research method was provided (Johnson et al., 2020) such that other competent researchers can duplicate the study. The coding techniques, as well as theme development and representation, were thoroughly defined and double-checked to ensure efficiency.

Confirmability

Confirmability ensures that the researcher's conclusions and study findings are clearly based on the data collected and analyzed (Nowell et al., 2017). To establish dependability and confirmability, the interviews were transcribed in exactly the same words as they were originally used, and step-by-step outlines of the research from the start of the study to the emergence of new themes were created (Udod et al., 2020). The research participants were given adequate opportunity to review the transcribed data and make any necessary adjustments and additions. Data saturation was achieved by ensuring that the amount of data collected, the number of study participants interviewed, and the number of documents or observations generated no new information (Burkholder et al., 2020). Guba and Lincoln (1989) described the establishment of confirmability as based on the achievement of credibility, transferability, and dependability.

Study Results

This chapter is organized by the research themes identified through a rigorous coding and categorization procedure. The hand coding technique generated codes, patterns, and themes, with NVivo supporting the first code generation. The transcripts were read numerous times to become familiar with the participants' responses. After the interview data weres transcribed, the transcripts were coded. Phrases that appear often in the participant's answers to the IQs were highlighted. The concepts derived from the interviewee's responses were determined using the actual words or phrases used by the participant. Patterns in the generated codes were sought, which resulted in the categorization step, eventually producing the initial potential themes per IQ (see Appendix D). Three main themes were identified (see Table 2). Some of the final main themes had subthemes; for instance, EI is a main theme with subthemes of self-awareness, self-regulation, motivation, empathy, and social skills.

Table 2

Theme no.	Subtheme description	Participants associated with each theme	
		No.	%
1	Self-awareness	10	100
2	Self-regulation	10	100
3	Motivation	10	100
4	Empathy	10	100
5	Social skills	10	100
6	Emotional intelligence training for leaders	10	100
7	Recognition and motivation	5	50
8	Effective communication and regular feedback	8	80
9	Clear goals and objectives	4	40
10	Open door policy	7	70
11	Team bonding and collective efforts	9	90
12	Employee growth and development	5	50
13	Workplace diversity and inclusivity	5	50
14	Valuing employees' opinions and contributions	4	40
15	Employee job satisfaction	6	60
16	Employee engagement and turnover	4	40
17	Team and organizational performances	8	80

Subthemes and Number and Percentage of Contributing Participants

Organizing Theme 1: Perception of Emotional Intelligence

The first theme that emerged from the research participants' interviews concerned their perceptions of EI and emotionally intelligent leaders and their understanding of selfawareness, self-regulation, self-motivation, empathy, and social skills. Participants believed that EI is critical for leaders to understand and control their own and their employees' emotions to foster cordial relationships in a positive atmosphere. According to the participants, this contributes significantly to employee job satisfaction and accomplishing organizational goals. The EI of leaders within any organization has a substantial impact on their effectiveness and organizational performance. Winton (2022) expanded on the significance of EI by arguing that both follower and leader EI contribute to followers' job satisfaction, emphasizing the potential value of EI congruence between a leader and follower. Highly emotionally intelligent leaders can leverage interpersonal conversations and interactions to boost job satisfaction (Winton, 2022).

Generally, nine participants described EI as the ability to comprehend and manage one's emotions and that of others. Goleman (1998) defines EI as an individual's ability to recognize one's own and other people's feelings, to motivate oneself, and to successfully control one's emotions to achieve the best outcomes for oneself and one's relationships. P3 mentioned,

I think for me, you can't talk about emotional intelligence, you know, without talking about understanding yourself and then understanding, you know, others, the people that you work with, your environment and the situation that you find yourself. So, it's about understanding yourself, it is about understanding, you know, people, others, and the situation that you find yourself.

All the participants explained EI from their various perspectives based on their leadership experience and the significance of EI for those leadership positions. For instance, during the interview, P5 was very clear about this, stating, "For a leader, I believe that, you know, ... emotional intelligence is a critical skill that you have to learn when it comes to leading people within an organization."

Some participants expressed the relevance of EI for leaders in attaining their goals through understanding and managing emotions and people. P6 stated,

So that's how I put emotional intelligence. It's very important, very important in managing people, managing people for success, and also managing the team in such way that is that cordial relationship. And we all work towards a mission goals.

P7 brings the aspect of maintaining a very good atmosphere to meet defined goals and boost employee job satisfaction by stating that

As a leader, as a team leader, you're having a deep knowledge of your emotions, how you manage.....your emotions, in relations with people that work with you, your direct lines, is very key in ensuring a very good environment for you to achieve what you set out to achieve and also to carry your team members along to ensure that......their emotional states are well considered in the way you carry out instructions. We work as a team, the state of mind of your direct reports, your team members is very crucial. In fact, when you are not on ground, once you have been having this good rapport with them taking care of their interest, and knowing how they feel about things, carry them along in critical decision points, it goes a long way to ensuring that you achieve job satisfaction within your team members all the time.

The participants expand their understanding of what an emotionally intelligent leader is. Participants 1, 2, 4, 7, 9, and 10 identified an emotionally intelligent leader as

someone who is empathic in decision-making. P1 explained an emotionally intelligent leader in the following way:

a leader that does not just take decision without having to consider the emotion of the people he's leading. A leader must be able to put himself in the shoe of the followers and take decision such that the, the followers can be able to relate with the decision and they will not find it so difficult to, to implement the decision that has been taken by ensuring that they collaborate, they work together as a team in coming up with various milestones to achieve. So, he's not only concerning about his own emotion, it looks at the emotions of the, of others in taking decision, especially critical decision.

P1 emphasized that emotionally intelligent leaders consider your subordinates when making decisions that would not demoralize them but should inspire employees to continue working with you. P2 emphasized how being an empathetic leader aids in making informed decisions and responding properly to situations in a demanding work environment. P2 stated,

Ok, emotionally intelligent leader is one who is empathetic, who is one who can put him or herself in the situation of others. So as to react appropriately in situations you find yourself so, one that someone that is an emotional intelligent leader is somebody that needs to share the feelings of others. So that when those around you make certain reactions, you understand from yourself, why they are making that so you don't react irrationally, you pause before you maybe take certain decisions because you put yourself in their shoes. P4, who presently serves as a marketing and innovation director for a diverse, inclusive, and highly motivated team of game-changing marketers, emphasized the significance of empathy and genuine connection in effectively leading teams in today's society. She stated the following:

P9 examines emotionally intelligent leaders from the perspective of a leader who can communicate and provide feedback. This participant described how he utilizes feedback in his leadership roles within the organization to foster employee engagement: He is one that should be able to communicate, gets feedback. I was discussing with my team earlier today. And I said, going forward, monthly, we're going to be having a one on feedback session. And it's both ways I give you feedback and give me feedback. So, let's agree on when we'll be having each person pick a day in the month, that will be having this engagement. So, communication is also key. So an emotional, emotional intelligence leader should be able to communicate and take feedback.

Existing literature emphasizes the need for that leaders to must be emotionally intelligent. According to Suleman et al. (2020), emotionally unintelligent leaders may contribute to several unpleasant and unpalatable dilemmas for the company and its employees, negatively impacting organizational overall performance. As a result, emotionally intelligent leaders are needed in teams and organizations to manage anxiety, communicate effectively, empathize with others, overcome challenges, resolve issues, diffuse tensions (Drigas & Papoutsi, 2018), and improve employee job satisfaction (Miao et al., 2016). The EI construct is crucial for effective understanding, control, regulation, and expression of our emotions and mental processes, which is required for harmonious relationships, overall well-being, and enhanced productivity and effectiveness (Ugoani, 2023). This means that a Nigerian brewing industry leader with excellent EI abilities can understand and manage emotions, establish connections with employees, make sound decisions, foster a positive work environment, increase employee job satisfaction, and improve organizational effectiveness. Similarly, all participants responded to the IQ about their perspective and comprehension of self-awareness, self-regulation, motivation, empathy, and social skills.

Self-Awareness

Self-awareness is critical to both the leader's success and the overall success of the organization (Sosik & Megerian, 1999), as well as subordinate success and satisfaction (Muenjohn, 2011). According to Caldwell (2010), self-aware leaders can effectively leverage their understanding of emotions to foster trust and strong bonds with their subordinates. It serves as the basis for all other EI competencies. Participants described self-awareness as the ability to understand one's feelings and how they affect others. P1 mentioned, "when you talk of self-awareness, you're looking at your own personal experience which you factor into decision-making." P7 emphasized this when she mentioned that

You must have a deep knowledge of yourself, how you react to situations, your strengths and weaknesses, your limitations. So having a deep knowledge of your strength in terms of how you handle situations, ... and you have good knowledge of it, it will help in ensuring that you relate in appropriate manners at all time.

P7 also buttressed on his understanding of self-awareness and its importance for leaders in the organization stating that

Self-awareness is what I've been talking about knowing having a deep knowledge of your emotions and how it affects others. So once you once you have that, it becomes easier for you as a leader to know how to relate in an appropriate manner with others. As such, leaders in all capacities must be conscious/aware of how their actions/ behaviors affect the people they lead. This is because leaders' ability to interact appropriately with subordinates has a significant impact on job satisfaction. According to research, leaders' ability to understand emotions and control their own and others' emotions during workplace interactions has a good impact on subordinates (Al-Bahrani, 2017).

Participants in general perceived self-awareness to entails understanding of one's attributes, behaviors, strength and weakness, and triggers. P3 expressed, "So that is self-awareness, recognizing who you are, your strength, your weaknesses, what drives you, your motivation and all of that put together, you know, is self-awareness." Likewise, P4 shared similar statement saying:

So, I think self-awareness for me is, um, your ability to not only understand your strengths and weaknesses, but also to recognize your emotions and the effect on yourself as well as your team, and their performance as a whole. This can be looked at from the point of understanding what are your passions? what are your values? what are your strengths, weaknesses, what is your purpose in life? what mission are you going after? What are, what are your goals? You know, whether as an individual or also just fully understanding how that purpose, you know, goes beyond just the workspace also to your very personal space. It's, for me is, what self-awareness is really all about.

Self-awareness is the cornerstone for all other EI components and receives greater attention than other components of EI because if someone does not understand themselves, how can they understand others? (Martinez, 2020). This was the position of P5, who stated,

I would say for you to be termed an emotionally intelligent leader, you have to know that the first person that you can, or maybe the first and only person you can control is yourself. You cannot self-regulate any other person but yourself. It's only when you're able to self-regulate yourself, be self-aware, then you can now be able to identify, and understand the emotions of the people that are around you. So, for you to be an emotionally intelligent leader, you need to be first self-aware, and then you need to be very perceptive. So, you need to be able to use perspectives and perceptions to identify the emotions and the underlying reasons why people, you know, act the way they act and the reasons for their actions.

The findings of Butler et al. (2014) showed that self-awareness can predict leadership effectiveness and other important individual and organizational outcomes. As a result, in today's increasingly complicated, constantly evolving, and intensely competitive environment, leaders must be able to control and handle their emotions appropriately (Apore & Asamoah, 2019).

Self-Regulation

All participants agreed that self-regulation is the ability to control and regulate one's emotions. The ability to regulate emotions is what distinguishes outstanding leaders from average ones. P4 noted that

Self-regulation is ... the idea of being able to regulate itself. How you're able to stay in control of your emotions. Especially, I like to describe it as being able to

picture yourself as your own boss, at every point in time, asking yourself, would you want to have you as a boss, in terms of how you're about to behave, or how you're behaving, or how you are leading your team, or even leading yourself.
P5 talks about not wanting to be a product of her emotions through her ability to regulate her emotions. She explained that

Self-regulation, as I talked about, is knowing that, okay, this is my actual reaction to a certain situation. How can I take a step back and regulate not to give this certain response? Yeah. So, if for instance, I know that certain conversations, maybe political, maybe religion will trigger me. Do I need to have these conversations? Absolutely not. Do I need to walk away? Do I need to respond in a certain manner? How do I regulate my emotions to not be a product of my emotions? That's really what self-regulation means to me.

P7 noted that having the understanding our emotions and others and how it impacts others is not enough. A leader should be able to take the next courageous step in using such knowledge and insight to build a positive workplace environment. P7 stated,

For instance, there are so many instances that will come up during the work period that you need to manage the emotions. Critically, there are so many instances that instead of reacting to situations, you take a pause, you can take a breather at times and think through and be objective before reacting. So that's what it's all about managing the situation properly. To ensure cordial atmospheric at all times with the team members. Participants stated that having self-regulation allows leaders to act ethically within the organization's fundamentals while also being aware of the reactions of their subordinates in order to avoid making decisions that will have a negative impact. When a leader can control their emotions and establish a positive work environment, job satisfaction, and desired goals are achieved. P1 advised that

When it comes to regulation, whatever you are taking, make sure that it doesn't go beyond the policy, the rules and regulation. You don't take decision that will be completely out of what the company stands for. So there must be some form of regulation in your decision making.

Individuals with self-regulation skills have the following competence; self-control, trustworthiness, conscientiousness, adaptability, and innovativeness (Serrat, 2017).

Motivation

According to the participants, motivation is an important EI competency for organizational leaders. Motivation is the process of giving employees support and recognition so that they can achieve organizational goals and be inspired to do so themselves. P5 especially emphasized the importance of motivation:

Oh, motivation is, is critical. Motivation for me is a thin line between inspiration and motivation. So, what makes me happy? What gets me going? What is that thing that burns and stares up fire in me? How do I translate that fire into another person? As a leader, you should be able to be an icon of influence, and you can only influence when you, you or yourself are motivated. Yeah. So how do you motivate yourself to influence or that others be motivated. P5 and P6 emphasized the importance of self-motivation, pointing out that a leader must be self-motivated to motivate others. However, P7 illustrated how leaders could motivate their subordinates to attain mutually agreed-upon goals and objectives. P7 stated,

It doesn't have to deal with the external rewards, money recognition and all that, it's mainly the internal need that you need to fulfill, you understand, ... you need to create such an environment with your team member in a way that they will be happy to achieve with you as their leader. Okay, you need to celebrate whatever they achieve, no matter the little achievement they do on daily basis, encourage them, call them up, you know, there is always review, regular review, once they achieve their small task that you set for them, you acknowledge it, appreciate them by thanking them for doing the job that they are paid to do. Okay, it doesn't have to be the big one, you set up this small, small task cumulate to achieve the end result at the end of the bigger picture.

The participants affirmed that leaders must continually engage in activities that motivate their subordinates. Motivation is essential to the effectiveness of organizations and their employees (Vandercammen et al., 2014). Employee motivation boosts job satisfaction, engagement, and dedication to tasks (Grant, 2008; Vandercammen et al., 2014). The influence of leaders on the intrinsic motivation of organizational employees cannot be overstated (Wuisang et al., 2020). Leaders should, therefore, encourage subordinates' intrinsic motivation by attending to their everyday organizational and managerial demands, which include independence and self-sufficiency, expertise, and interpersonal connection (Wuisang et al., 2020). The public document confirmed the assertion of the leaders on employee motivation. The organization declared that "We ensure that our employees are adequately motivated to encourage excellent performance."

Empathy

The participants provided a similar understanding of empathy and the need for leaders to be empathetic. A number of respondents described empathy as putting yourself in the shoes of those around them. P2 explained further that

Empathy on the other hand, ... for a leader, you know, means that you recognize the circumstances, the environment under which individuals operate. And then use that insight to mentor, provide leadership so that you are able to take care of their of their situation in such a way that they see you not just as an intelligent leader, but as a leader who is empathetic towards, you know, ... towards the circumstances under which people operate, you know.

P5 added the following:

A lot of leaders think empathy is weakness. But for me, I believe that empathy is one of the most critical, one of the most critical skills that you need to have as a leader, because empathy allows you to vision how another person is feeling and put yourself in their shoes to say, okay, if I were in this person's shoes at this point in time, how would I feel? Once you're able to internalize the person's emotions, you can relate to it. And then that's really what empathy, it doesn't show weakness, but a lot of people think, a lot of people think it shows weakness, but it's really one of the skills that a leader needs as, as a good leader. Empathy has also been found to promote communication and is a quality professionally necessary for all professionals who deal with and interact with people (Sergey et al., 2019). Participants reported that an empathetic leader has a stronger capacity to relate to people. P10 stated,

Empathy. Yeah. Compassion feeling, being able to have compassion, have feelings for people. Being able to empathize with people in certain situations. You know, being able to be considerate towards them. You know, someone might be going through a lot. So if I have empathy, I'm able to see what they're going through and know how to talk to them and know how to engage them as humans. Empathy-driven leaders encourage, inspire, and empower their employees to advance the organization rather than hinder it. Empathy can have a substantial effect on job dedication and satisfaction with work and has been found to play a crucial role in preventing physical and emotional workload exhaustion (Yue et al., 2022).

Social Skills

Social skills are a fundamental aspect of EI. According to Goleman (2004) and Isah (2018), leaders who possess and demonstrate other aspects of EI like self-awareness, self-regulation, motivation, and empathy are inevitably socially skilled. The respondents described their understanding of this key ability and how it impacts employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. P1 described social skills as displaying "listening attributes, like having an open door policy, getting feedback. Generally, social skills are the characteristics that you deploy in reacting to other situations." P4 expressed that social skills were one of the most undervalued qualities of leaders, stating "For me, social skills are about the act of making an emotional connection with communication. Yeah, being able to, you know, communicate effectively." P5, P6, P7, P9, and P10 similarly identified social skills as those skills that apply in your interpersonal relationships with another person. P5 stated the following: "So those skills are really your interpersonal skills, coupled with, you know, the learnings around communication, learnings around listening that help to enhance your social skills in the workplace." Similarly, P10 expressed, "You know, basically for me, social skills are those skills you need to have as a human in society when you're interacting with people."

Participants reported that leaders with social skills are more likely to be able to listen and communicate effectively, respond appropriately to situations, and connect positively with others. Socially skilled leaders can display successful behavior in social settings. Various studies have found that higher social skills among managers, leaders, and entrepreneurs lead to commercial success (Anjum, 2014). This is because socially skilled managers understand how to persuade large groups of people to agree with them via negotiation, communication, and persuasive strategies (Anjum, 2014). Leaders and individuals with social skills are adept at establishing positive and mutually beneficial connections, managing relationships, establishing networks, communicating effectively, and reaching mutual agreements (Issah, 2018).

Leadership Emotional Intelligence Training

The theme of leadership EI training emerged from participants' responses to IQ5. To determine whether EI training had any impact on leadership capabilities, participants were asked if they had received formal EI training and to give their thoughts on the importance of such training and whether they should be mandatory for leaders. Their responses underlined the necessity of leaders being highly emotionally intelligent, as well as the benefits of EI training, and hence why it should be mandated for all leaders. This theme highlighted the positive effects of EI training for leaders in Nigeria's brewing industry. According to Bar-On (2004), people can gradually improve their EI through training, instructions, and therapy. Seven of the 10 participants have had formal training in EI. P6 who has not had formal training asserts that he has earned practical and lifelong training, as well as learning EI via the learning hub provided by his organization. P6 emphasized the importance of EI in building cordial relationships between leaders and their subordinates, stating that "it builds relationship, because you have to, you have to understand your associate very well ... Because there has to be kind of a trust between a line manager and associates."

All participants who had undergone formal EI training attested to the multiple benefits of attending such training. P1, for instance, stated, "I've done training on emotional intelligence and I gained a lot from there. That's how I got to know most of the things that I knew about emotional intelligence." P4 further explained the significance of receiving EI training as follows: "It really helped me to shape my leadership style and has helped me to navigate across different roles, over different regions, geographies over time as a result of having that knowledge."

All participants urged formal EI training for leaders. P1 stated that an emotionally unintelligent leader will result in dissatisfied followers. P1 noted,

Yes. It's, it's important and necessary. In fact, it should be mandated for all leaders. The reason being that a leader that is not having emotional intelligence ... will end up taking a stroll without getting people following him. He'll just be leading why the followers will be disgruntled. They'll not be happy with him. So, if a leader is not emotionally intelligent, you'll not know when to push hard and you'll not know when to what, withdraw from pushing too hard. You'll not know when to balance being using carrot and stick approach as towards embracing them and showing love to the followers. So, a leader must have emotional intelligence, will be able to read the facial expression, the gestures of the people working with him. We should be able to watch the behavior of the workers over time. All of these things help you to take decision that would help the organization.

P2 emphasized the relevance of EI training because emotionally intelligent leader may use it to effectively manage workplace diversity. P3 stated unequivocally that a leader's success is contingent on their ability to possess and utilize EI. P3 emphatically stated that "You can't be a successful leader without having emotional intelligence. It's not impossible to, because ultimately, whether you succeed or not as a leader, it, it largely dependent on your ability to apply to the team" P10 similarly explained why EI training should be mandated for all leaders,

Because I mean, if you don't have that, how can you be an effective leader? To be an effective leader, you must have it. So, it should be mandated, emotional intelligence training. You know, it has ruined many careers, and it has also made many careers. An emotionally intelligent leader knows how to engage people. You know, if you're not emotionally intelligent as a leader, you might do well in the short term. But over time ... you might not. So probably from my own experience, sometimes leaders who are not emotionally intelligent tend to run into issues with people. So yes, definitely a 100% they should be mandated for leaders. Participants underlined the benefits of receiving EI training and how difficult it would be for leaders to succeed without EI. Each participant discussed their narrative and experience as to why EI training should be required for all leaders across a variety of industries. All participants confirmed that EI training should be mandatory because whether or not you succeed as a leader is mostly determined by your ability to apply EI effectively in team and organizational contexts. The participants reported that EI training improved their leadership skills, and that a lack of EI skills in leaders leads to dissatisfied

and discontented followers, as well as ineffective actions and decisions because such leaders lack self-regulation abilities.

Organizing Theme 2: Job Satisfaction and Positive Workplace Environment

The basic themes that constitute Organizing Theme 2 include recognition and motivation, effective communication and regular feedback, clear goals and objectives, open door policy, team bonding and collective efforts, and employee career growth and development. These basic themes emerged from three IQs, which were

• "What knowledge, skills, behaviors, and strategies associated with emotional intelligence do you as an organizational leader employ in handling relationships with your subordinates to improve their job satisfaction?" (IQ6);

- "How do you incorporate emotional intelligence into your leadership role in your organization to manage its human resources and implement a positive workplace environment? (IQ7); and
- "How do you think Nigerian brewing industry leaders can engage selfawareness, self-regulation, motivation, empathy, and social skills to enhance employee job satisfaction?" (IQ9).

Appendix B contains the IQs in their entirety.

Recognition and Motivation

Fifty percent of study participants identified recognition and rewarding employees for their achievements as an effective approach for increasing employee job satisfaction and fostering a positive workplace environment. Everyone, regardless of who they are, likes to be recognized and appreciated for what they've accomplished. This helps greatly in the formation of a happy organization since employees are happy and driven to go above and beyond to achieve their goals. For example, P2 and P6 emphasized that rewarding good performances and assisting in improving the delivery of their results are tactics they use to ensure that their team delivers results. P6 explained that celebrating his team's victory spurred performance, which should happen all the time.

So, when the team are doing the good things, you need to celebrate them. Yeah. Even when the, when the performance is very tough, you still need to celebrate them.... we create a culture of celebrating success, you know, so every member of the team knows that, okay, when we deliver this result, we're going to celebrate. Similarly, P7 noted, "we apply a lot [of motivation] to get the best from my teams all the time. And this we do week on week, most times we meet virtually now, but we still encourage ourselves."

Participants emphasized that leaders should always motivate their subordinates and teams. When employees are recognized for their achievements and efforts and motivated, they are happy and inspired to go above and beyond for their leader and organization. As a result, motivating employees to attain improved organizational effectiveness is an important duty of all organizational leaders in Nigeria's brewing industry. Employee performance is significantly influenced by the organization's motivation and incentive structure because motivations can satisfy an employee's deep wants and achieve established organizational goals (Ongalo & Tari, 2015). Afolabi et al. (2022) investigated the impact of recognition and career advancement on employee work performance at Nigeria Brewery Plc and discovered that recognition and career advancement were significantly positively connected with employee job performance. Motivation improves employee performance, which in turn improves organizational performance (Pang & Lu, 2018). As a result, it is critical for leaders in Nigeria's brewing industry to effectively use motivation to boost employee job satisfaction, ultimately enhancing individual and organizational performance.

Effective Communication and Regular Feedback/Clear Goals and Objectives

Participants highlighted how good listening skills, clear communication, and continuous feedback improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. Eighty percent of participants perceived more satisfied subordinates after listening and communicating with them in a pleasant manner. Organizational leaders are tasked with leading and effectively communicating with their subordinates in the workplace, and as such, their conduct and demeanor in carrying out this important duty are critical (Udod et al., 2020). Leaders who actively listen are better able to identify and solve challenges before they escalate, which promotes morale and overall job satisfaction. P5 explained that

I think there's several stances with listening. There're several ways to listen. So, you listen not to respond. Yeah. Or you listen to understand. And when you listen and the outcome of your listening is what makes you an effective leader, it does not necessarily mean that you're listening and you're weak because you listen. But you would only get the full picture. The more you get, the better your decision making. And that's what, you know, I have learned over time. When you hear half stories, you're not patient enough to listen through the entire, you know, situation. You don't get the full flesh. So, if I have to evaluate a situation, I don't just listen to the person who's talking, I ask three, four people what exactly happened here. I listen, and then I'm hearing, okay, this is the unifying story. But there's also this element here. There's also this element here. There are also some other elements that make up this big story. Then I'm able to make the right decision. ... the more data you have, the more impactful your decision making will be.

Respondents highlighted how successfully listening provided them with detailed knowledge that served as the foundation for comprehension, thorough examination of situations, and good decision-making. Leaders who listen to and understand the specifics of issues can recognize and address possible problems. Similarly, acknowledging and dealing with concerns of employees fosters trust and a positive workplace atmosphere, ultimately leading to higher employee job satisfaction. Kluger and Itzchakov (2022) reported strong correlations between perceived leaders' listening skills and employee job satisfaction. This is because listening fosters deep connections, which result in desired organizational outcomes such as job performance, trust, expertise, work mindsets, and well-being (Kluger & Itzchakov, 2022).

According to the participants, clear communication and goals lead to more motivated employees and thus better outcomes. Participants stated that clearer instructions would motivate their subordinates to work. Employees are more motivated if they understand clearly what they expected to achieve. Ambiguous information tends to frustrate employees, reducing their morale. For instance, P2 stated that,

Okay, for me personally, as a, as a leader, some of the skills I employ in ensuring high performance for my team in my organization, I tried to listen very, very well. I ensure effective communication because I realize once you deliver communication and the person, you're delivering it to doesn't understand then they tend to react in a certain way so for me, as a person, what has been working for me, aside, listening carefully, I tried to communicate effectively to the team.

Also, I try to, I mean, I'm open to receiving feedback from the team. P4 emphasized the significance of regular feedback sessions with her team and subordinates in the following statement: I find that that's always really helped you to be able to, you know, unpack how much you're impacting them, as well as what are you, what, what, what opportunities exist to get better, you know, to ensure that you, you continue to become a, a good leader.

The participants' perspectives are congruent with the information presented in the literature. Ogunlola and Akporaro (2015) investigated the connection between organizational communication and job performance among employees in selected Nigerian brewing sectors. The authors discovered a significant connection between organizational communication and job performance and thereby recommend the use of clear and effective communication in the brewing industry in Nigeria.

Open Door Policy/Team Bonding and Collective Efforts

An open door policy and excellent relationships with team members are critical for improving job satisfaction. Promoting a positive workplace culture and accomplishing organizational goals and objectives necessitates collaborative efforts from every party involved (leaders, subordinates etc.). Teamwork and collaboration encourage communication, the exchange of varied ideas, and the effective completion of tasks. Collaborative teams can succeed by making more efficient use of the resources at their disposal, making better decisions, and inventing new concepts. Collaboration can increase employee job satisfaction (Martin, 2021). When employees feel connected to their leaders, leaders can create personal and professional relationships with their subordinates, which promotes job satisfaction and greater intensity to perform tasks with purpose. Deep connections foster trust and openness. P3 explained that Okay. I think, uh, for me, one of the things I tried to do as a leader relating to emotional intelligence is to, I operate, you know, an open door policy. So I want people to be able to tell everything, either relating to the job or outside the job, so that I try, you know, to build relationship with them. So that relationship, you know, um, because the, the is business, business is, you know, strive or thrive based on relationship, and reality is, the most important relationships are personal, the most important relationship are personal, that is why I try to create an open door policy, so that we can build personal relationship and therefore the knowledge that I have about their personalities, then help me to know the type or the skills from an emotional intelligent point of view that I need to deploy at every point in time ... the point I'm making is I like to build relationship. I operate open up policy, and I create an environment where, you know, people can thrive as much as possible. So that's why that's how I apply intelligence.

P5 emphasized the significance by stating the following:

Making sure that, you know, you're communicating your emotions to them. Allowing them also to open up and feel the need to communicate their emotions to you. Every human being wants some form of safety. Safety, that I can speak to you and you would understand not having emotional conversations, but having objective conversations, but with some level of transparency and some level of openness that, you know, this situation is us being as clear and as concise as possible, or making the most impact out of it. And to be honest, I truly believe that with self-awareness, with communication, with vulnerability, with ...

empathy, you would honestly get the best out of your team members.

P5 further explained that,

Emotional intelligence ... is the probably the highest prerequisite or a determinant to job satisfaction. Because the more emotional intelligent you are as a leader, the more emotional connections you have with your people. The more your people feel emotionally connected to you, the more they are engaged. Which means there's the likelihood that, you know, they will have one or two down times, but they feel like, oh, for this person, I will go over and above. There's a less likelihood for them to feel stressed because they know that if, if they feel that at any point in time stress, you will pick it and you will talk to them. And they know that, okay, when you talk to them, they will feel better. So, there's always that level of positivity and happiness within the team. And to be honest, people who are engaged always, always perform better.

P8 stated, "My team and I like, we're bonded, we're bonded. So that way, it's easier for me to understand what you're thinking, especially when we have a task to deliver, very important."

Employee Growth and Development

This theme focuses on subordinates' personal and professional development. A progressive and transformational leader consistently promoted employee growth and development. Such a leader may increase employee satisfaction and productivity. Respondents believe that highly emotionally intelligent persons assist their subordinates

develop by explicitly outlining their growth targets and describing the assets and training required to achieve them. Employee feelings of empowerment in the workplace, according to Udod et al. (2020), are highly dependent on their perceptions of leaders' behavior and attitudes, which are a product of their EI. P4 stated that

There's also the element of active listening which I, which I do a lot, setting into one-on-ones with my team, just to kind of listen to them and kind of hear them out and build, you know career advancement plans, development plans as well ... ensuring that people continue to advance and also push them, challenge them to, you know, invest in themselves and upscale from career advancement.

Similarly, P7 expressed,

And I also do because one of my major assignments is to do training, coaching or retraining, reviews and all that and in all these we bring forth, we are we are applying some of these skills of emotional intelligence to ensure such as the social skills, empathy, I will always mention it, then motivation too, you name, we apply a lot to get the best from my teams all the time. And this we do week on week, most times we meet virtually now, but we still encourage ourselves.

P8 noted,

Training is important. And training, like I always say, I always believe that training is not just classroom. So, if you consistently, continuously engage your team is more like a refresher course. They're learning new things. Yes, you're learning new things on this subject, every single time we discuss, even if it's the same thing that we're discussing, but there's no way it can be an episode, the same will be something new. Every time we do that, so training is key.

P9 said,

So if we can make it regular, I believe it will help lead us especially those that are not emotionally intelligent to shift into being emotionally intelligent. So it is not just a set of people that are emotionally intelligent in an organization while the others are lagging behind. So that's from our training brings more or less an interaction between those that are there and those that are not there. So we'll learn from each other and was we constantly engaged after he classroom training or after the formal training in helps build our team and once we build our team? Definitely there'll be job satisfaction.

Workplace Diversity and Inclusivity/Valuing Employees' Opinions and Contributions

Diversity in the workplace involves having a workforce that includes varied backgrounds, ethnic background, national origins, sexual orientation, faith, values, beliefs, and ideas. P10 explained how he tried to understand everyone's mindset and incorporate them:

I just first of all, try to understand people. First of all, we have to understand that the world that we're living in now is a very sensitive role. And we have more Gen Zs coming into the workplace now. Whole lot of them. So, for us, we, the millennials, uh, I think we understood more. So, my experience current is that there are a lot of Gen Z people coming into the workforce now. And would I say their mindset is a bit different from, you know, some millennials mindsets and, uh, the way they approach work is quite different, you know, from what I know. So, the, some of them don't really understand the concept of putting in the 100% work, you know? Many of them just want to come do maybe 9 to 5, just do the barest minimum, you know, close down for the day ... But I try to incorporate them. I try to understand their person. First of all, I have a lot of gen Z colleagues. I try to understand what makes them go, you know?. And then I try to use that, you know, to, to get them to perform at their best. ... So, for me, I try not to dismiss because I understand that we're coming from very close generations, but walls are pass in terms of a thinking. Yeah. Things that might make me motivated might not make Gen Z person motivated, you know, and with them coming into the workforce. So, I try to understand them. I try to lead, understand, you know, where they are coming from and try to come to is sort of common ground. And that's how I applied. Try to understand the next person, you know, their own perspective, where they're coming from, their own challenges, and try to see how we can come to common ground and achieve our shared objective.

Participants noted that employees feel valued and encouraged to voice their thoughts and opinions when they are carried along and participate in organizational processes, as well as when their opinions and contributions are taken into account and incorporated. P2 stated,

I ensure I carry everybody along. So, I organized team meetings. I now allow team members to lead meetings so it doesn't feel as if I'm the one that do it once they do it themselves a few valued you. I appointed leaders at every team meeting, I organized retrogressive meetings where team members are the ones that lead this meeting. So, once you're leading a meeting you feel valued. You feel recognized that yes, he is not the only one doing it. He has shown us how he does it now. It is our responsibility and by that, they learn how they also do it.

P3 observed that by letting his subordinates contribute, what appeared impossible and unattainable was achieved. The participant stated,

I allowed them to make input, the same thing that wasn't possible...... we're able to deliver it. So, it is about co-creation. So, like I said, it is about making sure that we're increasing the emotional content. Co-creation increases emotional commitment. You know, we put it together, we'll do it together.

Similarly, P4 promoted inclusivity by

creating a connection and encouraging creativity and innovation within my team. And by this, I mean, you know, appreciating everyone's point of view, having a clear value system that allows everyone to feel valued within the team. All ideas are welcome. There are no stupid ideas on the team. People are free to ask questions, you know, and they believe that they are existing within a safe environment to thrive."

The report from the public document provided information on the management and leadership roles in embracing and improving diversity and inclusion for productive and progressive organizations. According to the report, "at [redacted] we celebrate cultural and individual diversity, and rely on this to help create an energizing team culture. We all play an important role in creating a culture that is diverse and inclusive of all individuals." The report also stated

Our resourcing and promotion policy ensures equity and is free from discriminatory bias of gender, ethnic origin, age, marital status, sexual orientation, disability, religion and other diversity issues. This is role modeled throughout our end to end employee life cycle process; all of which is controlled and checked.

Organizing Theme 3: Leadership Success and Organizational Performance

The theme of coded leadership success and organizational performance emerged from two IQs: "What impact has your ability to facilitate thought, perceive, understand, and manage emotions had on your success as a leader at your organization?" (IQ8) and "Is there any other information you would like to share with me?" (IQ10). All 10 research participants attested to the positive effects of applying EI on their leadership success and increased organizational performance. Basic themes associated with this main organizing theme are Employee job satisfaction, employee engagement and employee turnover, and team and organizational performances.

Employee Job Satisfaction/Employee Engagement and Turnover

Employee satisfaction in the workplace is determined by impressions of leaders' behavior and attitudes, which are the result of how emotionally intelligent they are. Leaders with high EI can cultivate a positive work environment and propagate happy moods through the transmission of emotions, thus boosting subordinates' positive mindset and satisfaction (Miao et al., 2016). The participants noted that their application of EI resulted in increased employee engagement, motivation, and job satisfaction and consequently reduced employee turnover rate.

For instance, P1 said,

I've been here a lot of feedbacks for positive feedback ... people are encouraged that when they make mention of their request, they see the speed at which we execute. We carry out those things. So that has really given a lot of boosts to my work. And sincerely, I'm must say that it's not by boasting, but a lot of people give positive feedbacks to me, and that has made the team to work when I'm not even there. They work without, you know, any form of eye service because they know that they have a boss that listens to them. They have a leader that listens to them. So sometimes, most times my work is on auto because the people who are working with me, they are happy with the work they're doing. So, either I call them, either I engage them, ... they know what to do, they're self-motivated, and they carry out the assignment with little or no supervision.

P2 mentioned

carrying team members along, making them feel as part of the team. Making them to have a sense of belonging has always made them not only to be productive, but to be excited in working for me as a person. So, when I recognize them, I assist you in developing yourself, you tend to want to work more for me personally.

P6 added

because, there is that kind of trust between you as a leader and your subordinate, you know? Yeah. ... subordinate will always want to work for you when they see you as a friend ... Yeah. To ensure that we deliver as a team. So then, also, you know, when you have, when you have that cordial relationship, you are able to manage your team very well. You know, it decreases your operational stress, even you, yourself as a leader, at least you'll be stress free. you know, then also it increases the leadership ability ... also reduce staff turnover.

The participants' responses concur with the literature. Veshne and Munshi (2020) examined the effect of leaders' EI on employee engagement to improve organizational performance. The findings of the study showed a significant association between EI and employee engagement dimensions.

Team and Organizational Performances

Participants attested to receiving positive feedback due to their ability to facilitate thought, perceive, understand, and manage emotions. Participants reported positive outcomes and attributed their success as brewing industry leaders to their use of EI in the workplace and in daily life. Seventy percent of participants reported that their use of EI considerably enhanced team and organizational performance. An emotionally intelligent leader possesses the needed qualities to establish a motivated, service-focused team and employees with an inspired mindset and initiative.

P2 indicated that his use of EI abilities and techniques led to successful results, stating,

Okay, for me, the impact has been positive, I will say, I've been delivering results ... like I said, it has been a success story for me, my team feel very free with me. We sit together, I have an open door policy, my team member my subordinate can pick a phone and call me and explain the situation they're having, not being scared or afraid that I will react negatively. So personally, it has made me it has made my results successful and we've delivered results over time.

P3 concurred:

So I don't think I would be, I don't think I would be here today without, you know, application of emotional intelligence. So, the numbers are there, you understand, like I said to you, so I'm responsible for a lot of performance.

Similarly, P4 mentioned that,

Yeah. It's helped me to step up performance, especially, as a result of, you know, building a safe and inclusive environment where everyone thrives and genuinely feels valued ... it has helped also to build a positive work culture in the organization. We've seen significant increase in productivity and efficiencies. There's a lot of growth and innovation coming through as well. Creativity also across the team because they feel heard.

P6 explained, "Okay. So, if you, if you as, as a, as a good leader, right? So, if you manage your own emotion very well, and that will be associates, you know, it increases the team performance." Last, P10 stated that he had record a high success rate and improved performances:

Improved performance, right on the example I shared earlier, being able to connect with them in terms of delivery helped. ... when we launched innovation brands and then my [redacted] universe. So, they were tasked with these new outlets, you know, because of how I was able to engage them. Because I was, I was able to understand their challenges and help them improve their performance. We were able to achieve 100% of those outlets. You know, in terms of activations as well, in my current role, you know, we have a number of activations. You know, I'm able to give a be very good success rate. So, success rate for us is from maybe from like 80% of upwards. Yeah. Because of this, the number of activations it has really helped performance compared to when we started off."

Tognazzo et al. (2017) found a link between EI-behavioral abilities and organisational success. According to the study, leaders need more than just traditional managerial skills; they also need well-honed and focused EI that is task- and relationshiporiented. The implication of th study by Tognazzo et al. (2017) is that top leaders should be taught the application of specific EI-behavioral competencies, particularly those related to task and relationship management. Also, The findings and conclusions of Grobler and du Plessis (2016) highlight the link between leader behavior and long-term organizational effectiveness, as well as the necessary leader behavioral competencies

Summary

The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. In Chapter 4, I provided information on the research setting, demographics, data collection, evidence of trustworthiness, data analysis, and study results. The study's data were gathered through semistructured interviews with the 10 individuals who volunteered for the study, as well as publicly available study-related documents. Ten open-ended IQs were used to elicit responses from the research participants. The responses from the participants were transcribed and analyzed to provide an interpretation of the data. Manual approach was utilized in the data analysis plan assisted by automatic analysis using qualitative data analysis software (NVivo 12). Thematic coding techniques was utilized to generate themes in response to the research question. The generated basic themes (17 themes) were generated under three main coding categories of EI, job satisfaction and positive workplace environment, and leadership success and organizational performance.

The study's findings were presented using the themes that evolved from the research. Direct quotes from participants were used to establish the study's confirmability. The study results provided a detailed perception of the participants to effectively apply EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. Research findings showed that EI is critical for leaders to understand and control their own and their employees' emotions to foster cordial relationships in a positive atmosphere. This contributes significantly to employee job satisfaction and accomplishing organizational goals. All participants who had undergone formal EI training attested to the multiple benefits of attending such training. As a result, motivating employees to attain improved organizational effectiveness is an important duty of all organizational leaders in Nigeria's brewing industry.

Furthermore, the findings showed that highly emotionally intelligent persons assist their subordinates in development by explicitly outlining their growth targets and describing the assets and training required to achieve them. This will in turn establish a highly emotionally intelligent workplace at all levels. Finally, the effective use of EI considerably enhanced team and organizational performance. Chapter 5 offers more discussion of the interpretation of the findings, limitation of the study, recommendations for further research that are grounded in the strengths and limitations of the current study as well as the literature reviewed, implications for positive social change, and conclusion of the study. Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. Qualitative case study approach was employed to address the study research question and provide an in-depth exploration and analysis of leaders' perceptions of using EI to influence employee job satisfaction and organizational effectiveness in the Nigerian brewery industry. Semistructured qualitative interviews utilizing open-ended IQs was used to collect data from 10 research participants about the phenomena in the study. Triangulation of the participants' responses was done with the content from the reflective field notes, and pertinent public documents from the organizations.

Thematic analysis of data based on the overarching research question and the study conceptual framework resulted in three coding categories (organizing themes) and 18 themes. The organizing themes were (a) perception of EI, (b) job satisfaction and positive workplace environment, and (c) leadership success and organizational performance. The study's findings were interpreted according to the generated basic themes in relation to current literature on leaders' EI and conceptual framework. Likewise, the study's limits, recommendations, and implications were highlighted.

Interpretation of Findings

The study's findings are interpreted to address the overarching research question of the study The thematic analysis yielded three organizing themes that served as the basis for interpreting the data and were relevant to answering the overarching research question. The organizing themes identified in this qualitative single-case study were (a) EI, (b) job satisfaction and positive workplace environment, and (c) leadership success and organizational performance.

Overarching Research Question

The overarching research question of the study was, What are the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance? The Nigerian brewing industry leaders highlighted the EI skills they employed in boosting employees' job satisfaction and organizational performance. Respondents explicitly stated that by effectively employing EI skills, they could significantly impact their subordinates' job satisfaction, enhancing organizational performance. EI is critical to leadership effectiveness and organizational performance. This is a skill and trait that leaders and average Nigerians still need to prioritize to improve individual, team, and overall organizational effectiveness (Anichebe and Igwe, 2020; Ishola-Esan, 2019; Oyeleye et al., 2019). Because of the dominant mindset of might over ethical behavior in African society, most leaders lack the EI skills required to effectively accomplish their roles. According to Adegunle (2017), this causes a gap between leaders and followers, with followers or employees expressing both fear and admiration for their leaders. This leadership style is progressively making way for more ethical and transformational leadership as organizations provide leaders with EI skills. Organizational leaders and managers with higher EI qualities exhibit more ethical behavior, which promotes productive workplaces (Supramaniam & Singaravelloo, 2021). 70% of participants reported improved leadership

effectiveness as a result of EI training. According to the study participants, the application of EI assists them in understanding emotions, their team, and their capabilities, developing cordial relationships with their employees, successfully managing organizational diversity, delivering constructive, supportive, and helpful critique, and feedback, and inspiring trust and motivation among their teams. This resulted in better decision-making, employee job satisfaction, and increased organizational productivity and performance in the industry.

Specifically, study findings revealed participants' perceptions that EI-related behaviors, skills, and strategies enhance employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. These behaviors, skills, and strategies include self-awareness, selfregulation, motivation, empathy, employee recognition, effective communication, providing regular feedback, maintaining an open door policy, setting clear goals and objectives, encouraging team bonding and collaboration, providing opportunities for employee growth and development, valuing employees' opinions and contributions, and embracing and promoting workplace diversity and inclusivity. Essentially, rewarding and recognizing good performance boosts morale and employee job satisfaction, and increases productivity. For instance, when leaders reward and recognize employees for their contributions, they become motivated and willing to go above and beyond in meeting targets. This is consistent with previous study findings, which have demonstrated that rewards correlate with job satisfaction (Bustamam et al., 2014; Khalid et al., 2011; Rehman et al., 2010). According to Alkandi et al. (2023), increasing incentives and rewards increases job satisfaction, which leads to better employee performance.

Another EI-related strategy employed by leaders to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance is effective communication and regular feedback. Furthermore, it was discovered that setting clear goals and objectives is inextricably linked with effective communication, and thus effective communication, regular feedback, and the establishment of clear goals and objectives all have a greater impact on employee satisfaction and motivation to accomplish their tasks. In every organization, the level of communication from leaders can influence employee satisfaction. The participants held the view that employees are more satisfied when they know exactly what they are expected to do. The findings confirmed that communicating clearly and concisely with subordinates results in a positive and satisfied reaction. Consistent with the study findings, Amadu and Anyarayor (2022) reported that effective communication can significantly improve employee job satisfaction and performance. Amadu and Anyarayor (2022) contended that if organizational leaders want to achieve their goals more readily, they have to first adopt and implement a strong and effective communication framework that promotes collaboration and feedback. This strategy will motivate employees, resulting in improved performance. According to Curado et al. (2022) and Heuss and Datta (2023), the leader's communication style impacts employees' dispositions and emotions toward the leader.

Participants also stated that by operating an open door policy and encouraging teamwork and collaboration, employees can actively take part in decision-making processes, which raises their self-esteem and motivation because they feel more appreciated and noticed, and hence they are more satisfied with their work. This has been documented in the literature. For instance, Bragadóttir et al. (2023) discovered that team collaboration can increase employee job satisfaction. Teams, according to Dash et al. (2014), can provide more and better solutions to challenges than individuals working separately. In essence, an organization with a culture of collaboration and open communication produces higher employee job satisfaction, which leads to improvements in organizational performance (Kim, 2020; Lee et al., 2023).

The other EI-related skill and strategy that leaders applied in improving employee job satisfaction and organizational performance was fostering employee growth and advancement. Increased possibilities for employees to gain new skills and develop as individuals and professionals would help to improve job satisfaction and organizational performance. Furthermore, fostering employee growth and advancement demonstrates leaders' commitment to their employees' development and well-being, making employees feel valued and contributing to a more positive workplace environment. The significance of employee growth and development on job satisfaction has been extensively examined in the literature. Brown et al. (2008) discovered that when employees see greater prospects for advancement, their job satisfaction and perception of safety increase.

Another EI strategy was making employees feel involved in organizational structures and processes, as well as recognizing, appreciating, accepting, and tolerating unique characteristics. In previous literature, Lee and Lee (2012) and Ohunakin et al. (2019) discovered that effective diversity management and inclusion can improve job satisfaction and performance. Also, according to Acquavita et al. (2009), inclusion increases job satisfaction among social workers. Accordingly, findings in this study confirmred existing literature. Overall, the leaders claimed that their ability to effectively apply EI abilities boosted their effectiveness and productivity by reducing staff turnover, increasing employee engagement and job satisfaction, and improving team and organizational performance, which conforms to the study of Apore and Asamoah (2019). As such, leaders in organizations need high EI skills. Apore and

Limitations of the Study

Limitations are flaws or weaknesses which are often inherent in the methodology choices selected while designing a study and may have an impact on the study's results and conclusion (Ross & Bibler Zaidi, 2019). This qualitative single-case study's specific constraints include sample size, sampling approach, study scope, and the potential for bias. The first limitation of the study deals with the fact that data were collected from leaders in the Nigerian brewing industry only. The study's nature as a qualitative single-case study of Nigerian brewing industry leaders limits the findings' generalization and applicability to other industries and sectors. Although, the study is a csse study of Nigerian brewing industry, the methods and design utilized for this study can be adapted for exploring similar phenomena in other contexts. Investigating other industries' leaders' EI may give additional insight on their perceptions of effectively utilizing EI to increase employee job satisfaction and organizational performance.

The second limitation is the sample size of 10 participants selected from organizations in the Nigerian brewing industry. Another constraint is that all of the interviews with 10 brewing industry leaders were conducted in the country's Southwestern region which may not be a true representation of organizational leaders' population in the Nigerian brewing industry. The purposeful sampling technique further restricts the study's findings from generalization.

The third limitation concerned the genuineness of the participants' responses to the IQs. Furthermore, respondents' answers may not have been entirely accurate due to exaggeration, personal biases, or understatement. A semistructured interview methodology was used, which detailed the respondents' perceptions and so cannot be objectively confirmed. Transcript review and member checking was, however, adopted. The research participants were given adequate opportunity to review the transcribed data and make any necessary adjustments and additions. Triangulation was performed by combining document analysis with interviews. Only publicly available relevant organizational documents were used. Reflexivity was established through the evaluation of analytical memos and transcripts. Despite these limitations, the study was carried out properly, and the findings were trustworthy.

Recommendations

The purpose of this qualitative single-case study is to explore the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. The study contributed to the body of knowledge on leaders' EI and its importance in fostering a positive work environment, increasing employee job satisfaction, and improving overall organizational performance and effectiveness in Nigeria's brewing industry. The findings from this study indicated that brewing industry leaders who effectively applied EI-related skills, strategies, and behaviors could potentially boost employee morale, improve the job satisfaction of their subordinates, and increases organizational performance.

The literature review indicated that EI is gaining traction among Nigerian academics and professionals as calls for its incorporation into a wide range of sectors of the Nigerian economy grow. Nigeria's ever-changing and demanding society, workplace, and organizations, including the government, have made effective EI skills necessary for the average Nigerian (Ugoani, 2015). Also, because the study was limited to participants in the Nigerian brewing industry in the southwestern part of Nigeria, extending the scope to other sectors, and industries throughout the country to include more diverse populations that reflect the country's demographics and distinct culture. Participant 9 emphasized the necessity to extend the research to other sectors and implements the outcomes of the study, stating,

So for me, this research is good for the PhD, but it shouldn't just stop the research. You made mention of something earlier, you're focusing on the Nigerian brewing industry, somebody else probably getting the same topic. And it could be the banking, Nigerian banking industry, or any other sector. But it shouldn't just stop when you get eventually gets the degree, if there is a way that we can ensure is it actualization I will call it or implementation? Ensure implementation of some of these suggestions. I know definitely this research will give you a particular outcome, you understand? So how can we implement such outcomes? So, it doesn't just end at the conclusion of the program and kept aside. How can we implement such actions is something that will definitely help us [leaders], not just

in the Nigerian brewing industry, but in other industry at large, in Nigeria at large?

In this study, I investigated perceptions of leaders of the Nigerian brewing industry. Extending the study to encompass the perceptions of subordinates on effectively applying EI in the Nigerian brewing industry and its influence on job satisfaction and productivity would provide a more balanced and sophisticated comprehension of diverse EI utilization strategies. It is thus necessary to conduct additional qualitative research on subordinates' perceptions of effectively implementing EI in the workplace.

The study's findings revealed the significance of EI for leaders and the necessity for EI training for leaders in Nigeria's brewing industry. This highlighted the positive effects of EI training for leaders in Nigeria's brewing industry. The study also emphasized the necessity of regular and ongoing EI training for leaders, which may compel its inclusion in Nigerian brewing's leadership development program. As such, it would be worthwhile to research how EI could be employed in the prospect of improving leadership selection, development, and training in the Nigerian brewing industry.

Implications

Implications for Social Change

The research findings can lead to positive social change in individuals, organizations, and societies. The findings provide an extensive discussion and information on the critical components of EI such as self-awareness, self-regulation, selfmotivation, social awareness (empathy), and social skills, required by individuals and leaders to be effective and successful in their endeavors and organizations. As a result, positive work outcomes would arise when leaders utilize the information on EI to increase their EI skills and capacities, supporting them in detecting, evaluating, assessing, and managing their own emotions and the emotions of others. The study's findings will inform leaders about the EI-related skills and strategies required by organizational leaders in managing relationships with their subordinates, as well as how such skills can be incorporated into their organization's human resource management and implementation of a positive workplace environment for boosted employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. The study's findings may help to promote positive social change by providing leaders with a better understanding of job satisfaction and dissatisfaction factors, allowing them to build a positive working atmosphere and enhance subordinate job satisfaction. This study can bring about positive social change in the Nigerian brewing industry managerial framework by providing numerous perspectives on leadership EI utilization strategies. The outcome of this study will eventually inspire leaders to place significant emphasis and importance on EI skills to establish more emotionally intelligent cultures and increase overall organizational effectiveness.

Implications for Theory

The findings of this study revealed in-depth perceptions of Nigerian brewing industry leaders about the effective use of EI skills. The current study contributes considerably to the EI literature by giving extensive information on a wide range of EIrelated abilities and behaviors. The study shed light on how leaders effective application of EI and EI-related behaviors, skills, and strategies such as motivating employees, communicating effectively and providing regular feedback, setting clear goals and objectives, maintaining an open door policy, encouraging teamwork and collaborative efforts, valuing employees' opinions and contributions, prioritizing employees' growth and development, and embracing diversity and inclusion do activate leaders' effectiveness to amplify its impact on subordinates' job satisfaction and organizational performance in the Nigerian brewing industry. As a result, the study's findings may provide a foundation for developing a framework for assessing how effectively using EI skills influence leadership success and performance, employee job satisfaction, a positive working environment, and organizational performance in the Nigerian brewing industry. The participants' information on how their ability to facilitate thought, perceive, understand, and manage emotions influenced their success as leaders at their organizations shows that leader EI is one of the most significant attributes of effective leaders when it comes to subordinate job satisfaction and organizational performance.

Implications for Practice

This study has significant practical consequences for leaders. The study found that leader EI has an important effect on employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. The number of emotionally intelligent leaders in Nigeria's brewing industry and other sectors could potentially be increased by training leaders as well as employees in EI and recruiting emotionally intelligent people. Thus, recruiting and training leaders in EI and emotional competencies could improve the EI skills and capabilities of leaders assisting them in developing more emotionally intelligent cultures and socially responsible organizations and improving leader and organizational performances. Finally, the Nigerian brewing industry could explore employing EI assessments for recruiting leaders.

Conclusions

Organizational leaders and managers with higher EI qualities exhibit more ethical behavior, which promotes productive workplaces (Supramaniam & Singaravelloo, 2021). This is because highly emotionally intelligent leaders understand and control their own emotions as well as the emotions of others to positively influence their organizational social climate and subordinates' job satisfaction, resulting in excellent organizational performance (Dong et al., 2022; Miao et al., 2017, 2018). The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying EI skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. Semistructured qualitative interviews featuring open-ended questions were used to collect data from 10 research participants about the study phenomena.

A study of Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of using EI skills found that EI skills are essential components of effective leadership that promote job satisfaction and excellent organizational performance by demonstrating exceptional emotional behavior, facilitating excellent interpersonal relationships with employees, fostering a healthy and inspiring work environment, and making effective decisions. As such, understanding the concept of EI is crucial for effective leadership. The study findings showed the knowledge, skills, behaviors, and strategies associated with EI that Nigerian brewing industry leaders can employ in managing their human resources and implementing a positive workplace environment to improve subordinates' job satisfaction and organizational performance. The study's findings may contribute to knowledge on applying EI skills by Nigerian brewing industry leaders to enhance employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. Analysis of the results revealed a need for mandatory EI training for leaders because leadership effectiveness is mostly determined by the ability to apply EI effectively in team and organizational contexts. Therefore, leadership and organizational performance can be ensured through leadership EI training and development.

References

Abah, A. (2021). Exploring the religious motives of the Boko Haram terrorism in Nigeria [Doctoral dissertation, Walden University]. ScholarWorks.

https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations/10698

- Abbas, J. (2020). Impact of total quality management on corporate sustainability through the mediating effect of knowledge management. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 244, Article 118806. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.118806</u>
- Abma, T. A., & Stake, R. E. (2014). Science of the particular: An advocacy of a naturalistic case study in health research. *Qualitative Health Research*, 24(8), 1150–1161. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732314543196</u>
- Adekanmbi, F. P., Ukpere, W., Adegoke, S. O. (2020). Effect of job satisfaction on employee productivity in selected manufacturing companies in Oyo State, Nigeria. *International Journal of Psychosocial Rehabilitation*, 23(1), 595–601. https://www.psychosocial.com/archives/volume2023/Issue201/25909
- Afolabi, M. O., Essien, A. E., & Ogunsola, M. O. (2022). Effect of recognition and career advancement on employee job performance: A study of Nigerian Brewery Plc.
 Imagbon, Ijebu-Ode, Ogun State. *Business Management and Strategy*, *13*(1), 34–47. <u>https://doi.org/10.5296/bms.v13i1.19468</u>

Akinwale, O. E., & George, O. J. (2020). Work environment and job satisfaction among nurses in government tertiary hospitals in Nigeria. *Rajagiri Management Journal*, 14(1), 71–92. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/ramj-01-2020-0002</u>

Akparep, J. Y., Jengre, E., & Mogre, A. A. (2019). The influence of leadership style on

organizational performance at TumaKavi Development Association, Tamale, Northern Region of Ghana. *Open Journal of Leadership*, 8(1), 1–22. <u>https://doi.org/10.4236/oj1.2019.81001</u>

- Al-Bahrani, A. (2017). Employee perceptions of emotional intelligence among managers [Doctoral dissertation, Walden University]. ScholarWorks. <u>https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations/3741</u>
- Alhashedi, A. A., Bardai, B., Al-Dubai, M. M. M., & Alaghbari, M. A. (2021).
 Organizational citizenship behavior role in mediating the effect of transformational leadership on organizational performance in gold industry of Saudi Arabia. *Business: Theory and Practice*, 22(1), 39–54.
 https://doi.org/10.3846/btp.2021.12774
- Alhazmi, A. A., & Kaufmann, A. (2022). Phenomenological qualitative methods applied to the analysis of cross-cultural experience in novel educational social contexts. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 13, Article 785134.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.785134

- Alkandi, I. G., Khan, M. A., Fallatah, M., Alabdulhadi, A., Alanizan, S., & Alharbi, J. (2023). The impact of incentive and reward systems on employee performance in the Saudi primary, secondary, and tertiary industrial sectors: A mediating influence of employee job satisfaction. *Sustainability*, *15*(4), Article 3415. https://doi.org/10.3390/su15043415
- Alrawahi, S., Sellgren, S. F., Altouby, S., Alwahaibi, N., & Brommels, M. (2020). The application of Herzberg's two-factor theory of motivation to job satisfaction in

clinical laboratories in Omani hospitals. *Heliyon*, 6(9), Article e04829.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e04829

Alreshidi, M. S. (2022). Investigating the impact of emotional intelligence on job satisfaction, and work self-efficacy among nurses in Hail region, Saudi Arabia. *Hail Journal of Health Science*, 4(2), 31–36.

https://doi.org/10.4103/hjhs.hjhs_29_22

- Alshmemri, M., Shahwan-Akl, L., & Maude, P. (2017). Herzberg's two-factor theory. *Life Science Journal*, *14*(5), 12–16. <u>https://doi.org/10.7537/marslsj140517.03</u>
- Amadu, M. F., & Anyarayor, B. K. (2022). Understanding the influence of communication on employee work satisfaction: Perspectives from decentralised government institutions in the Oti region, Ghana. *Education Research International*, 2022(1), Article 5024703. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2022/5024703</u>
- Anjum, S. (2014). Effect of manager's social skills on employee's job satisfaction. Journal of Strategy and Performance Management, 2(1), 6-11. <u>https://www.proquest.com/scholarly-journals/effect-managers-social-skills-on-employees-job/docview/1627759712/se-2</u>
- Anney, V. N. (2014). Ensuring the quality of the findings of qualitative research:
 Looking at trustworthiness criteria. *Journal of Emerging Trends in Educational Research and Policy Studies*, 5(2), 272-281.

https://www.scholarlinkinstitute.org/jeteraps/abstractview.php?id=19.

Apore, G. N., & Asamoah, E. S. (2019). Emotional intelligence, gender and transformational leadership among nurses in emerging economies. *Leadership in* Health Services, 32(4), 600–619. https://doi.org/10.1108/lhs-12-2018-0067

- Aquino, H.H., Orozco, K. & Marasigan, P.R. (2021). Emotional intelligence and leadership efficacy of university student leaders. *International Review of Social Sciences Research*, 1(4), 1- 23. <u>https://doi.org/10.53378/352083</u>
- Arias, J., Soto-Carballo, J. G., & Pino-Juste, M. R. (2022). Emotional intelligence and academic motivation in primary school students. *Psicologia: Reflexão e Crítica*, 35(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s41155-022-00216-0</u>
- Babajide, V. F.T., & Amosu, J. A. M. (2019). The influence of emotional intelligence on academic achievement of senior secondary school students in physics in Educational District IV of Lagos State, Nigeria. *Education & Science Journal of Policy Review and Curriculum Development*, 9(2), 196-206.
 https://ir.unilag.edu.ng/handle/123456789/9156
- Bandura, A. (1991). Social cognitive theory of self-regulation. *Organizational Behavior* and Human Decision Processes, 50(2), 248–287.

https://doi.org/10.1016/0749-5978(91)90022-L

- Barnett, D. (2017). Leadership and job satisfaction: Adjunct faculty at a for-profit university. *International Journal of Psychology and Educational Studies*, 4(3), 53–63. <u>https://doi.org/10.17220/ijpes.2017.03.006</u>
- Bar-On, R. (2006). The Bar-On model of emotional-social intelligence (ESI). *Psicothema, 18*(Suppl), 13–25. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/17295953/
- Bar-On, R., (1997). The Bar–On emotional quotient inventory (EQ-i): A test of emotional intelligence. Toronto, Canada: Multi-Health Systems.

https://doi.org/10.1037/t04985-000

- Bauer, S. C. (2023). Leadership contexts and how they matter: Leaders' working conditions. *International Encyclopedia of Education (Fourth Edition)*, 315–324. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-818630-5.05011-9</u>
- Bello, S., Adewole, D. A., & Afolabi, R. F. (2020). Work facets predicting overall job satisfaction among resident doctors in selected teaching hospitals in Southern
 Nigeria: A Minnesota satisfaction questionnaire survey. *Journal of Occupational Health and Epidemiology*, 9(1), 52–60. <u>https://doi.org/10.29252/johe.9.1.52</u>
- Bello, S., Afolabi, R. F., & Adewole, D. A. (2019). Job satisfaction and psychiatric morbidity among resident doctors in selected teaching hospitals in Southern Nigeria: A web-based survey. *Journal of Occupational Health and Epidemiology*, 8(4), 199–206. <u>https://doi.org/10.29252/johe.8.4.199</u>
- Bello, S., Oni, T. E., & Salawu, M. M. (2021). Job satisfaction and psychological health among health workers in Lagos State Teaching Hospital, Nigeria. *Annals of Ibadan postgraduate medicine*, 19(2), 147–155.

https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/36159038/

- Bhandari, P. (2020, July 30). *An introduction to qualitative research*. Scribbr. Retrieved January 18, 2022. <u>https://www.scribbr.com/methodology/qualitative-research/</u>
- Bhardwaj, A., Mishra, S., & Kumar Jain, T. (2021). An analysis to understanding the job satisfaction of employees in banking industry. *Materials Today: Proceedings*, 37, 170–174. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.matpr.2020.04.783</u>

Bhargavi, S., & Yaseen, A. (2016). Leadership Styles and Organizational Performance.

Strategic Management Quarterly, 4, 87-117.

http://dx.doi.org/10.15640/smq.v4n1a5

Brackett, M. A., Rivers, S. E., & Salovey, P. (2011). Emotional intelligence: Implications for personal, social, academic, and workplace success. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 5(1), 88–103.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9004.2010.00334.x

- Brackett, M., Delaney, S., & Salovey, P. (2023). Emotional intelligence. In R. Biswas-Diener & E. Diener (Eds), *Noba textbook series: Psychology*. DEF publishers. Retrieved from <u>http://noba.to/xzvpfun7</u>
- Bragadóttir, H., Kalisch, B. J., Flygenring, B. G., & Tryggvadóttir, G. B. (2023). The relationship of nursing teamwork and job satisfaction in hospitals. *SAGE Open Nursing*, 9, 237796082311750. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/23779608231175027</u>
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2012). Thematic analysis. In H. Cooper, P. M. Camic, D. L. Long, A. T. Panter, D. Rindskopf, & K. J. Sher (Eds.), APA handbook of research methods in psychology, Vol. 2: Research designs: Quantitative, qualitative, neuropsychological, and biological (p. 57–71). American Psychological Association.
- Bru-Luna, L. M., Martí-Vilar, M., Merino-Soto, C., & Cervera-Santiago, J. L. (2021). Emotional intelligence measures: A systematic review. *Healthcare*, 9(12), Article 1696. https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare9121696
- Brutus, S., Aguinis, H., & Wassmer, U. (2013). Self-reported limitations and future directions in scholarly reports analysis and recommendations. *Journal of*

Management, 39(1), 8–75. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206312455245

- Buragohain, P., & Hazarika, M (2015). Happiness level of secondary school teachers in relation to their job satisfaction. SSRG International Journal of Humanities and Social Science, 2(3), 12-36., <u>https://doi.org/10.14445/23942703/IJHSS-V2I3P102</u>
- Burke, Dennis V. (2017). "Managers' Emotional Intelligence and Employee Turnover Rates in Quick Service" (2017). Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies. 3661. <u>https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations/3661</u>
- Burkholder, G. J., Cox, K. A., Crawford, L. M., & Hitchcock, J. H. (Eds.). (2020). Research designs and methods: An applied guide for the scholar-practitioner. Sage.
- Busetto, L., Wick, W., & Gumbinger, C. (2020). How to use and assess qualitative research methods. *Neurological Research and Practice*, 2(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s42466-020-00059-z</u>
- Bustamam, F. L., Teng, S. S., & Abdullah, F. Z. (2014). Reward management and job satisfaction among frontline employees in hotel industry in Malaysia. *Procedia -Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 144, 392–402.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.07.308

Butler, A. M., Kwantes, C. T., & Boglarsky, C. A. (2014). The effects of self-awareness on perceptions of leadership effectiveness in the hospitality industry: A cross cultural investigation. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 40, 87–98. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2013.12.007</u>

Caldwell, C. (2010). Identity, self-awareness and self-deception: Ethical implications for

leaders and organizations. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 2009, 393–406. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-010-0424-2

- Carden, J., Jones, R. J., & Passmore, J. (2021). Defining self-awareness in the context of adult development: A systematic literature review. *Journal of Management Education*, 46(1), 140–177. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1052562921990065</u>
- Carter, N., Bryant-Lukosius, D., DiCenso, A., Blythe, J., & Neville, A. J. (2014). The use of triangulation in qualitative research. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 41(5), 545–547. <u>https://doi.org/10.1188/14.onf.545-547</u>
- Caruso, D. R., Fleming, K., Spector, E.D. (2014). Emotional Intelligence and Leadership.
 In: Goethals, G.R., Allison, S.T., Kramer, R.M., Messick, D.M. (eds) Conceptions of Leadership. Jepson Studies in Leadership. Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1057/9781137472038_6
- Cavaness, K., Picchioni, A., & Fleshman, J. W. (2020). Linking emotional intelligence to successful health care leadership: The big five model of personality. *Clinics in Colon and Rectal Surgery*, 33(04), 195–203. <u>https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0040-</u> <u>1709435</u>
- Cekmecelioglu, H. G., Gunsel, A., & Ulutas, T. (2012). Effects of emotional intelligence on job satisfaction: An empirical study on call center employees. *Procedia – Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 58, 363–369. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2012.09.1012
- Chaidi, I., & Drigas, A. (2022). "Theories models of emotional intelligence." *Scientific Electronic Archives*, 15(12), 26 - 40. <u>https://doi.org/10.36560/151220221638</u>

- Cherniss, C. (2004). Intelligence, emotional. *Encyclopedia of Applied Psychology*, 315–319. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/b0-12-657410-3/00565-1</u>
- Chukwunonso, N., Mary, K. E., & Patrick, O. A. (2022). Emotional intelligence and performance of employees in secondary schools in Anambra State; principals dynamics. Cross Current International Journal of Economics, Management and Media Studies, 4(3), 34–42. <u>https://doi.org/10.36344/ccijemms.2022.v04i03.004</u>
- Clandinin, D. J., & Connelly, F. M. (2000). *Narrative inquiry: Experience and story in qualitative research*. John Wiley & Sons.
- Cresswell, J. W., Plano Clark, V. L. (2011). *Designing and conducting mixed method research* (2nd ed.). Sage.
- Creswell, J. W. (2005). *Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research* (2nd ed.). Merrill Prentice Hall.
- Creswell, J. W. (2007). *Qualitative Inquiry and Research Design: Choosing Among Five Approaches* (2nd ed.). Sage.
- Creswell, J. W. (2013). Qualitative Inquiry & Research Design: Choosing among Five Approaches (3rd ed.). Sage.
- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2018). Qualitative inquiry & research design: Choosing among five approaches (4th ed.). Sage.
- Ćulibrk, J., Delić, M., Mitrović, S., & Ćulibrk, D. (2018). Job satisfaction, organizational commitment and job involvement: The mediating role of job involvement.
 Frontiers in Psychology, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00132

Curado, C., Henriques, P. L., Jerónimo, H. M., & Azevedo, J. (2022). The contribution of

communication to employee satisfaction in service firms: A causal

configurational analysis. Vision: The Journal of Business Perspective, Article

097226292211011. https://doi.org/10.1177/09722629221101157

Cypress, B. S. (2017). Rigor or reliability and validity in qualitative research. *Dimensions* of Critical Care Nursing, 36(4), 253–263.

https://doi.org/10.1097/dcc.00000000000253

Da Fonseca, S., Myres, H., & Hofmeyr, K. (2022). The influence of self-awareness on effective leadership outcomes in South Africa. South African Journal of Business Management, 53(1), Article a2720. <u>https://doi.org/10.4102/sajbm.v53i1.2720</u>

Dash, M. Banerjee, D. & Mitra, M. (2014). Team work and its effect on employees job satisfaction and performance evidence from hotels in Eastern India. *International Journal of Latest Technology in Engineering, Management & Applied Science, 3*(9), 153-159. <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/369559385</u>

- de la Sablonnière, R. (2017). Toward a psychology of social change: A typology of Social Change. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8, Article 397. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00397</u>
- De Simone, S., Planta, A., & Cicotto, G. (2018). The role of Job Satisfaction, work engagement, self-efficacy and agentic capacities on nurses' turnover intention and patient satisfaction. *Applied Nursing Research*, 39, 130–140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apnr.2017.11.004
- Delve, H. L. Y. (2021, October 6). *What are analytical memos?* Delve. https://delvetool.com/blog/memos

Denzin, N. K., & Lincoln, Y. S. (2003). Strategies of qualitative inquiry (2nd ed.). Sage

- Dhakal, K. (2022). NVivo. Journal of the Medical Library Association, 110(2), 270–272. https://doi.org/10.5195/jmla.2022.1271
- Di Lorenzo, R., Venturelli, G., Spiga, G., & Ferri, P. (2019). Emotional intelligence, empathy and alexithymia: a cross-sectional survey on emotional competence in a group of nursing students: Emotional competence in nursing students. *Acta Biomedica Atenei Parmensis*, 90(4-S), 32–43.

https://doi.org/10.23750/abm.v90i4-S.8273

- Dodgson, J. E. (2020). Quality in research: Asking the right question. *Journal of Human Lactation*, *36*(1), 105–108. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/089033441989030</u>
- Dollah, S., Abduh, A., & Rosmaladewi, M. (2017). Benefits and drawbacks of NVivo QSR Application. Proceedings of the 2nd International Conference on Education, Science, and Technology (ICEST), 149, 61 - 63. <u>https://doi.org/10.2991/icest-</u> 17.2017.21
- Dong, B., Peng, X., & Jiang, N. (2022). Exploring the domain of emotional intelligence in organizations: Bibliometrics, content analyses, framework development, and research agenda. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 13, Article 810507. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.810507</u>
- Dongre, A., & Sankaran, R. (2016). Ethical issues in qualitative research: Challenges and options. *International Journal of Medical Science and Public Health*, 5(6), Article 1187. <u>https://doi.org/10.5455/ijmsph.2016.19102015179</u>

Döringer, S. (2020). "The problem-centred expert interview". Combining qualitative

interviewing approaches for investigating implicit expert knowledge.

International Journal of Social Research Methodology, 24(3), 265–278. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2020.1766777

- Drigas, A., & Papoutsi, C. (2018). A new layered model on emotional intelligence. Behavioral Sciences, 8(5), Article 45. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/bs8050045</u>
- Drigas, A.; Papoutsi, C. (2019). Emotional intelligence as an important asset for HR in organizations: Leaders and employees. *Int. J. Adv. Corp. Learn.* 12(1), 58–66. <u>https://doi.org/10.3991/ijac.v12i1.9637</u>
- Ehigie, B. O., Odunela, A. A., & Ehigie, R. I. (2023). Emotional intelligence and organizational communication in perceived teamwork effectiveness among bank employees in Nigeria. *Team Performance Management: An International Journal*, 29(3/4), 183–201. https://doi.org/10.1108/tpm-05-2022-0040
- Feize, L. (2020). An exploration of social work educators' personal experiences of selfawareness. Social Work Education, 39(7), 907–921. https://doi.org/10.1080/02615479.2020.1726315
- Fiori, M., Vesely-Maillefer, A.K. (2018). Emotional intelligence as an ability: Theory, challenges, and new directions. In: Keefer, K., Parker, J., Saklofske, D. (eds) *Emotional Intelligence in Education* (pp. 23–47). The Springer Series on Human Exceptionality Springer, Cham. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-90633-1_2</u>
- Fithriyana, I., Maria, S., & Hidayati, T. (2022). The relationship between employee satisfaction and employee performance mediated by employee engagement. *Frontiers in Business and Economics*, 1(3), 147–153.

https://doi.org/10.56225/finbe.v1i3.120

- Flick, U. (2018). Doing qualitative data collection Charting the routes. In U. Flick (Ed.), *The SAGE handbook of qualitative data collection* (pp. 3–16). SAGE Publications. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781526416070
- Foster, C., & Roche, F. (2014). Integrating trait and ability EI in predicting transformational leadership. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 35(4), 316-334. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-07-2012-0087</u>
- Fusch, P., Fusch, G. E., & Ness, L. R. (2018). Denzin's paradigm shift: Revisiting triangulation in qualitative research. *Journal of Social Change*, 10(1), 19–32 <u>https://doi.org/10.5590/JOSC.2018.10.1.02</u>
- Gao, Z., Zhao, C., & Liu, Y. (2023). Fostering a salesperson's team identification: An investigation into the effects of leader-follower emotional intelligence congruence from a person–environment fit perspective. *Journal of Business Research*, 158, Article 113654. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2023.113654</u>
- Gardner, H. E. (1983). Frames of mind: The theory of multiple intelligences. Basic Books.
- George, J. M. (2000). Emotions and leadership: The role of emotional intelligence. Human Relations, 53(8), 1027–1055. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0018726700538001</u>
- Gill, P., Stewart, K., Treasure, E., & Chadwick, B. (2008). Methods of data collection in qualitative research: Interviews and focus groups. *British Dental Journal*, 204(6), 291–295. https://doi.org/10.1038/bdj.2008.192
- Goleman, D. (1995). Emotional Intelligence. Bantam Books

Goleman, D. (1997). Emotional intelligence: Why it can matter more than IQ. Bantam

Books.

Goleman, D. (1998). Working with emotional intelligence. Bantam Books.

Goleman, D. (2000). Leadership that gets results. Harv Bus Rev, 78-90.

https://hbr.org/2000/03/leadership-that-gets-results

- Goleman, D. (2004). What makes a leader? *Harvard Business Review*, 82(1), 82-91. https://hbr.org/2004/01/what-makes-a-leader
- Grant, A. M. (2008). Does intrinsic motivation fuel the prosocial fire? Motivational synergy in predicting persistence, performance, and productivity. *Journal of Applied Psychology* 93(1), 48–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.93.1.48</u>
- Grobler, S.W., & du Plessis, Y. (2016). Requisite leader behavioural competencies for sustainable organizational performance. *Acta Commercii*, 16(1), Article a347. <u>https://doi.org/10.4102/ac.v16i1.347</u>
- Guba, E. G. (1981). Criteria for assessing the trustworthiness of naturalistic inquiries.
 Educational Communication and Technology Journal 29, 75–91.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02766777
- Gutiérrez-Cobo, M. J., Cabello, R., & amp; Fernández-Berrocal, P. (2017). The three models of emotional intelligence and performance in a hot and cool go/no-go task in undergraduate students. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 11, Article 33. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2017.00033</u>
- Halcomb, E. J., & Davidson, P. M. (2006). Is verbatim transcription of interview data always necessary? *Applied Nursing Research*, 19(1), 38–42. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apnr.2005.06.001</u>

- Hamann, P. M., & Schiemann, F. (2021). Organizational performance as a set of four dimensions: An empirical analysis. *Journal of Business Research*, 127, 45–65. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2021.01.012</u>
- Haukur, G. (2017). The current situation and future prospects of beer export from Iceland. [MSc dissertation, Haskelinn Reykjavik University]. International Business & Marketing.

https://skemman.is/bitstream/1946/28650/1/MIB%26M0617 Thesis Haukur.

- Hernandez, W., Luthanen, A., Ramsel, D., & Osatuke, K. (2015). The mediating relationship of self-awareness on supervisor burnout and workgroup civility & psychological safety: A multilevel path analysis. *Burnout Research*, 2(1), 36–49. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.burn.2015.02.002</u>
- Herzberg, F., Mausner, B., Peterson, R.O., & Capwell, D. F. (1957). *Job Attitudes: Review of Research and Opinion*. Psychological Service of Pittsburgh
- Heuss, S.C., Datta, S. (2023). Impact of leadership communication on job satisfaction and well-being of physicians. *Discover Global Society*, 1, Article 11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s44282-023-00004-w</u>
- Hong, L.C., Norhan, I., Hamid, A., & Salleh, N.M. (2013). A study on the factors affecting job satisfaction amongst employees of a factory in Seremban, Malaysia. *Business Management Dynamics*, 3(1), 26-40. https://api.semanticscholar.org/CorpusID:36678435
- Hourani, B. R., Litz, D., & Parkman, S. (2020a). Emotional intelligence and schoolleaders: Evidence from Abu Dhabi. *Educational Management Administration &*

Leadership, 49(3), 493–517. https://doi.org/10.1177/1741143220913552

Hourani, B. R., Litz, D. R., & Parkman, S. (2020). Linking emotional intelligence to professional leadership performance standards. *International Journal of Leadership in Education*, 26(6), 1005–1036.

https://doi.org/10.1080/13603124.2020.1818134

- Igweh, F. K., Egbule, A. C. S., Hamilton, D. I., Ogbor, J. O. (2017). Effect of leaders' emotional intelligence on job satisfaction: A Study of the banking sector in Nigeria. *Platinum Research Journal of Business Management, 1*(2), 8-14. : <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/317414935</u>
- Imboden, S. (2014). Effective leadership. *Food Safety Management*, 959–973. https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-381504-0.00036-6
- Inayat, W., & Jahanzeb Khan, M. (2021). A study of job satisfaction and its effect on the performance of employees working in private sector organizations, Peshawar. *Education Research International*, *2021*(1), 1–9.

https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/1751495

- Issah, M. (2018). Change leadership: The role of emotional intelligence. *SAGE Open*, 8(3), Article 215824401880091. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244018800910</u>
- Jamshed, S. (2014). Qualitative research method-interviewing and observation. *Journal* of Basic and Clinical Pharmacy, 5(4), 87-88. <u>https://doi.org/10.4103/0976-</u> 0105.141942
- Janesick, V. J. (2015). Peer debriefing. *The Blackwell Encyclopedia of Sociology*. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781405165518.wbeosp014.pub2

Jensen, M., Potočnik, K., & Chaudhry, S. (2020). A mixed-methods study of CEO transformational leadership and firm performance. *European Management Journal*, 38(6), 836–845. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.emj.2020.05.004</u>

Jeong, H., & Othman, J. (2016). Using Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis from a Realist Perspective. *The Qualitative Report*, 21(3), 558-570. <u>https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2016.2300</u>

- Johnson, J. L., Adkins, D., & Chauvin, S., (2020). A review of the quality indicators of rigor in qualitative research. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 84(1), 138-146. <u>https://doi.org/10.5688/ajpe7120</u>
- Khalid, K., Salim. H. M. and Loke, S. P. (2011). The impact of rewards and motivation on job satisfaction in water utility industry. International Conference on Financial Management and Economics, 11, pp. 35-41.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/267800351

- Kirkwood, A., & Price, L. (2013). Examining some assumptions and limitations of research on the effects of emerging technologies for teaching and learning in higher education. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 44, 536–543. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12049</u>
- Kitsios, F., Papageorgiou, E., Kamariotou, M., Perifanis, N. A., & Talias, M. A. (2022).
 Emotional intelligence with the gender perspective in health organizations
 managers. *Heliyon*, 8(11), Article e11488
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2022.e11488

Kluger, A. N., & Itzchakov, G. (2022). The Power of Listening at Work. Annual Review

of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior, .9, 121–46. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-012420-091013

- Koncar, P., Santos, T., Strohmaier, M., & Helic, D. (2021). On the application of the twofactor theory to online employer reviews. *Journal of Data, Information and Management*, 4(1), 1–23. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s42488-021-00061-3</u>
- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2018). Series: practical guidance to qualitative research. Part
 4: trustworthiness and publishing. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1),
 120-124. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375092
- Krén, H.; Séllei, B. (2021). The role of emotional intelligence in organizational performance. *Period. Polytech. Soc. Manag. Sci.* 29(1), 1–9. <u>https://doi.org/10.3311/PPso.15879</u>
- Laing-Hall, Dale Elizabeth, "Strategies for Emotional Intelligence Training for Improving Employee Performance" (2023). [Doctoral Dissertations, Walden University]. ScholarWorks. <u>https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations/14274</u>
- Lan, H. L., & Trinh, D. N. P. (2021). The effects of emotional intelligence on job satisfaction: A study of a Vietnamese Electronics Company. *The IUP Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 20(1), 7 – 24. <u>https://ssrn.com/abstract=3820663</u>
- Lavee, E., & Itzchakov, G. (2021). Good listening: A key element in establishing quality in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, Article 146879412110394. https://doi.org/10.1177/14687941211039402
- Lee, C., Lee, J.W. (2012). Analysis of the relationships between the hospitality workforce and job-satisfaction factors according to age, gender, native language and racial-

ethnicity. Journal of Tourism and Hospitality 1 (104): 1-8.

https://doi.org/10.4172/2167-0269.1000104

- Lee, C., Li, Y., Yeh, W., & Yu, Z. (2022a). The effects of Leader Emotional Intelligence, leadership styles, organizational commitment, and trust on job performance in the real estate brokerage industry. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 13, Article 881725. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.881725</u>
- Lee, B., Lee, C., Choi, I., & Kim, J. (2022b). Analyzing determinants of job satisfaction based on Two-factor theory. *Sustainability*, 14(19), Article 12557. https://doi.org/10.3390/su141912557
- Lee, C., Lee, B., Choi, I., & Kim, J. (2023). Exploring determinants of job satisfaction: A comparison between survey and Review Data. SAGE Open, 13(4). https://doi.org/10.1177/21582440231216528
- Lewis, S. (2015). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches. *Health Promotion Practice*, 16(4), 473–475. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524839915580941
- Li, C., Lin, A., & Lu, H. (2023). The effect of social skills on analyst performance. Contemporary Accounting Research, 40(2), 1418–1447. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1911-3846.12855</u>
- Li, H. (2018). Leadership succession and the performance of nonprofit organizations: A fuzzy-set qualitative comparative analysis. *Nonprofit Management and Leadership*, 29(3), 341–361. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21339</u>

Luncheon, A. (2021) "Retail Store Managers' Emotional Intelligence and Employee

Engagement". [Doctoral Dissertation, Walden University]. https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations/10306

Lune, H, & Berg, B. L. (2016) *Qualitative Research Methods for the Social Sciences* (8th ed.). Pearson Education.

Makama, J. A., Ogbole, J. A., Jatau Umar, S., & Simon Bisji, J. (2019). Emotional intelligence among Nigerian adolescents: The role of training. *Journal of Psychology & Clinical Psychiatry*, 10(05), 191–195.
https://doi.org/10.15406/jpcpy.2019.10.00652

- Martin, T. (2021). The effects of collaborative leadership practices on employee satisfaction levels. [Doctoral Dissertations, Pepperdine University]. <u>https://digitalcommons.pepperdine.edu/etd/1208</u>
- Matua, G. A., & Van Der Wal, D. M. (2015). Differentiating between descriptive and interpretive phenomenological research approaches. *Nurse Researcher*, 22(6), 22-27. https://doi.org/10.7748/nr.22.6.22.e1344
- Maxwell, J. A. (2013). *Qualitative research design: An interactive approach* (3rd ed.). Sage.
- Mayer, J. D., & Salovey, P. (1997). What is emotional intelligence? In P. Salovey & D. Slutyer (Eds.), *Emotional development and emotional intelligence: Educational implications* (pp. 3–31). Basic Books.

Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., & Caruso, D. (2000). Models of emotional intelligence. *Handbook of Intelligence*, 396–420. Cambridge University Press <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/cbo9780511807947.019</u>

- Mayer, J. D., Salovey, P., Caruso, D. R., Sitarenios, G. (2003). Measuring emotional intelligence with the MSCEIT V2. 0. *Emotion*, 3(1), 97–105. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.3.1.97</u>
- Mehdipour, S., Nakhaee, N., Khankeh, H., & Haghdoost, A. A. (2022). Impacts of drought on health: A qualitative case study from Iran. *International Journal of Disaster Risk Reduction*, 76, Article 103007.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijdrr.2022.103007

- Mérida-López, S., Extremera, N., Quintana-orts, C., & Rey, L. (2019). In pursuit of job satisfaction and happiness: testing the interactive contribution of emotion-regulation ability and workplace social support. *Scand. J. Psychol.* 60, 59–66.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/sjop.12483
- Meyer, J. D., Salovey, P. & Caruso, D. R. (2008). Emotional Intelligence: new ability or eclectic traits. American Psychologist 63(6), 503–517.

https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.63.6.503

Miao, C., Humphrey, R. H., & Qian, S. (2016). Leader emotional intelligence and subordinate job satisfaction: A meta-analysis of Main, mediator, and moderator effects. *Personality and Individual Differences*, *102*, 13–24.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2016.06.056

Miao, C., Humphrey, R. H., & Qian, S. (2017). A meta-analysis of emotional intelligence effects on job satisfaction mediated by Job Resources, and a test of moderators.
 Personality and Individual Differences, *116*, 281–288.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2017.04.031

- Miao, C., Humphrey, R. H., & Qian, S. (2018). A cross-cultural meta-analysis of how leader emotional intelligence influences subordinate task performance and Organizational Citizenship Behavior. *Journal of World Business*, 53(4), 463–474. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jwb.2018.01.003</u>
- Mohammad, N., Akhtar, S., & Ur Rahman, M. K. (2018). The moderating effect of age, gender and educational level on relationship between emotional intelligence and job satisfaction: An analysis of the banking sector of Pakistan. *Middle East Journal of Business*, 13(3), 4–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.5742/mejb.2018.93464</u>
- Morgan, S. J., Pullon, S. R. H., Macdonald, L. M., McKinlay, E. M., & Gray, B. V.
 (2017). Case study observational research: A framework for conducting case study research where observation data are the focus. *Qualitative Health Research*, 27(7), 1060–1068. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732316649160
- Moshavi, D., Brown, F. W., & Dodd, N. G. (2003). Leader Self-awareness and its relationship to subordinate attitudes and performance. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 24(7), 407–418.

https://doi.org/10.1108/01437730310498622

- Muenjohn, N. (2011, June 22-23). Global leadership competencies: Cultural perceptions of leadership attributes and performance [Paper presentation].. 4th Annual Rikkyo-Northwestern International Business Symposium Tokyo, Japan
- Newman, P. A., Guta, A., & Black, T. (2021). Ethical considerations for qualitative research methods during the COVID-19 pandemic and other emergency situations:
 Navigating the virtual field. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 20,

Article 160940692110478. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/16094069211047823</u>

- Nguyen, T. M. (2019). Do extrinsic motivation and organisational culture additively strengthen intrinsic motivation in online knowledge sharing? *VINE Journal of Information and Knowledge Management Systems*, 50(1), 75–93. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/vjikms-02-2019-0019</u>
- Nikolopoulou, K. (2022, December 28). *What is purposive sampling?: Definition & examples*. Scribbr. <u>https://www.scribbr.com/methodology/purposive-sampling/</u>
- Ninivaggi, F. J. (2020). Consciousness and awareness. *Learned Mindfulness*, 1–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-816484-6.00001-4
- Nwosu, N. L., Dialoke, I., Dialoke, A. E. (2019). A survey of employees' job satisfaction in selected public organizations in Edo State, Nigeria. *Nigerian Journal of Management Sciences*, 7(1), 24-34. <u>https://www.bsum.edu.ng/njms/journal.php</u>
- Obiekwe, K. K., & Ogbo, R. N., (2020). Principals' emotional intelligence and their administrative performance in public secondary schools in Anambra State.
 International Journal of Education and Evaluation, 6(3).
 https://www.researchgate.net/publication/343933984
- Odukoya, J. A., Omonijo, D. O., & Oraetue, H. N. (2020). Review of notable theories of emotional intelligence. European *Journal of Molecular & Clinical Medicine*, 7(20), 3779 – 3789. <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/346343614</u>
- Ohunakin, F., Adeniji, A., Ogunnaike, O. O., Igbadume, F., & Akintayo, D. I. (2019).The effects of Diversity Management and inclusion on organisational outcomes:A case of multinational corporation. *Business: Theory and Practice*, 20, 93–102.

https://doi.org/10.3846/btp.2019.09

Okpara, A., & Edwin, A. M. (2015). Self-Awareness and Organizational Performance in the Nigerian Banking Sector. *European Journal of Research and Reflection in Management Sciences*, 3(1), 53 – 70. <u>https://ssrn.com/abstract=3122403</u>

 Onabote, G. (2021). "Emotional Intelligence and Leadership Performance in Manufacturing Organizations in Lagos state, Nigeria". [*Doctoral* Dissertations, Walden University]. <u>https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations/11110</u>

- Ongalo, E. A., & Tari, J. (2015). Effect of employee motivation strategies on organizational performance: A case of electricity generating and distribution firms in Kenya. *European Journal of Business and Management*, 7(8), 55-65.
 https://www.iiste.org/Journals/index.php/EJBM/article/view/20942/21507
- Onyebuenyi, K. C. (2016). "Factors affecting job satisfaction in Nigerian international oil companies". [Doctoral dissertation, Walden University]. https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations/2680
- Oyeleye, B. R., Audu, T., Mark, M. A. (2019). Effect Of Emotional Intelligence On Job Satisfaction Among Nursing Professionals in Selected Hospitals Within Jos Metropolis. *Nigerian Journal of Management Sciences*, 7(1), 35-46.
 <u>https://www.bsum.edu.ng/njms/journals/vol7no1/71Main.php</u>

Oyewunmi, A. E. (2018). Normalizing difference: Emotional intelligence and diversity management competence in healthcare managers. *Intangible Capital*, *14*(3), Article 429. https://doi.org/10.3926/ic.1050

Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K.

(2013). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in Mixed Method Implementation Research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 42(5), 533–544.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y

- Pang, K., & Lu, C.-S. (2018). Organizational motivation, employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. *Maritime Business Review*, 3(1), 36–52. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/mabr-03-2018-0007</u>
- Panneerselvam, S., & Raya, R. (2013). The Healthy Organization Construct: A review and research agenda. *Indian Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, 17(3), 89–93. https://doi.org/10.4103/0019-5278.130835
- Papadogiannis, P. K., Logan, D., & Sitarenios, G. (2009). An ability model of emotional intelligence: A rationale, description, and application of the Mayer Salovey
 Caruso Emotional Intelligence Test (MSCEIT). In C. Stough, D. H. Saklofske, & J. D. A. Parker (Eds.), *Assessing emotional intelligence: Theory, research, and applications* (pp. 43–65). Springer Science + Business Media.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-88370-0_3
- Pastor, I. (2014). Leadership and emotional intelligence: The effect on performance and attitude. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, 15, 985–992. https://doi.org/10.1016/s2212-5671(14)00658-3
- Pathan, M. S. K. (2023). The impact of emotional intelligence on leadership effectiveness. International Research Journal of Management and Social Sciences, 3(3), 1–7.
- Patten, M. L., & Newhart, M. (2017). Understanding research methods: An overview of

the essentials (10th ed.). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315213033

- Patton, M.Q. (2014). *Qualitative Research & Evaluation Methods: Integrating Theory and Practice.* SAGE Publications
- Patton, M.Q. (2015). *Qualitative research & evaluation methods: Integrating theory and practice.* Sage Publications.
- Permana, A., Aima, M. H., Ariyanto, E., Nurmahdi, A., Sutawidjaya, A. H., & Endri, E. (2021). The effect of compensation and career development on lecturer job satisfaction. *Accounting*, 7(6), 1287–1292. <u>https://doi.org/10.5267/j.ac.2021.4.011</u>
- Priya, A. (2021). Case study methodology of qualitative research: Key attributes and navigating the conundrums in its Application. *Sociological Bulletin*, 70(1), 94–110. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038022920970318
- Rai, R., Varghese Thekkekara, J., & Kanhare, R. (2021). Herzberg's two factor theory: A study on nurses's motivation. *RGUHS Journal of Allied Health Sciences*, 1(1), 13-17. https://doi.org/10.26463/rjahs.1 1 5
- Rashid, Y., Rashid, A., Warraich, M. A., Sabir, S. S., & Waseem, A. (2019). Case study method: A step-by-step guide for Business Researchers. International Journal of Qualitative Methods, 18, 1–13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406919862424</u>
- Rashid, Y., Rashid, A., Warraich, M. A., Sabir, S. S., & Waseem, A. (2019). Case study method: A step-by-step guide for Business Researchers. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *18*, Article 160940691986242.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406919862424

Ravitch, S. M., & Carl, N. M. (2021). Qualitative research: Bridging the conceptual,

theoretical, and methodological (2nd ed.) Sage Publications

- Rehman, M. Z. U., Khan, M. R., Ziauddin and Lashari, J. A. (2010). Effect of job rewards on job satisfaction, moderating role of age differences: an empirical evidence from Pakistan. *African Journal of Business Management*, 4 (6), 1131-1139. https://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.1507742
- Richards, H. M., & Schwartz, L. J. (2002). Ethics of qualitative research: are there special issues for health services research?. *Family practice*, 19(2), 135–139. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/fampra/19.2.135</u>
- Roberts, R. E. (2020). Qualitative interview questions: Guidance for novice researchers. *The Qualitative Report, 25*(9), 3185–3203.

https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol25/iss9/1

Rodham, K., Fox, F., & Doran, N. (2015). Exploring analytical trustworthiness and the process of reaching consensus in interpretative phenomenological analysis: Lost in transcription. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 18(1), 59-

71. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2013.852368

- Ross, P. T., & Bibler Zaidi, N. L. (2019). Limited by our limitations. *Perspectives on medical education*, 8(4), 261–264. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40037-019-00530-x</u>
- Rubin, H. J., & Rubin, I. S. (2012). *Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data* (3rd ed.). Sage Publications
- Saha, S., Das, R., Lim, W. M., Kumar, S., Malik, A., & Chillakuri, B. (2023). Emotional intelligence and leadership: Insights for leading by feeling in the future of work. *International Journal of Manpower*, 44(4), 671–701. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/ijm-</u>

- Sahito, Z., & Vaisanen, P. (2017). The diagonal model of job satisfaction and motivation: Extracted from the logical comparison of content and process theories. *International Journal of Higher Education*, 6(3), 209–230. https://doi.org/10.5430/ijhe.v6n3p209
- Salovey, P., & Mayer, J. D. (1990). Emotional intelligence. *Imagination, Cognition and Personality*, 9(3), 185–211. <u>https://doi.org/10.2190/DUGG-P24E-52WK-6CDG</u>
- Sanjari, M., Bahramnezhad, F., Fomani, F. K., Shoghi, M., & Cheraghi, M. A. (2014). Ethical challenges of researchers in qualitative studies: the necessity to develop a specific guideline. *Journal of Medical Ethics and History of Medicine*, 7, 14. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4263394/
- Sergey, B., Boris, K., & Nadiia, R. (2019). Modeling of empathy, emotional intelligence and transformational leadership to the project success. *Advances in Intelligent Systems and Computing*, 209–222. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-25741-5_21</u>
- Shaaban, S. (2018). The impact of emotional intelligence on effective leadership in the Ministry of Military Production (MOMP) in Egypt. *Journal of Business and Retail Management Research*, 12(4), 229-239. https://doi.org/10.24052/JBRMR/V12IS04/ART-23
- Shenton, A. K. (2004). Strategies for ensuring trustworthiness in qualitative research projects. *Education for Information 22*(2), 63-75. <u>https://doi.org/10.3233/EFI-2004-22201</u>
- Shungu, P., Ngrirande, H., & Ndlovu, G. (2014). Impact of corporate governance on the

performance of commercial banks in Zimbabwe. *Mediterranean Journal of Social Sciences*, 5(15), 93–105. <u>https://doi.org/10.5901/mjss.2014.v5n15p93</u>

- Siregar, Y. E., S, Z. M., W, P. A., Rachmadtullah, R., & Pohan, N. (2018). Self regulation, emotional intelligence with character building in Elementary School. *Proceedings of the Annual Civic Education Conference (p. 315–318)*. Atlantis Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.2991/acec-18.2018.72</u>
- Siruri, M. M., & Cheche, S. (2021). Revisiting the Hackman and oldham job characteristics model and Herzberg's two factor theory: propositions on how to make job enrichment effective in today's organizations. *European Journal of Business and Management Research*, 6(2), 162–167.

https://doi.org/10.24018/ejbmr.2021.6.2.767

- Sokn, E., Calabrese, S., Scheckelhoff, D., Thomas, D., & Roberts, J. A. (2019). Advanced clinical pharmacy practitioner. *Clinical Pharmacy Education, Practice and Research*, 465–472. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-814276-9.00033-7</u>
- Sonmez Cakir, F., & Adiguzel, Z. (2020). Analysis of leader effectiveness in organization and knowledge sharing behavior on employees and organization. SAGE Open, 10(1), Article 215824402091463. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244020914634</u>
- Sonna, O. H., & Onyekachukwu, N. (2020). Ethical climates and job satisfaction in selected manufacturing firms in Anambra State, Nigeria. British Journal of Management and Marketing Studies, 3(3), 17-49. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/371303673

Sonnenschein, K., Hagen, Ø., Rostad, I. S., & Wiik, R. (2022). "Make it possible for

more people to work at home!" representations of employee motivation and job satisfaction in Danish and Norwegian newspapers during the Covid-19 pandemic. *Frontiers in Psychology, 13,* Article 972562.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.972562

- Sosik, J. J., & Megerian, L. E. (1999). Understanding leader emotional intelligence and performance. The role of self-other agreement on transformational leadership perceptions. *Group & Organization Management*, 24(3), 367–390. https://doi.org/10.1177/1059601199243006
- Srivastava, S., Misra, R., Pathak, D., & Sharma, P. (2021). Boosting job satisfaction through emotional intelligence: A study on health care professionals. *Journal of Health Management*, 23(3), 414–424.

https://doi.org/10.1177/09720634211035213

- Stahl, N. A., & King, J. R. (2020). Expanding approaches for research: Understanding and using trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Journal of Developmental Education, 44*(1), 26-28. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/45381095</u>
- Stenfors, T., Kajamaa, A., & Bennett, D. (2020). How to ... assess the quality of qualitative research. *The Clinical Teacher*, *17*(6), 596–599. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/tct.13242</u>
- Suleman, Q., Syed, M. A., Mahmood, Z., & Hussain, I. (2020). Correlating emotional Intelligence with job satisfaction: Evidence from a cross-sectional study among secondary school heads in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, Pakistan. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 11, Article 240. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.00240</u>

Supramaniam, S., & Singaravelloo, K. (2021). Impact of emotional intelligence on Organisational Performance: An Analysis in the Malaysian Public Administration. *Administrative Sciences*, 11(3), 76. https://doi.org/10.3390/admsci11030076

Tekleab, A. G., Sims, H. P., Jr., Yun, S., Tesluk, P. E., & Cox, J. (2007). Are we on the same page? Effects of self-awareness of empowering and transformational leadership. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 14(3), 185–201. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1071791907311069</u>

- Thant, Z. M., & Chang, Y. (2020). Determinants of public employee job satisfaction in Myanmar: Focus on Herzberg's two factor theory. *Public Organization Review*, 21(1), 157–175. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11115-020-00481-6</u>
- Theofanidis, D., & Fountouki, A. (2019). Limitations and Delimitations in the Research Process. *Perioperative Nursing ((GORNA), 7(*3), 155–162. <u>http://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.2552022</u>
- Tognazzo, A., Gubitta, P., & Gerli, F. (2017). Fostering performance through leaders' behavioral competencies. *International Journal of Organizational Analysis*, 25(2), 295–311. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/ijoa-07-2016-1044</u>
- Tolley, E. E., Ulin, P. R., Mack, N., Robinson, E. T., & Succop, S. M. (2016). Qualitative methods in public health: A field guide for applied research. ProQuest Ebook Central.
- Tsagem, S. Y., & Bello, J. (2022). Emotional intelligence as correlate of academic performance among junior secondary school students in Katsina Metropolis. *International Journal of Social Science and Human Research*, 05(02), 440-446.

https://doi.org/10.47191/ijsshr/v5-i2-09

Tuncdogan, A., Acar, O. A., & Stam, D. (2017). Individual differences as antecedents of leader behavior: Towards an understanding of multi-level outcomes. *Leadersh. Q.* 28, 40–64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2016.10.011</u>

Ubulom, W., & Ikpa, A. I. (2020). Emotional intelligence and teachers' job performance in selected senior secondary schools in Rivers State. *International Journal of Business School Annals*, 6(2), 74-89.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/343392627

Udod, S. A., Hammond-Collins, K., & Jenkins, M. (2020). Dynamics of emotional intelligence and empowerment: The perspectives of middle managers. *SAGE Open*, *10*(2), Article 215824402091950.

https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244020919508

- Ugoani, J. N. (2015). Emotional intelligence (EI) and personality stability among adults in Nigeria. *SSRN Electronic Journal*, 1(2), 135 - 144. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2187558
- Ugwuanyi, S. I. (2021). "Niger Delta Stakeholders' Expectations of IOCs' Peacebuilding Programs: A Multiple Case Study". [Doctoral Dissertations, Walden University]. <u>https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations/10320</u>

van der Burgt, S. M. E., Nauta, K., croiset, G., Kusurkar, R. A., & Peerdeman, S. M. (2020). A qualitative study on factors influencing the situational and contextual motivation of medical specialists. *International Journal of Medical Education*, 11, 111–119. <u>https://doi.org/10.5116/ijme.5e88.b9ff</u> Vandercammen, L., Hofmans, J., & Theuns, P. (2014). Relating specific emotions to intrinsic motivation: On the moderating role of positive and negative emotion differentiation. *PLoS ONE*, 9(12), Article e115396.
https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0115396

Veshne, N. A., & Munshi, M. M. (2020). Enhancing Employee Engagement through Emotionally Intelligent Leaders. *Srusti Management Review*, 13(2), 32-39. <u>https://www.proquest.com/scholarly-journals/enhancing-employee-engagement-</u> through-emotionally/docview/2480815489/se-2

- Wan, J., Pan, K. ting, Peng, Y., & Meng, L. qiang. (2022). The impact of emotional leadership on subordinates' job performance: Mediation of positive emotions and moderation of susceptibility to positive emotions. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 13, Article 917287. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.917287</u>
- Weinfurter, D. J. (2013). The keys to effective leadership. In: Second Stage Entrepreneurship (pp. 171–188). Palgrave Macmillan. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-</u> <u>1-137-33714-6_12</u>
- Weiss, H. M., & Merlo, K. L. (2015). Job satisfaction. International Encyclopedia of the Social & amp; Behavioral Sciences, 833–838. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-08-</u> 097086-8.22029-1

Wilderom, C. P. M., Hur, Y. H., Wiersma, U. J., Berg, P. T. V. D., & Lee, J. (2015).
From manager's emotional intelligence to objective store performance: Through store cohesiveness and sales-directed employee behavior. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, *36*(6), 825–844. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/job.2006</u>

- Wilson, C. (2014). Interview techniques for UX practitioners: A user-centered design method. Morgan Kaufmann, an imprint of Elsevier.
- Winton, B. G. (2022). Emotional intelligence congruence: The influence of leader and follower emotional abilities on job satisfaction. *Leadership & amp; Organization Development Journal*, 43(5), 788–801. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/lodj-04-2021-0163</u>
- Woko, E. B., Ukoha, O., Alagah, A. D. (2018). Organizational climate and job satisfaction in local manufacturing sector in Port Harcourt. *International Journal* of Advanced Academic Research, 4(4), 166-184. <u>https://www.ijaar.org/volume4issue4/</u>
- Wuisang, J. R., Rawung, S. S., & Kaligis, J. N. (2020). The relationship between leadership and employees' work motivation in Regional Secretariat Office of minahasa regency. *Society*, 8(2), 754–760. <u>https://doi.org/10.33019/society.v8i2.270</u>
- Yin, R. K. (2018). *Case study research and applications*. *Design and methods* (7th ed.). Sage.
- Yue, Z., Qin, Y., Li, Y., Wang, J., Nicholas, S., Maitland, E., & Liu, C. (2022). Empathy and burnout in medical staff: Mediating role of job satisfaction and job commitment. *BMC Public Health*, 22(1), Article 1033. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-022-13405-4
- Zamin, S. A., Hussin, F. (2021). Effect of leadership styles and work climate on job performance: A mediating role of organizational commitment among university lecturers in Pakistan. *Ilkogretim Online - Elementary Education Online, 20*(2),

497-505. https://doi.org/10.17051/ilkonline.2021.02.54

Zhang, X., Jinpeng, X., & Khan, F. (2020). The influence of social media on employee's knowledge sharing motivation: A Two-factor theory perspective. *SAGE Open*, *10*(3), Article 215824402094249. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244020942495</u>

Appendix A: Participant Invitation Letter

Dear Potential Participant,

I hope this message finds you well.

My name is Funso Ayeni, and I am currently a Ph.D. student in the Faculty of Management at Walden University, specializing in Leadership and Organizational Strategy. As part of the requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Management, I'm currently working on my doctoral dissertation research. I am conducting this doctoral research study to explore the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying emotional intelligence skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. I'm seeking leaders and managers in the Nigerian brewing industry that could participate in the study.

The short one-on-one interview would be centered on leaders' emotional intelligence and employees' job satisfaction and organizational performance. Your participation will provide a detailed understanding of leaders' emotional intelligence and its impact on creating a positive work environment for employees, as well as improving overall organizational performance and effectiveness in the Nigerian brewing industry. I would sincerely appreciate your willingness to participate in the study. Your professional knowledge and experience working in the Nigerian brewing industry will be extremely valuable in this study. I value your time and request that you read this email and the attached consent form while deciding whether or not to participate in the study. Your involvement in the study involves participating in a 20- to 40-min interview. After the interview, I will provide you with a summary of your interview transcript so you may double-check its accuracy. The research is strictly academic, and all information discussed or supplied to me will be kept strictly confidential and secure.

If you would be willing to participate, please review and sign the Informed Consent form and return it to me or reply to this email with the words, "**I consent**." You can contact me by phone [redacted], or e-mail [redacted] if you have any questions. Thank you in anticipation.

Respectfully,

Funso Ayeni PhD Management Candidate Walden University

Appendix B: Interview Questions

- 1. What is your title and how would you describe your role in your organization?
- 2. What was your experience working at your organization like?
- 3. From your perspective, what is emotional intelligence? And can you tell me who an emotionally intelligent leader is?
- 4. What do you understand by self-awareness, self-regulation, motivation, empathy, and social skills?
- 5. Have you ever received formal training in emotional intelligence? If yes, do you think it should be mandated for all leaders?
- 6. What knowledge, skills, behaviors, and strategies associated with emotional intelligence do you as an organizational leader employ in handling relationships with your subordinates to improve their job satisfaction?
- 7. How do you incorporate emotional intelligence into your leadership role in your organization to manage its human resources and implement a positive workplace environment?
- 8. What impact has your ability to facilitate thought, perceive, understand, and manage emotions had on your success as a leader at your organization?
- 9. How do you think Nigerian brewing industry leaders can engage self-awareness, self-regulation, motivation, empathy, and social skills to enhance employee job satisfaction?
- 10. Is there any other information you would like to share with me?

Appendix C: Interview Protocol and Guide

Participant Code:	
Location of Interview:	
Date of Interview:	
Interview Commencement Time:	Interview End Time:
Total Time:	

Introductory Statement

Hello, my name is Funso Ayeni, and I am currently a Ph.D. student in the Faculty of Management at Walden University, specializing in Leadership and Organizational Strategy. Thank you for taking the time to participate in my research interview to explore the Nigerian brewing industry leaders' perceptions of effectively applying emotional intelligence skills to improve employee job satisfaction and organizational performance. This should take between 30 to 60 minutes, and you can end or opt-out at any time if you are uncomfortable. To ensure accuracy, I will be making notes as you respond to each query and recording the interview on audio. Within the next two weeks, I will email you a summary of the interview transcript so you can check its accuracy. All responses and opinions will be kept private and confidential and utilized strictly for this dissertation research study. I will make certain that no information in the dissertation identifies you as the respondent. Before we start, would you like to clarify anything or ask any questions?

Interview Questions

- 1. What is your title and role in your organization?
- 2. What was your experience working at your organization like?

- 3. From your perspective, what is emotional intelligence? And can you tell me who an emotionally intelligent leader is?
- 4. Have you ever received formal training in emotional intelligence? If yes, do you think it should be mandated for all leaders?
- 5. What knowledge, skills, behaviors, and strategies associated with emotional intelligence do you as an organizational leader employ in handling relationships with your subordinates to improve their job satisfaction?
- 6. How do you incorporate emotional intelligence into your leadership role in your organization to manage its human resources and implement a positive workplace environment?
- 7. What impact has your ability to facilitate thought, perceive, understand, and manage emotions had on your success as a leader at your organization?
- 8. Is there any other information you would like to share with me?

Concluding/Closing Statement

Thank you for taking the time to participate in this interview. You have made a significant contribution to my research. I sincerely appreciate your cooperation as well as the time and thought you put into each question. I will email you a copy of the interview transcript within the next two weeks so you can review the content of your comments. If you have any alterations, please e-mail them to me. Please let me know if there are no other changes. Thanks.

Question	Potential theme
3a	EI skills and abilities
	Enhancement of self-management and people management
	Creating and maintaining a positive workplace culture
	Training for EI skills and other managerial skills
	Fostering collaborative teamwork
	Promotion of diversity and inclusion
	Good interpersonal relationship ensures job satisfaction
	Creation of values and increased commitment
3b	EI fosters teamwork and collaboration
	Effective management of workplace diversity
	Effective employee and team management
	Creation of value and increased productivity
	Promotion of diversity and inclusion
	Emotional intelligence competence
	Effective decision-making
	Promotion of personal core values in organizational leaders
	Maintaining deep connections with employees/Improving
	interpersonal relations
	Employee welfare and support
	Prioritize employee wellness
	Active listening
	Training and development
	Effective communication and regular feedback
4	Appropriate and beneficial decisions
	Creating and maintaining a positive workplace culture
	Fostering collaborative teamwork
	Valuing employees' opinions and contributions enhances job
	engagement Clear and effective communication
	Effective communication, employee engagement, and openness Motivating employees for better organizational performance
	Self-awareness and a better understanding of workplace diversity Employees motivation, development, and welfare
	Provision of support and help for colleagues in difficult situations
5	Interpersonal relations and trust with subordinates
5	Understanding the team and knowing their capabilities
	People management capabilities of leaders
	EI is critical to effective team leadership
	Employee job satisfaction Mondatory El training for londors
	Mandatory EI training for leaders
	Periodic training on EI enables optimal performance

Appendix D: Potential Themes for Each Interview Question

Question	Potential theme
~	Effective decision-making and improved organizational
	performances
	Effective management of organizational diversity
	Supportive and helpful critique and feedback inspire employee
	motivation and engagement
	Building relationships and inspiring trust and motivation
	Effective communication
6	Recognition and motivation for better employee job satisfaction
	Effective communication and regular feedback for improved
	employee job satisfaction
	Employee career growth and development
	Fostering a positive workplace environment
	Team bonding and collective efforts for better employee
	motivation and job satisfaction
	Team understanding
	Clear goals for more motivated employees and better
	organizational outcomes
7	Showing affection and commitment to employee welfare
	Employee motivation and recognition of achievements
	Valuing employees' opinions and contribution
	Fostering a positive workplace environment
	Fostering employee's personal growth and development
	Building connections and relationships with subordinates
	Effective communication and regular feedback
	Teamwork and collaboration
	Open door policy
	Setting clear organizational goals
8	Increased team, and organizational performances and satisfied
	customers
	Increased employee job satisfaction
	Increased employee engagement and reduced employee turnove
	Motivated team with inspired mindset
	Service-oriented and responsible employees
	Foster employees' personal growth and career development
	Creation of a safe and inclusive workplace environment
	Team innovation and creativity
	Interpersonal relationship and trust
9	Showing affection and commitment to employee welfare
	Encourage employee creativity and innovation
	Valuing employees' opinions and contribution
	Employee motivation and recognition of achievements
	Open door policy

Question	Potential theme
-	Employee engagement
	Building relationships and trust with associates
	Employee training on EI
	Fostering positive workplace culture
	Setting clear organizational goals
10	Motivated and satisfied employees
	Effective decision-making
	Team bonding
	Co-creation of a strategy
	Teamwork and collaboration
	Building relationships and trust with associates
	Fostering a positive workplace environment

Note. EI = emotional intelligence.